# **UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION**

WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549

<b>FORM 10-Q</b>
------------------

	FORM 10-Q
(Mark One)	
QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO 1934	CTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF
For th	arterly period ended March 31, 2012
	OR
☐ TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO 1934	CTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF
For the tran	on period from to
	umission file number: 001-32598
	Integris, Inc. of registrant as specified in its charter)
Delaware (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization)	41-1941551 (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)
129 Concord Road, Billerica, Massachusett (Address of principal executive offices)	01821 (Zip Code)
(Re <sub>1</sub>	(978) 436-6500 ant's telephone number, including area code)
(Former name, for	None address and former fiscal year, if changed since last report)
	ll reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing
	electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the No $\Box$
	elerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See smaller reporting company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one):
Large accelerated filer ⊠	Accelerated filer
Non-accelerated filer $\Box$ (Do not check if a smaller report	company) Smaller reporting company $\Box$
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell of	pany (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes $\square$ No $\boxtimes$
Indicate the number of shares outstanding of each of the	er's classes of common stock, as of the latest practicable date.
Class	Outstanding at April 18, 2012
Common Stock, \$0.01 par value per share	137,259,781 shares

# ENTEGRIS, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES FORM 10-Q TABLE OF CONTENTS FOR THE QUARTER ENDED MARCH 31, 2012

PART I	Description Financial Information	Page
Item 1.	<u>Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements</u>	3
	Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets as of March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011	3
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations for the Three Months Ended March 31, 2012 and April 2, 2011	4
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income for the Three Months Ended March 31, 2012 and April 2, 2011	5
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Equity for the Three Months Ended March 31, 2012 and April 2, 2011	6
	Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the Three Months Ended March 31, 2012 and April 2, 2011	7
	Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	8
Item 2.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	12
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures about Market Risk	21
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	21
PART II	Other Information	
Item 1.	<u>Legal Proceedings</u>	22
Item 6.	<u>Exhibits</u>	22
	<u>Signatures</u>	23
	Exhibit Index	24

# **Cautionary Statements**

This report contains "forward-looking statements" within the meaning of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. These forward-looking statements involve substantial risks and uncertainties and reflect the Company's current views with respect to future events and financial performance. The words "believe," "expect," "anticipate," "intends," "estimate," "forecast," "project," "should," "may," "will" and "would" and similar expressions are intended to identify these "forward-looking statements." You should read statements that contain these words carefully because they discuss future expectations, contain projections of future results of operations or of financial position or state other "forward-looking" information. All forecasts and projections in this report are "forward-looking statements," and are based on management's current expectations of the Company's near-term results, based on current information available pertaining to the Company. The risks which could cause actual results to differ from those contained in such "forward looking statements" include, without limit, the risks described in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011 under the headings "Risks Relating to our Business and Industry", "Manufacturing Risks", "International Risks", and "Risks Related to Owning Our Securities" as well as in the Company's quarterly reports on Form 10-Q and current reports on Form 8-K as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission.

Any forward-looking statements in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q are not guarantees of future performance, and actual results, developments and business decisions may differ from those envisaged by such forward-looking statements, possibly materially. We disclaim any duty to update any forward-looking statements.

Item 1. Financial Statements

# ENTEGRIS, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS

(Unaudited)

(In thousands, except share and per share data)	March 31, 2012	December 31, 20	)11
ASSETS			
Current assets:			
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 266,931	\$ 273,59	
Trade accounts and notes receivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts of \$1,642 and \$1,037	118,322	107,2	
Inventories	100,533	93,93	
Deferred tax assets, deferred tax charges and refundable income taxes	15,306	15,80	
Assets held for sale	5,998	5,99	
Other current assets	7,510	6,4	_
Total current assets	514,600	502,99	
Property, plant and equipment, net of accumulated depreciation of \$249,301 and \$238,688	132,721	130,5	54
Other assets:			
Investments	3,867	3,83	31
Intangible assets, net	54,126	56,4	53
Deferred tax assets and other noncurrent tax assets	24,859	25,1	
Other	5,481	5,70	07
Total assets	\$ 735,654	\$ 724,60	63
LIABILITIES AND EQUITY			
Current liabilities:			
Accounts payable	38,822	30,60	09
Accrued payroll and related benefits	20,278	30,88	87
Other accrued liabilities	17,287	16,9	54
Deferred tax liabilities and income taxes payable	8,837	14,14	44
Total current liabilities	85,224	92,59	94
Pension benefit obligations and other liabilities	17,933	19,80	68
Deferred tax liabilities and other noncurrent tax liabilities	3,999	3,90	63
Commitments and contingent liabilities	_	_	_
Equity:			
Preferred stock, par value \$.01; 5,000,000 shares authorized; none issued and outstanding as of March 31,			
2012 and December 31, 2011	_	_	
Common stock, par value \$.01; 400,000,000 shares authorized; issued and outstanding shares: 137,259,106			
and 135,820,588	1,373	1,3	
Additional paid-in capital	794,047	788,6	
Retained deficit	(207,907)	(225,70	
Accumulated other comprehensive income	40,985	43,9	_
Total equity	628,498	608,23	38
Total liabilities and equity	\$ 735,654	\$ 724,60	63

# ENTEGRIS, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS

(Unaudited)

	Three months ended			
[In thousands, except share and per share data]	Ma	rch 31, 2012	Ap	ril 2, 2011
Net sales	\$	175,403	\$	203,125
Cost of sales		99,159		114,780
Gross profit		76,244		88,345
Selling, general and administrative expenses		35,048		35,790
Engineering, research and development expenses		11,989		12,532
Amortization of intangible assets		2,450		2,689
Operating income		26,757		37,334
Interest income		(38)		(12)
Interest expense		36		165
Other income, net		(162)		(428)
Income before income taxes and equity in affiliates		26,921		37,609
Income tax expense		9,065		8,273
Equity in net income of affiliates	_	(3)		(239)
Net income		17,859		29,575
Less net income attributable to noncontrolling interest		_		400
Net income attributable to Entegris, Inc.	\$	17,859	\$	29,175
Amounts attributable to Entegris, Inc.:		_		
Basic net income per common share:	\$	0.13	\$	0.22
Diluted net income per common share:	\$	0.13	\$	0.22
Weighted shares outstanding:				
Basic		136,603		133,699
Diluted		138,046		135,444

# ENTEGRIS, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (Unaudited)

	Three mont	hs ended
(In thousands)	March 31, 2012	April 2, 2011
Net income	\$ 17,859	\$ 29,575
Other comprehensive income, net of tax		
Foreign currency translation adjustments	(2,981)	1,076
Pension liability adjustments, net of income tax expense of \$0 and \$23	(7)	78
Other comprehensive income	(2,988)	1,154
Comprehensive income	14,871	30,729
Less comprehensive income attributable to the noncontrolling interest		620
Comprehensive income attributable to Entegris, Inc.	\$ 14,871	\$ 30,109

# ENTEGRIS, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF EQUITY (Unaudited)

(In thousands)	Common shares outstanding	Common stock	Additional paid-in capital	Retained deficit	Accumulated other comprehensive income	Noncontrolling interest	Total
Balance at December 31, 2010	132,901	\$ 1,329	\$ 765,867	\$(349,612)	\$ 42,035	\$ 4,394	\$464,013
Shares issued under stock plans	1,427	14	2,913	_	_	_	2,927
Share-based compensation expense	_	_	1,922	_	_	_	1,922
Tax benefit associated with stock plans			114				114
Pension liability adjustment, net of tax	_	_	_	_	78	_	78
Foreign currency translation	_	_	_	_	856	220	1,076
Net income	<del>-</del>	_	_	29,175	_	400	29,575
Balance at April 2, 2011	134,328	\$ 1,343	\$ 770,816	\$(320,437)	\$ 42,969	\$ 5,014	\$499,705
	Common shares	Commo	on Addition	al Retai		imulated other rehensive	

(In thousands)	Common shares outstanding	Common stock	Additional paid-in capital	Retained deficit	other comprehensive income	Total
Balance at December 31, 2011	135,821	\$ 1,358	\$ 788,673	\$(225,766)	\$ 43,973	\$608,238
Shares issued under stock plans	1,438	15	3,321	_	_	3,336
Share-based compensation expense	_	_	1,763	_	_	1,763
Tax benefit associated with stock plans		_	290	_	_	290
Pension liability adjustment, net of tax	_	_	_	_	(7)	(7)
Foreign currency translation				_	(2,981)	(2,981)
Net income	_	_	_	17,859	_	17,859
Balance at March 31, 2012	137,259	\$ 1,373	\$ 794,047	\$(207,907)	\$ 40,985	\$628,498

# ENTEGRIS, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (Unaudited)

	Three mon	
(In thousands)	March 31, 2012	<u>April 2, 2011</u>
Operating activities:		
Net income	\$ 17,859	\$ 29,575
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:		
Depreciation	6,487	6,819
Amortization	2,450	2,689
Share-based compensation expense	1,763	1,922
Other	2,161	303
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:		
Trade accounts receivable and notes receivable	(12,811)	(10,130)
Inventories	(7,506)	724
Accounts payable and accrued liabilities	(279)	(15,585)
Other current assets	(1,068)	132
Income taxes payable and refundable income taxes	(4,678)	(3,559)
Other	(4,004)	(1,763)
Net cash provided by operating activities	374	11,127
Investing activities:		
Acquisition of property, plant and equipment	(10,605)	(6,744)
Other	3	(510)
Net cash used in investing activities	(10,602)	(7,254)
Financing activities:		
Issuance of common stock	3,336	2,927
Other	290	114
Net cash provided by financing activities	3,626	3,041
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash and cash equivalents	(60)	1,710
(Decrease) increase in cash and cash equivalents	(6,662)	8,624
Cash and cash equivalents at beginning of period	273,593	133,954
Cash and cash equivalents at end of period	\$ 266,931	\$ 142,578

# ENTEGRIS, INC. AND SUBSIDIARIES NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Unaudited)

# 1. SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES

**Nature of Operations** Entegris, Inc. (Entegris or the Company) is a leading provider of a wide range of products for purifying, protecting and transporting critical materials used in processing and manufacturing in the semiconductor and other high-technology industries.

**Principles of Consolidation** The condensed consolidated financial statements include the accounts of the Company and its majority-owned subsidiaries. Intercompany profits, transactions and balances have been eliminated in consolidation.

**Use of Estimates** The preparation of condensed consolidated financial statements in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities, particularly receivables, inventories, property, plant and equipment, and intangibles, accrued expenses and income taxes and related accounts, and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the condensed consolidated financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

**Basis of Presentation** In the opinion of the Company, the accompanying unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements contain all adjustments necessary to present fairly, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, the financial position as of March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011, the results of operations and comprehensive income for the three months ended March 31, 2012 and April 2, 2011, and equity and cash flows for the three months ended March 31, 2012 and April 2, 2011.

The condensed consolidated financial statements and notes are presented as permitted by Form 10-Q and do not contain certain information included in the Company's annual consolidated financial statements and notes. The information included in this Form 10-Q should be read in conjunction with Management's Discussion and Analysis and consolidated financial statements and notes thereto included in the Company's Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011. The results of operations for the three months ended March 31, 2012 are not necessarily indicative of the results to be expected for the full year.

**Fair Value of Financial Instruments** The carrying value of accounts receivable and accounts payable approximates fair value due to the short maturity of those instruments.

#### **Recent Accounting Pronouncements**

In June 2011, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (FASB) issued Accounting Standards Update (ASU) No. 2011-05, *Presentation of Comprehensive Income*, which requires entities to present reclassification adjustments included in other comprehensive income on the face of the financial statements and allows entities to present the total of comprehensive income, the components of net income and the components of other comprehensive income either in a single continuous statement of comprehensive income or in two separate but consecutive statements. It also eliminates the option for entities to present the components of other comprehensive income as part of the statement of changes in stockholders' equity. ASU No. 2011-05 is effective for the Company in the first quarter of 2012. Adoption of this ASU relates to the presentation of financial information.

Other ASUs issued not effective for the Company until after March 31, 2012 are not expected to have a material effect on the Company's condensed consolidated financial statements.

### 2. INVENTORIES

Inventories consist of the following:

(In thousands)	March 31, 2012	Decen	nber 31, 2011
Raw materials	\$ 27,381	\$	26,385
Work-in process	13,568		12,258
Finished goods <sup>(a)</sup>	59,025		54,688
Supplies	559		606
Total inventories	\$ 100,533	\$	93,937

a) Includes consignment inventories held by customers for \$5,779 and \$5,157 at March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011, respectively.

# 3. INCOME TAXES

Income tax expense differs from the expected amounts based upon the statutory federal tax rates for the three months ended March 31, 2012 and April 2, 2011 as follows:

	Three months	ended
(In thousands)	March 31, 2012	April 2, 2011
Expected federal income tax at statutory rate	\$ 9,423	\$ 13,107
Effect of foreign source income	(447)	(620)
Valuation allowance	15	(3,596)
Other items, net	74	(618)
Income tax expense	\$ 9,065	\$ 8,273

# 4. EARNINGS PER COMMON SHARE

The following table presents a reconciliation of the denominators used in the computation of basic and diluted earnings per common share.

	Three i	months ended
(In thousands)	March 31, 2012	April 2, 2011
Basic—weighted common shares outstanding	136,603	133,699
Weighted common shares assumed upon exercise of stock options and vesting of		
restricted common stock	1,443	1,745
Diluted—weighted common shares and common shares equivalent outstanding	138,046	135,444
Weighted common shares assumed upon exercise of stock options and vesting of restricted common stock	1,443	1,74

The Company excluded the following shares underlying stock-based awards from the calculations of diluted EPS because their inclusion would have been anti-dilutive for the three months ended March 31, 2012 and April 2, 2011:

	Three m	nonths ended
(In thousands)	March 31, 2012	April 2, 2011
Shares excluded from calculations of diluted EPS	1,535	2,182

# 5. FAIR VALUE

# Financial Assets Measured at Fair Value on a Recurring Basis

The following table presents the Company's financial assets that are measured at fair value on a recurring basis at March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011. Level 1 inputs are based on quoted prices in active markets accessible at the reporting date for identical assets and liabilities. Level 2 inputs are based on quoted prices for similar instruments in markets that are not active, or model-based valuation techniques for which all significant assumptions are observable in a market.

	March 31, 2012				December	31, 2011		
(In thousands)	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3	Total	Level 1	Level 2	Level 3	Total
Assets:								
Cash equivalents								
Commercial paper	\$ —	\$71,088	\$ —	\$ 71,088	\$ —	\$14,605	\$ —	\$14,605
Money market fund deposits				31,842	83,320			83,320
Total assets measured and recorded at fair value		\$71,088	\$ —	\$102,930	\$83,320	\$14,605	\$ —	\$97,925
Liabilities:			<del></del>			· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·		
Derivative financial instruments								
Foreign exchange forward contracts	\$ —	\$ 1,011	\$ —	\$ 1,011	\$ —	\$ 491	\$ —	\$ 491
Total liabilities measured and recorded at fair value	\$ —	\$ 1,011	<u>\$ —</u>	\$ 1,011	\$ —	\$ 491	<u>\$ —</u>	\$ 491

#### 6. SEGMENT REPORTING

The Company has three reportable operating segments that provide unique products and services, are separately managed and have separate financial information evaluated regularly by the Company's chief operating decision maker in determining resource allocation and assessing performance.

The Company's financial reporting segments are Contamination Control Solutions (CCS), Microenvironments (ME), and Specialty Materials (SMD).

- CCS: provides a wide range of products and subsystems that purify, monitor and deliver critical liquids and gases used in the semiconductor manufacturing process.
- *ME*: provides products that protect wafers, reticles and electronic components at various stages of transport, processing and storage related to semiconductor manufacturing.
- *SMD*: provides specialized graphite components used in semiconductor equipment and offers low-temperature, plasma-enhanced chemical vapor deposition coatings of critical components of semiconductor manufacturing equipment used in various stages of the manufacturing process as well as graphite and silicon graphite for certain critical industrial markets.

Inter-segment sales are not significant. Segment profit is defined as net sales less direct segment operating expenses, excluding certain unallocated expenses, consisting mainly of general and administrative costs for the Company's human resources, finance and information technology functions as well as interest expense, and amortization of intangible assets.

Summarized financial information for the Company's reportable segments is shown in the following table:

	Three month	s ended
(In thousands)	March 31, 2012	April 2, 2011
Net sales		
CCS	\$ 115,552	\$ 132,244
ME	40,705	48,182
SMD	19,146	22,699
Total net sales	\$ 175,403	\$ 203,125

		Three months ended		
(In thousands)	Mai	March 31, 2012 April 2, 2		
Segment profit				
CCS	\$	32,069	\$	39,760
ME		5,528		8,379
SMD		4,668		4,976
Total segment profit	\$	42,265	\$	53,115

The following table reconciles total segment profit to operating income:

	Three month	s ended
(In thousands)	March 31, 2012	April 2, 2011
Total segment profit	\$ 42,265	\$ 53,115
Amortization of intangibles	(2,450)	(2,689)
Unallocated general and administrative expenses	(13,058)	(13,092)
Operating income	\$ 26,757	\$ 37,334

The following table presents amortization of intangibles for the Company's reportable segments:

	Three months en	ded
(In thousands)	March 31, 2012	April 2, 2011
Amortization of intangibles		
CCS	\$ 1,084	\$ 1,236
ME	58	145
SMD	1,308	1,308
	\$ 2,450	\$ 2,689

### Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

You should read the following discussion and analysis of our financial condition and results of operations together with our financial statements and the related notes and other financial information included elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q. Some of the information contained in this discussion and analysis or set forth elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q includes forward-looking statements that involve risks and uncertainties. You should review the section entitled "Risk Factors" in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011 as well as in our Quarterly Reports on Form 10-Q and Current Reports on Form 8-K for a discussion of important factors that could cause actual results to differ materially from the results described in or implied by the forward-looking statements contained in the following discussion and analysis.

### Overview

This overview is not a complete discussion of the Company's financial condition, changes in financial condition and results of operations; it is intended merely to facilitate an understanding of the most salient aspects of its financial condition and operating performance and to provide a context for the detailed discussion and analysis that follows and must be read in its entirety in order to fully understand the Company's financial condition and results of operations.

Entegris, Inc. is a leading provider of products and services that purify, protect and transport the critical materials used in key technology-driven industries. Entegris derives most of its revenue from the sale of products and services to the semiconductor and related industries. The Company's customers consist primarily of semiconductor manufacturers, semiconductor equipment and materials suppliers as well as thin film transistor-liquid crystal display (TFT-LCD) and hard disk manufacturers, which are served through direct sales efforts, as well as sales and distribution relationships, in the United States, Asia, Europe and the Middle East.

The Company offers a diverse product portfolio that includes more than 17,000 standard and customized products that it believes provide the most comprehensive offering of contamination control solutions and microenvironment products and services to the microelectronics industry. Certain of these products are unit-driven and consumable products that rely on the level of semiconductor manufacturing activity to drive growth, while others rely on expansion of manufacturing capacity to drive growth. The Company's unit-driven and consumable products includes membrane-based liquid filters and housings, metal-based gas filters, resin-based gas purifiers, wafer shippers, disk-shipping containers and test assembly and packaging products and consumable graphite and silicon carbide components used in plasma etch, ion implant and chemical vapor deposition processes in semiconductor manufacturing. The Company's capital expense-driven products include components, systems and subsystems that use electro-mechanical, pressure differential and related technologies to permit semiconductor and other electronics manufacturers to monitor and control the flow and condition of process liquids used in these manufacturing processes, and process carriers that protect the integrity of in-process wafers.

The Company's fiscal year is the calendar period ending each December 31. The Company's fiscal quarters consist of 13-week or 14-week periods that end on Saturday. The Company's fiscal quarters in 2012 end March 31, 2012, June 30, 2012, September 29, 2012 and December 31, 2012. Unaudited information for the three months ended March 31, 2012 and April 2, 2011 and the financial position as of March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011 are included in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

### **Forward-Looking Statements**

The information in this Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations, except for the historical information, contains forward-looking statements. These statements are subject to risks and uncertainties and to the cautionary statement set forth above. These forward-looking statements could differ materially from actual results. The Company assumes no obligation to publicly release the results of any revision or updates to these forward-looking statements to reflect future events or unanticipated occurrences. This discussion and analysis should be read in conjunction with the condensed consolidated financial statements and the related notes thereto, which are included elsewhere in this report.

Key operating factors Key factors, which management believes have the largest impact on the overall results of operations of Entegris, Inc., include:

- Level of sales Since a significant portion of the Company's product costs (except for raw materials, purchased components and direct labor) are largely fixed in the short to medium term, an increase or decrease in sales affects gross profits and overall profitability significantly. Also, increases or decreases in sales and operating profitability affect certain costs such as incentive compensation and commissions, which are highly variable in nature. The Company's sales are subject to the effects of industry cyclicality, technological change, substantial competition, pricing pressures and foreign currency fluctuation.
- *Variable margin on sales* The Company's variable margin on sales is determined by selling prices and the costs of manufacturing and raw materials. This is also affected by a number of factors, which include the Company's sales mix, purchase prices of raw material (especially resin and purchased components), competition, both domestic and international, direct labor costs, and the efficiency of the Company's production operations, among others.
- *Fixed cost structure* Increases or decreases in sales have a large impact on profitability. There are a number of large fixed or semi-fixed cost components, which include salaries, indirect labor and benefits, facility costs, lease expense, and depreciation and amortization. It is not possible to vary these costs easily in the short term as volumes fluctuate. Thus changes in sales volumes can affect the usage and productivity of these cost components and can have a large effect on the Company's results of operations.

# Overall Summary of Financial Results for the Three Months Ended March 31, 2012

For the three months ended March 31, 2012, net sales decreased by \$27.7 million, or 14%, to \$175.4 million compared to \$203.1 million for the three months ended April 2, 2011. The year-over-year decline in net sales primarily reflected the slowdown in semiconductor industry capital spending that began in the latter half of 2011. On a sequential basis, net sales increased 7% from \$163.9 million in the fourth quarter of 2011.

Primarily reflecting the year-over-year sales decrease, the Company reported a correspondingly lower gross profit in the first quarter of 2012, as the Company's gross margin rate of 43.5% matched that of the year-ago period. Operating costs, consisting of selling, general and administrative (SG&A) and engineering, research and development (ER&D) costs, declined 3% for the first quarter 2012 when compared to the first quarter of 2011, slightly offsetting the decrease in gross profit.

The Company's effective tax rate rose to 33.7% in 2012, compared to 22.0% in 2011. The effective tax rate in 2011 included a \$3.6 million benefit associated with a decrease in the Company's U.S. deferred tax asset valuation allowance.

As a result of the aforementioned factors, the Company reported net income attributable to the Company of \$17.9 million, or \$0.13 per diluted share, for the quarter ended March 31, 2012 compared to net income attributable to the Company of \$29.2 million, or \$0.22 per diluted share, for the quarter ended April 2, 2011.

During the first quarter of 2012, the Company's operating activities provided cash flow of \$0.4 million. Capital expenditures were \$10.6 million for the quarter. Cash and cash equivalents were \$266.9 million at March 31, 2012 compared with \$273.6 million at December 31, 2011. The Company had no outstanding short-term or long-term debt at March 31, 2012 or December 31, 2011.

# **Critical Accounting Policies**

Management's discussion and analysis of financial condition and results of operations are based upon the Company's condensed consolidated financial statements, which have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States. The preparation of these condensed consolidated

financial statements requires the Company to make estimates, assumptions and judgments that affect the reported amounts of assets, liabilities, revenues and expenses and related disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities. Actual results may differ from these estimates under different assumptions or conditions.

The critical accounting policies affected most significantly by estimates, assumptions and judgments used in the preparation of the Company's condensed consolidated financial statements are described in Item 7 of its Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2011 filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission. On an ongoing basis, the Company evaluates the critical accounting policies used to prepare its consolidated financial statements, including, but not limited to, those related to accounts receivable-related valuation allowances, inventory valuation, impairment of long-lived assets, income taxes and share-based compensation. There have been no material changes in these aforementioned critical accounting policies.

#### Three Months Ended March 31, 2012 Compared to Three Months Ended April 2, 2011

The following table compares operating results for the three months ended March 31, 2012 with results for the three months ended April 2, 2011 and December 31, 2011, both in absolute dollars and as a percentage of net sales, for each caption.

		Three Months Ended				
(Dollars in thousands)	March 31,	March 31, 2012 April 2, 2011 December 3			December 31	l, 2011
Net sales	\$175,403 100.0% \$203,125 100.0% \$16		\$163,922	100.0%		
Cost of sales	99,159	56.5	114,780	56.5	96,308	58.8
Gross profit	76,244	43.5	88,345	43.5	67,614	41.2
Selling, general and administrative expenses	35,048	20.0	35,790	17.6	32,398	19.8
Engineering, research and development expenses	11,989	6.8	12,532	6.2	11,029	6.7
Amortization of intangible assets		1.4	2,689	1.3	2,462	1.5
Operating income	26,757	15.3	37,334	18.4	21,725	13.3
Interest (income) expense, net	(2)	(0.0)	153	0.1	9	0.0
Other income, net	(162)	(0.1)	(428)	(0.2)	(102)	(0.1)
Income before income taxes and equity in net income of affiliates	26,921	15.3	37,609	18.5	21,818	13.3
Income tax expense	9,065	5.2	8,273	4.1	(18,333)	11.2
Equity in net income of affiliates	(3)	(0.0)	(239)	(0.1)	(10)	(0.0)
Net income	\$ 17,859	10.2	\$ 29,575	14.6	\$ 40,161	24.5

**Net sales** For the three months ended March 31, 2012, net sales declined by \$27.7 million, or 14%, to \$175.4 million compared to \$203.1 million for the three months ended April 2, 2011. The year-over-year decline in net sales primarily reflected the slowdown in semiconductor industry capital spending that began in the latter half of 2011. Each of the Company's operating segments experienced net sales decreases, as described in further detail below.

Demand drivers for the Company's business primarily consist of semiconductor fab utilization and production (unit-driven) as well as capital spending for new or upgraded semiconductor fabrication equipment and facilities (capital-driven). The Company analyzes sales of its products by these two key drivers. Sales of unit-driven products decreased 8%, while sales of capital-driven products fell 24%. Sales of unit-driven products represented 65% of total sales and capital-driven products represented 35% of total sales in the quarter ended March 31, 2012. For the first and fourth quarters of 2011, this split was 61%/39% and 64%/36%, respectively. This shift in relative demand for capital-driven products reflects lower capital spending by semiconductor customers for capacity-related products.

The effect of foreign currency translation on net sales was insignificant for the period as movements of international currencies versus the U.S. dollar were nominal. On a geographic basis, total sales to North America were 32%, Asia (excluding Japan) 36%, Europe 13% and Japan 19% compared to prior year first quarter figures of North America 27%, Asia (excluding Japan) 40%, Europe 16% and Japan 17%. Sales in North America and Japan were essentially unchanged from a year ago, while increased in Asia (excluding Japan) and Europe fell 22% and 32%, respectively, in the first quarter of 2012 compared to a year ago.

On a sequential basis, revenues rose 7% from \$163.9 million in the fourth quarter of 2011. Sales of unit-driven products increased 8%, while sales of capital-driven products rose 4%. On a geographic basis, net sales to North America, Europe and Asia increased 16%, 7% and 4%, respectively, while sales to Japan were flat. The sequential sales increase included an unfavorable foreign currency translation effect of \$0.5 million, due primarily to the quarter-over-quarter weakening of the Japanese yen and Euro versus the U.S. dollar. Excluding this factor, net sales rose 7% on a sequential quarter basis.

**Gross profit** Gross profit in the three months ended March 31, 2012 decreased to \$76.2 million, down from \$88.3 million for the three months ended April 2, 2011. The year-over-year sales decrease primarily accounted for the decline in gross profit, as the gross margin rate for the first quarter of both 2012 and 2011 was 43.5%. Slightly reduced factory utilization was offset by reduced overhead costs.

On a sequential basis, gross profit increased 13%, or \$8.6 million, from the fourth quarter of 2011. The gross margin rate of 43.5% for the first quarter of 2012 compared to 41.2% for the fourth quarter of 2011. The gross profit improvement tracked the increase in net sales, with the increase in the gross margin rate mainly reflecting improved factory utilization.

**Selling, general and administrative expenses**. Selling, general and administrative (SG&A) expenses were \$35.0 million in the three months ended March 31, 2012, down 2% from the comparable three-month period a year earlier. Reflecting the decrease in net sales, SG&A expenses as a percent of net sales rose to 20.0% from 17.6% a year earlier. Employee costs, which make up about two-thirds of overall SG&A expenses, decreased \$0.2 million, while travel-related expenditures declined \$0.5 million.

**Engineering, research and development expenses** Engineering, research and development (ER&D) expenses related to the support of current product lines and the development of new products and manufacturing technologies were \$12.0 million in the three months ended March 31, 2012 compared to \$12.5 million in the year-ago period. ER&D expenses as a percent of net sales increased to 6.8% from 6.2%, indicative of the decrease in net sales. The decrease in ER&D expense was due to lower employee costs (\$0.2 million) and lower ER&D project costs (\$0.4 million).

**Amortization of intangible assets** Amortization of intangible assets was \$2.5 million in the three months ended March 31, 2012 compared to \$2.7 million in the year-ago period.

**Other income**, **net** Other income, net was \$0.2 million in the three months ended March 31, 2012. Other income, net was \$0.4 million in the year-ago period, mainly reflecting foreign currency transaction gains.

**Income tax expense** The Company recorded income tax expense of \$9.1 million in the three months ended March 31, 2012 compared to income tax expense of \$8.3 million in the three months ended April 2, 2011. The effective tax rate was 33.7% in the 2012 period, compared to 22.0% in the 2011 period.

In 2012, the Company's effective tax rate was lower than the U.S. statutory rate mainly due to lower tax rates in certain of the Company's taxable jurisdictions.

In 2011, the Company's effective tax rate was lower than the U.S. statutory rate mainly due to the \$3.6 million decrease in the Company's U.S. deferred tax asset valuation allowance. Management concluded the Company would realize certain deferred tax assets related to current taxes payable and thus released the allowance for a portion of U.S. deferred tax assets. The effective tax rate also benefitted from lower tax rates in certain of the Company's taxable jurisdictions.

**Net income attributable to Entegris, Inc.** The Company recorded net income of \$17.9 million, or \$0.13 per diluted share, in the three-month period ended March 31, 2012 compared to net income of \$29.2 million, or \$0.22 per diluted share, in the three-month period ended April 2, 2011. The decrease mainly reflects the Company's lower net sales and corresponding decrease in gross profit.

**Non-GAAP Measures Information** The Company's condensed consolidated financial statements are prepared in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States (GAAP). The Company also utilizes certain non-GAAP financial measures as a complement to financial measures provided in accordance with GAAP in order to better assess and reflect trends affecting the Company's business and results of operations. See "Non-GAAP Information" included below in this section for additional detail, including the reconciliation of GAAP measures to the Company's non-GAAP measures.

The Company's non-GAAP financial measures are Adjusted EBITDA and Adjusted Operating Income, together with related measures thereof, and non-GAAP Earnings Per Share (EPS).

Adjusted EBITDA decreased 24% to \$35.7 million in the three-month period ended March 31, 2012, compared to \$46.8 million in the three-month period ended April 2, 2011. Adjusted EBITDA, as a percent of net sales, decreased to 20.3% from 23.1% a year earlier. Adjusted Operating Income decreased 27% to \$29.2 million in the three-month period ended March 31, 2012, compared to \$40.0 million in the three-month period ended April 2, 2011. Adjusted Operating Income, as a percent of net sales, decreased to 16.7% from 19.7% a year earlier. Non-GAAP Earnings Per Share decreased 39% to \$0.14 in the three-month period ended March 31, 2012, compared to \$0.23 in the three-month period ended April 2, 2011.

### **Segment Analysis**

The Company reports its financial performance based on three reporting segments. The following is a discussion on the results of operations of these three business segments. See Note 6 "Segment Reporting" to the condensed consolidated financial statements for additional information on the Company's three segments.

The following table presents selected net sales and segment profit data for the Company's three segments for the five quarters ended March 31, 2012:

	Three months ended					
	March 31,	December 31,	October 1,	July 2,	April 2,	
(In thousands)	2012	2011	2011	2011	2011	
Contamination Control Solutions						
Net sales	\$115,552	\$ 105,062	\$110,015	\$136,637	\$132,244	
Segment profit	32,069	26,082	29,522	44,948	39,760	
Microenvironments						
Net sales	\$ 40,705	\$ 40,116	\$ 42,738	\$ 51,114	\$ 48,182	
Segment profit	5,528	6,201	6,790	8,589	8,379	
Specialty Materials						
Net sales	\$ 19,146	\$ 18,744	\$ 20,261	\$ 21,447	\$ 22,699	
Segment profit	4,668	4,340	4,675	4,264	4,976	
Net sales						

# **Contamination Control Solutions (CCS)**

For the first quarter of 2012, CCS net sales decreased 13% to \$115.6 million, from \$132.2 million in the comparable period last year. The year-over-year sales decrease reflected a sharp decline in the sale of CCS's capital-driven products, offset by a slight improvement in the segment's unit-driven sales. The decrease in sales volume, along with a flat gross margin rate and operating expense levels, led CCS to report a segment profit of \$32.1 million in the first quarter of 2012, down 19% from the \$39.8 million segment profit in the year-ago period.

Led by improved sales of fluid handling components and systems, and liquid filtration products, CCS sales were up 10% on a sequential basis from the fourth quarter of 2011. The sales increase, accompanied by an improved gross margin, offset higher operating expenses as the segment reported a 23% increase in segment profit.

# Microenvironments (ME)

For the first quarter of 2012, ME net sales decreased 16% to \$40.7 million, from \$48.2 million in the comparable period last year. The revenue decline primarily reflected lower sales of shipper and 200mm wafer process products. ME reported a segment profit of \$5.5 million in the first quarter of 2012 compared to a \$8.4 million segment profit in the year-ago period. The sales decline, as well as a lower gross margin, led to the decline in segment profit. Partly offsetting those factors, ME operating expenses decreased 8%, mainly due to lower selling and engineering, research and development costs.

Sales were up 1% on a sequential basis from the fourth quarter of 2011, due to improved sales of 300mm wafer process products. Due to a lower margin and higher operating expenses, the segment reported an 11% decrease in segment profit.

### **Specialty Materials (SMD)**

For the first quarter of 2012, SMD net sales decreased 16%, to \$19.1 million, from \$22.7 million in the comparable period last year. The sales decrease mainly reflected lower sales of graphite-based component products. SMD reported a segment profit of \$4.7 million in the first quarter of 2012, down 6%, compared to a segment profit of \$5.0 million in the first quarters of 2011. An improvement in sales mix and lower operating expenses partly offset the effect of the decline in sales.

Sales were up 2% on a sequential basis from the fourth quarter of 2011. The sales increase, along with an improvement in gross margin, offset higher operating expenses, as SMD recorded an 8% increase in segment profit.

#### **Unallocated general and administrative expenses**

Unallocated general and administrative expenses totaled \$13.1 million in the first quarter of both 2012 and 2011.

# **Liquidity and Capital Resources**

**Operating activities** Cash flow provided by operating activities totaled \$0.4 million in the three months ended March 31, 2012. Cash generated by operating activities in the first quarter of 2012 was primarily the result of net income attributable to the Company adjusted for non-cash expenses (such as depreciation, amortization and share-based compensation). The net impact of changes in operating assets and liabilities absorbed \$30.3 million in operating cash flow, mainly reflecting increases in accounts receivable and inventories, as well as a decrease in accrued liabilities.

Accounts receivable, net of foreign currency translation effects, increased by \$12.8 million in the first three months of 2012. This increase reflects higher sales of the Company's products and an increase in the Company's days sales outstanding (DSO). The Company's DSO was 62 days at March 31, 2012 compared to 60 days at the beginning of the year. Inventories at the end of the quarter increased by \$7.5 million from December 31, 2011, after taking into account the impact of foreign currency translation effects and the provision for excess and obsolete inventory.

Accrued liabilities were \$10.3 million lower than reported at December 31, 2011, mainly due to the payment of fiscal year 2011 incentive compensation during the first quarter of 2012, while accounts payable rose by \$8.2 million. Working capital at March 31, 2012 stood at \$429.4 million, up from \$410.4 million as of December 31, 2011, and included \$266.9 million in cash and cash equivalents, compared to cash and cash equivalents of \$273.6 million as of December 31, 2011.

**Investing activities** Cash flow used in investing activities totaled \$10.6 million in the three-month period ended March 31, 2012. Acquisition of property and equipment totaled \$10.6 million, primarily for significant investments in equipment and tooling. Under the terms of its revolving credit facility, the Company is restricted from making annual capital expenditures in excess of \$60 million. The Company does not anticipate that this limit on capital expenditures will have an adverse effect on the Company's operations.

**Financing activities** Cash provided by financing activities totaled \$3.6 million during the three-month period ended March 31, 2012, primarily reflecting proceeds received in connection with common shares issued under the Company's employee stock purchase and stock option plans.

The Company has a revolving credit facility maturing June 9, 2014, with a revolving credit commitment of \$30.0 million. As of March 31, 2012, the Company had no outstanding borrowings and \$0.3 million undrawn on outstanding letters of credit under the revolving credit facility. Through March 31, 2012, the Company was in compliance with all applicable financial covenants included in the terms of the revolving credit facility.

The Company also has lines of credit with two banks that provide for borrowings of Japanese yen for the Company's Japanese subsidiary, equivalent to an aggregate of approximately \$14.6 million. There were no outstanding borrowings under these lines of credit at March 31, 2012.

At March 31, 2012, the Company's shareholders' equity stood at \$628.5 million, up 3% from \$608.2 million at the beginning of the year. The increase reflected net income attributable to the Company of \$17.9 million, additional paid-in capital of \$1.8 million associated with the Company's share-based compensation expense, \$3.3 million received in connection with common shares issued under the Company's stock option and employee stock purchase plans, partially offset by foreign currency translation effects of \$3.0 million.

As of March 31, 2012, the Company's sources of available funds were its cash and cash equivalents of \$266.9 million, funds available under its revolving credit facility and international credit facilities and cash flow generated from operations.

The Company believes that its cash and cash equivalents, funds available under its revolving credit facility and international credit facilities and cash flow generated from operations will be sufficient to meet its working capital and investment requirements for the next twelve months. If available liquidity is not sufficient to meet the Company's operating and debt service obligations as they come due, management will need to pursue alternative arrangements through additional equity or debt financing in order to meet the Company's cash requirements. However, there can be no assurance that any such financing would be available on commercially acceptable terms.

### **New Accounting Pronouncements**

**Recently adopted accounting pronouncements** Refer to note 1 to the Company's condensed consolidated financial statements for a discussion of recently adopted accounting pronouncements.

**Recently issued accounting pronouncements** At this time, the Company does not anticipate that recently issued accounting guidance that has not yet been adopted will have a material impact on its condensed consolidated financial statements. Refer to note 1 to the Company's condensed consolidated financial statements for a discussion of recently issued accounting pronouncements.

**Non-GAAP Information** The Company's consolidated financial statements are prepared in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States (GAAP).

The Company also provides certain non-GAAP financial measures as a complement to financial measures provided in accordance with GAAP in order to better assess and reflect trends affecting the Company's business and results of operations. Regulation G, "Conditions for Use of Non-GAAP Financial Measures," and other regulations under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, define and prescribe the conditions for use of certain non-GAAP financial information. The Company provides non-GAAP financial measures of Adjusted EBITDA and Adjusted Operating Income together with related measures thereof, and non-GAAP Earnings Per Share (EPS).

Adjusted EBITDA, a non-GAAP term, is defined by the Company as net income attributable to Entegris, Inc. before (1) net income attributable to noncontrolling interest, (2) equity in net income of affiliates, (3) income tax expense (4) other income, net, (5) interest (income) expense, net, (6) amortization of intangible assets and (7) depreciation. Adjusted Operating Income, another non-GAAP term, is defined by the Company as its Adjusted EBITDA less depreciation. The Company also utilizes non-GAAP measures whereby Adjusted EBITDA and Adjusted Operating Income are each divided by the Company's net sales to derive Adjusted EBITDA Margin and Adjusted Operating Margin, respectively.

Non-GAAP EPS, a non-GAAP term, is defined by the Company as net income attributable to Entegris, Inc. before (1) amortization of intangible assets and (2) the tax effect of that adjustment to net income attributable to Entegris, Inc.

The Company provides supplemental non-GAAP financial measures to better understand and manage its business and believes these measures provide investors and analysts additional and meaningful information for the assessment of the Company's ongoing results. Management also uses these non-GAAP measures to assist in the evaluation of the performance of its business segments and to make operating decisions.

Management believes the Company's non-GAAP measures help indicate the Company's baseline performance before certain gains, losses or other charges that may not be indicative of the Company's business or future outlook and offer a useful view of business performance in that the measures provide a more consistent means of comparing performance. The Company believes the non-GAAP measures aid investors' overall understanding of the Company's results by providing a higher degree of transparency for such items and providing a level of disclosure that will help investors understand how management plans, measures and evaluates the Company's business performance. Management believes that the inclusion of non-GAAP measures provides consistency in its financial reporting and facilitates investors' understanding of the Company's historical operating trends by providing an additional basis for comparisons to prior periods.

Management uses Adjusted EBITDA and Adjusted Operating Income to assist it in evaluations of the Company's operating performance by excluding items that management does not consider as relevant in the results of its ongoing operations. Internally, these non-GAAP measures are used by management for planning and forecasting purposes, including the preparation of internal budgets; for allocating resources to enhance financial performance; for evaluating the effectiveness of operational strategies; and for evaluating the Company's capacity to fund capital expenditures, secure financing and expand its business.

In addition, and as a consequence of the importance of these non-GAAP financial measures in managing its business, the Company's Board of Directors uses non-GAAP financial measures in the evaluation process to determine management compensation.

The Company believes that certain analysts and investors use Adjusted EBITDA, Adjusted Operating Income and non-GAAP EPS as supplemental measures to evaluate the overall operating performance of firms in the Company's industry. Additionally, lenders or potential lenders use Adjusted EBITDA measures to evaluate the Company's creditworthiness.

The presentation of non-GAAP financial measures is not meant to be considered in isolation, as a substitute for, or superior to, financial measures or information provided in accordance with GAAP. Management strongly encourages investors to review the Company's consolidated financial statements in their entirety and to not rely on any single financial measure.

Management notes that the use of non-GAAP measures has limitations:

First, non-GAAP financial measures are not standardized. Accordingly, the methodology used to produce the Company's non-GAAP financial measures is not computed under GAAP and may differ notably from the methodology used by other companies. For example, the Company's non-GAAP measure of Adjusted EBITDA may not be directly comparable to EBITDA or an adjusted EBITDA measure reported by other companies.

Second, the Company's non-GAAP financial measures exclude items such as amortization and depreciation that are recurring. Amortization of intangibles and depreciation have been, and will continue to be for the foreseeable future, a significant recurring expense with an impact upon the Company's results of operations, notwithstanding the lack of immediate impact upon cash flows.

Third, there is no assurance the Company will not have future restructuring activities, gains or losses on sale of equity investments, charges for fair value mark-up of acquired inventory sold, accelerated write-offs of debt-issuance costs or similar items and, therefore, may need to record additional charges (or credits) associated with such items, including the tax effects thereon. The exclusion of these items from the Company's non-GAAP measures should not be construed as an implication that these costs are unusual, infrequent or non-recurring.

Management considers these limitations by providing specific information regarding the GAAP amounts excluded from these non-GAAP financial measures and evaluating these non-GAAP financial measures together with their most directly comparable financial measures calculated in accordance with GAAP. The calculations of Adjusted EBITDA, Adjusted operating income, and non-GAAP EPS, and reconciliations between these financial measures and their most directly comparable GAAP equivalents are presented below in the accompanying tables.

# Reconciliation of GAAP Net income attributable to Entegris, Inc. to Adjusted operating income and Adjusted EBITDA

(In thousands)	March 31, 2012	April 2, 2011
Net sales	\$ 175,403	\$ 203,125
Net income attributable to Entegris, Inc.	\$ 17,859	\$ 29,175
Adjustments to net income attributable to Entegris, Inc.		
Net income attributable to noncontrolling interest	_	400
Equity in net income of affiliates	(3)	(239)
Income tax expense	9,065	8,273
Other income, net	(162)	(428)
Interest (income) expense, net	(2)	153
GAAP – Operating income	26,757	37,334
Amortization of intangible assets	2,450	2,689
Adjusted operating income	29,207	40,023
Depreciation	6,487	6,819
Adjusted EBITDA	\$ 35,694	\$ 46,842
Adjusted operating margin	16.7%	19.7%
Adjusted EBITDA – as a % of net sales	20.3%	23.1%

# Reconciliation of GAAP Earnings per Share to Non-GAAP Earnings per Share

(In thousands)	Mar	ch 31, 2012	A	oril 2, 2011
Net income attributable to the Company	\$	17,859	\$	29,175
Adjustments to net income attributable to the Company:				
Amortization of intangible assets		2,450		2,689
Tax effect of adjustments to net income attributable to the Company		(885)	_	(990)
Non-GAAP net income attributable to the Company	\$	19,424	\$	30,874
Diluted earnings per common share:	\$	0.13	\$	0.22
Effect of adjustments to net income attributable to the Company		0.01		0.01
Diluted non-GAAP earnings per common share:	\$	0.14	\$	0.23

#### Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk

Entegris' principal financial market risks are sensitivities to interest rates and foreign currency exchange rates. The Company's interest-bearing cash equivalents are subject to interest rate fluctuations. The Company's cash equivalents are instruments with maturities of three months or less. A 100 basis point change in interest rates would potentially increase or decrease annual net income by approximately \$1.7 million annually.

The cash flows and results of operations of the Company's foreign-based operations are subject to fluctuations in foreign exchange rates. The Company occasionally uses derivative financial instruments to manage the foreign currency exchange rate risks associated with its foreign-based operations. At March 31, 2012, the Company had no net exposure to any foreign currency forward contracts.

#### Item 4. Controls and Procedures

# (a) Evaluation of disclosure controls and procedures.

The Company's management, including the Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer, has conducted an evaluation of the effectiveness of the design and operation of the Company's disclosure controls and procedures (as defined under Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) promulgated under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (the "1934 Act")) as of March 31, 2012. The term "disclosure controls and procedures" means controls and other procedures of a company that are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by us in the reports that we file or submit under the 1934 Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported, within the time periods specified in the SEC's rules and forms. Disclosure controls and procedures include, without limitation, controls and procedures designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by a company in the reports that it files or submits under the 1934 Act is accumulated and communicated to the company's management, including its principal executive and principal financial officers, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure. Management recognizes that any controls and procedures, no matter how well designed and operated, can provide only reasonable assurance of achieving their objectives and management necessarily applies its judgment in evaluating the cost-benefit relationship of possible controls and procedures. Based on the evaluation of our disclosure controls and procedures as of March 31, 2012, our chief executive officer and chief financial officer concluded that, as of such date, our disclosure controls and procedures were effective at the reasonable assurance level.

# (b) Changes in internal control over financial reporting.

There has been no change in the Company's internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f) under the 1934 Act) during the most recently completed fiscal quarter that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the Company's internal control over financial reporting.

#### PART II

### OTHER INFORMATION

### Item 1. Legal Proceedings

The Company is subject to various claims, legal actions, and complaints arising in the ordinary course of business. The Company believes the final outcome of these matters will not have a material adverse effect on its consolidated financial statements. The Company expenses legal costs as incurred.

# Item 6. Exhibits

- 10.1 Entegris, Inc. 401(k) Savings and Profit Sharing Plan (2012 Restatement)\*
- 10.2 Entegris, Inc. 2012 RSU Unit Award Agreement\*
- 10.3 Entegris, Inc. 2012 Stock Option Grant Agreement\*
- 31.1 Certification of Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 13a-14(a).
- 31.2 Certification of Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 13a-14(a).
- 32.1 Certification of Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- Interactive data files pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T, formatted in XBRL (Extensible Business Reporting Language): (i) the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets at March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011, (ii) the Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations for the three months ended March 31, 2012 and April 2, 2011, (iii) Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income for the three months ended March 31, 2012 and April 2, 2011, (iv) Condensed Consolidated Statements of Equity for the three months ended March 31, 2012 and April 2, 2011, (v) the Condensed Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows for the three months ended March 31, 2012 and April 2, 2011, and (vi) the notes to the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements\*\*.
- \* A "management contract or compensatory plan"
- \*\* In accordance with Rule 406T of Regulation S-T, the XBRL related information in Exhibit 101 to this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q is deemed not filed or part of a registration statement or prospectus for purposes of Sections 11 or 12 of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, is deemed not filed for purposes of Section 18 of the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and otherwise is not subject to liability under those sections.

# CONFORMED COPY

# SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

ENTEGRIS, INC.

Date: April 27, 2012

/s/ Gregory B. Graves

Gregory B. Graves

Executive Vice President and Chief Financial Officer (on behalf of the registrant and as principal financial officer)

### EXHIBIT INDEX

- 10.1 Entegris, Inc. 401(k) Savings and Profit Sharing Plan (2012 Restatement)\*
- 10.2 Entegris, Inc. 2012 RSU Unit Award Agreement\*
- 10.3 Entegris, Inc. 2012 Stock Option Grant Agreement\*
- 31.1 Certification of Chief Executive Officer Pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 13a-14(a).
- 31.2 Certification of Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to Exchange Act Rule 13a-14(a).
- 32.1 Certification of Chief Executive Officer and Chief Financial Officer Pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as Adopted Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
- Interactive data files pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T, formatted in XBRL (Extensible Business Reporting Language): (i) the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets at March 31, 2012 and December 31, 2011, (ii) the Condensed Consolidated Statement of Operations for the three months ended March 31, 2012 and April 2, 2011, (iii) Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income for the three months ended March 31, 2012 and April 2, 2011, (iv) Condensed Consolidated Statements of Equity for the three months ended March 31, 2012 and April 2, 2011 and (vi) the notes to the Condensed Consolidated Statements\*\*.
- \* A "management contract or compensatory plan"
- \*\* In accordance with Rule 406T of Regulation S-T, the XBRL related information in Exhibit 101 to this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q is deemed not filed or part of a registration statement or prospectus for purposes of Sections 11 or 12 of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, is deemed not filed for purposes of Section 18 of the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, and otherwise is not subject to liability under those sections.

# ENTEGRIS, INC. 401(k) SAVINGS AND PROFIT SHARING PLAN (2012 Restatement)

# ENTEGRIS, INC. 401(k) SAVINGS AND PROFIT SHARING PLAN (2012 Restatement)

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

PREAMBLES SECTION 1.

			Page 1
INTRO	DUCTION		2
1.1.	Definition	ns	2
	1.1.1.	Accounts	2
	1.1.2.	Affiliate	3
	1.1.3.	Alternate Payee	3
	1.1.4.	Beneficiary	3
	1.1.5.	Catch-up Contribution	3
	1.1.6.	Code	3
	1.1.7.	Committee	3
	1.1.8.	Disability	3
	1.1.9.	Effective Date	4
	1.1.10.	Elective Contributions	4
	1.1.11.	Eligibility Service	4
	1.1.12.	Employer	4
	1.1.13.	Employer Securities	4
	1.1.14.	Employment Commencement Date	4
	1.1.15.	Enrollment Date	4
	1.1.16.	ERISA	4
	1.1.17.	Event of Maturity	5
	1.1.18.	Fund	5
	1.1.19.	Highly Compensated Employee	5
	1.1.20.	Hour of Service	5
	1.1.21.	Investment Manager	7
	1.1.22.	Leased Employee	7
	1.1.23.	Normal Retirement Age	7
	1.1.24.	One-Year Break in Service	7
	1.1.25.	Participant	7
	1.1.26.	Period of Service	7
	1.1.27.	Period of Severance	8
	1.1.28.	Plan	8
	1.1.29.	Plan Year	8
	1.1.30.	Pre-Tax Elective Contributions	8
	1.1.31.	Principal Sponsor	8
	1.1.32.	Recognized Compensation	8
	1.1.33.	Recognized Employment	9
	1.1.34.	Reemployment Commencement Date	10
	1.1.35.	Retirement Savings Election	10
	1.1.36.	Rollover Contribution	10
	1.1.37.	Roth Contributions	10
	1.1.38.	Severance from Service Date	10

11

1.1.39.

Subfund

	1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 2 Co R 1 1 3 . Tr	<ul> <li>.1.40. Trust Agreement</li> <li>.1.41. Trustee</li> <li>.1.42. Valuation Date</li> <li>.1.43. Vested</li> <li>.1.44. Vesting Service</li> <li>ompliance With Uniformed Services Employment and Reemployment Rights Act of 1994 and Heroes Earnings Assistance and telief Tax Act of 2008</li> <li>ansitional Rules of Interpretation</li> <li>oecial Rules for Merged Plans</li> </ul>	11 11 11 11 11 12 12 12
SECTION 2.	_	Y AND PARTICIPATION	12
SECTION 2.	2.1. Ge 2.2. Sp 2.3. Er 2.4. Re 2 2 2 2	eneral Eligibility Rule secial Eligibility Rule for Profit Sharing Contributions arollment etirement Savings Election 4.1 Amount 4.2 Catch-up Contributions 4.3 Pre-Tax and After-Tax Roth Election 5. Modifications of Retirement Savings Election	12 12 13 13 13 13 13 13
SECTION 3.	CONTRIBUT	TIONS AND ALLOCATION THEREOF	14
	3	nployer Contributions 1.1. Source of Employer Contributions 1.2. Limitation 1.3. Form of Payment	14 14 14 14
	3.2. El 3	ective Contributions .2.1. Amount .2.2. Allocation	14 14 14
	3.3. Er 3	nployer Matching Contributions  3.1. Amount and Eligibility  3.2. Matching Contributions Determined on an Annual Basis  3.3. Allocation	14 14 15 15
	3.4. Di	scretionary Contributions 4.1. Amount 4.2. Allocation	15 15 15
	3.5. El 3.6. Ac	igible Participants ljustments .6.1. Make-Up Contributions for Omitted Participants .6.2. Mistaken Contributions	15 16 16 16
	3 3	ollover Contributions 7.1. Eligible Contributions 7.2. Allocation	16 16 16
		mitation on Annual Additions fect of Disallowance of Deduction or Mistake of Fact	16 16
SECTION 4.	INVESTMEN	NT AND ADJUSTMENT OF ACCOUNTS	17
	4 4 4 4	tablishment of Subfunds  1.1. Establishing Commingled Subfunds  1.2. Individual Subfunds  1.3. Operational Rules  1.4. Revising Subfunds  1.5. ERISA Section 404(c) Compliance	17 17 17 17 17 17

	4.2.	Valuation and Adjustment of Accounts		18	
		4.2.1.	Valuation of Fund	18	
		4.2.2.	Adjustment of Accounts	18	
		4.2.3.	Rules	18	
	4.3.	Investm	nent in Employer Securities	18	
		4.3.1.	Entegris Stock Subfund	18	
		4.3.2.	Dividends	19	
		4.3.3.	Diversification Election	19	
		4.3.4.	Voting of Employer Securities; Tender Offers for Employer Securities	19	
SECTION 5.	VESTI		The state of the s	19	
	5.1.	19			
	5.1.	5.1.1.	er Profit Sharing and Pension Account	19	
		5.1.1.	Graduated Vesting Full Vesting	19	
		5.1.3.	9	20	
		5.1.3. 5.1.4.	Full Vesting Upon Plan Termination Before Forfeiture Event Special Rule for Partial Distributions	20	
		5.1.4.			
	F 2		Effect of Break on Vesting	20	
	5.2. Other Accounts			20	
SECTION 6.	MATURITY				
	6.1.	Events o	of Maturity	20	
	6.2.	Forfeitu	res	21	
		6.2.1.	Forfeiture of Nonvested Portion of Accounts	21	
		6.2.2.	Restoration Upon Rehire After Forfeiture	21	
		6.2.3.	Use of Forfeitures	21	
		6.2.4.	Source of Restoration	21	
SECTION 7.	DISTRIBUTIONS AND LOANS				
	7.1.	Dietribu	ntions to Participants Upon Event of Maturity	21	
	7.1.	7.1.1.	Application For Distribution Required	21	
		7.1.1. 7.1.2.		22	
		7.1.2. 7.1.3.	Spousal Consent Not Required Form of Distribution	22	
		7.1.3. 7.1.4.			
			Time of Distribution	22	
		7.1.5.	Required Beginning Date for Non-Five Percent (5%) Owners	22	
		7.1.6.	Required Beginning Date for Five Percent (5%) Owners	22	
		7.1.7.	Effect of Reemployment	22	
	7.0	7.1.8.	Death Prior to Distribution	22	
	7.2.		ice Distributions and Hardship Distributions	23	
		7.2.1.	Age 59 ½ Distributions	23	
		7.2.2.	Hardship Distributions	23	
	7.0	7.2.3.	General In-Service Withdrawals	25	
	7.3.		ntions to Beneficiary	25	
		7.3.1.	Application For Distribution Required	25	
		7.3.2.	Form of Distribution	26	
		7.3.3. 7.3.4.	Time of Distribution Required Beginning Date	26	
	<b>7</b> 4	26			
	7.4.		ntion of Beneficiaries	26	
		7.4.1.	Right To Designate	26	
		7.4.2.	Spousal Consent	26	
		7.4.3.	Failure of Designation	26	

27

27

7.4.4.

7.4.5.

Disclaimers by Beneficiaries

Definitions

		7.4.6. Special Rules	28		
	7.5.	General Distribution Rules	28		
		7.5.1. Notices	28		
		7.5.2. Direct Rollover	29		
		7.5.3. Distribution in Cash	30		
		7.5.4. Facility of Payment	30		
	7.6.	Loans	31		
		7.6.1. Availability	31		
		7.6.2. Spousal Consent Not Required	31		
		7.6.3. Administration	31		
		7.6.4. Loan Terms	31		
		7.6.5. Collateral	31		
		7.6.6. Loan Rules	32		
		7.6.7. Effect on Distributions	34		
		7.6.8. Effect of Participant Bankruptcy	34		
		7.6.9. ERISA Compliance — Loans Available to Parties in Interest	34		
	7.7.	Required Minimum Distributions	34		
CECTION 0					
SECTION 8.		OTHRIFT PROVISIONS	36		
SECTION 9.	AMENI	DMENT AND TERMINATION	37		
	9.1.	Amendment	37		
	9.2.	Discontinuance of Contributions and Termination of Plan	37		
	9.3.	Merger or Spinoff of Plans	37		
		9.3.1. In General	38		
		9.3.2. Limitations	38		
		9.3.3. Beneficiary Designations	38		
	9.4.	Adoption by Other Employers	38		
		9.4.1. Adoption by Consent	38		
		9.4.2. Procedure for Adoption	38		
		9.4.3. Effect of Adoption	38		
SECTION 10.	DETERMINATIONS — RULES AND REGULATIONS				
	10.1.	Determinations	38		
	10.2.	Rules and Regulations	39		
	10.3.	Method of Executing Instruments	39		
		10.3.1. Employer or Committee	39		
		10.3.2. Trustee	39		
	10.4.	Claims Procedure	39		
		10.4.1. Original Claim	39		
		10.4.2. Claims Review Procedure	39		
		10.4.3. General Rules	40		
		10.4.4. Deadline to File Claim	40		
		10.4.5. Exhaustion of Administrative Remedies	40		
		10.4.6. Deadline to File Legal Action	40		
		10.4.7. Knowledge of Fact by Participant Imputed to Beneficiary	41		
	10.5. Information Furnished by Participants				
SECTION 11.	PLAN ADMINISTRATION				
	11.1.	Principal Sponsor	41		
		11.1.1. Officers	41		

	11.1.2. Chief Executive Officer 11.1.3. Board of Directors  11.2. Committee 11.2.1. Appointment and Removal 11.2.2. Automatic Removal 11.2.3. Authority 11.2.4. Majority Decisions  11.3. Limitation on Authority 11.3.1. Fiduciaries Generally 11.3.2. Trustee  11.4. Conflict of Interest 11.5. Dual Capacity	41 41 42 42 42 42 43 43 43 43 43	
	11.6. Administrator	43	
	<ul> <li>11.7. Named Fiduciaries</li> <li>11.8. Service of Process</li> <li>11.9. Administrative Expenses</li> <li>11.10. Indemnity</li> <li>11.11. Plan Qualification</li> </ul>	43 43 43 43 44	
SECTION 12.	IN GENERAL		
	12.1. Disclaimers  12.1.1. Effect on Employment  12.1.2. Sole Source of Benefits  12.1.3. Co-Fiduciary Matters  12.2. Reversion of Fund Prohibited  12.3. Contingent Top Heavy Plan Rules  12.4. Continuity	44 44 44 44 45 45	
SCHEDULE I —	CREDITING OF PRIOR SERVICE	SI-1	
APPENDIX A —	LIMITATION ON ANNUAL ADDITIONS	A-1	
APPENDIX B —	CONTINGENT TOP HEAVY PLAN RULES	B-1	
APPENDIX C —	[RESERVED]	C-1	
APPENDIX D —	401(k), 401(m) & 402(g) COMPLIANCE	D-1	
APPENDIX E —	DISTRIBUTION OF PENSION ACCOUNTS	E-1	
APPENDIX F —	DISTRIBUTION OF ESOP ACCOUNTS		

# ENTEGRIS, INC. 401(k) SAVINGS AND PROFIT SHARING PLAN

THIS INDENTURE made on the 15th day of December 2011, by Entegris, Inc., a corporation duly organized and existing under the laws of the State of Delaware (the "Principal Sponsor");

# $\underline{W} \underline{I} \underline{T} \underline{N} \underline{E} \underline{S} \underline{S} \underline{E} \underline{T} \underline{H}$ :

WHEREAS, the Principal Sponsor maintains the Entegris, Inc. 401(k) Savings and Profit Sharing Plan (the "Plan"); and

WHEREAS, the Principal Sponsor has reserved to itself the power to amend the Plan; and

WHEREAS, the Principal Sponsor desires to amend and restate the Plan to incorporate amendments to the Plan subsequent to the 2005 restatement of the Plan, to clarify certain terms, and to comply with Internal Revenue Service Notice 2010-90;

NOW, THEREFORE, the Principal Sponsor does hereby amend the Plan, effective as of January 1, 2012, as follows:

### **SECTION 1**

### INTRODUCTION

- 1.1. Definitions. When the following terms are used herein with initial capital letters, they shall have the following meanings:
  - 1.1.1. **Accounts** the following Accounts will be maintained under the Plan for Participants:
  - (a) **Total Account** for convenience of reference, a Participant's entire interest in the Fund, including the Participant's Retirement Savings Account, Roth Account, Employer Matching Account, Employer Profit Sharing Account, Pension Account, ESOP Account, Rollover Account, Roth Rollover Account and After-Tax Account.
  - (b) **Retirement Savings Account** the Account maintained for each Participant to which are credited Employer contributions made on behalf of a Participant pursuant to Plan Sections 2.4 and 3.2 (but only to the extent those contributions are Pre-Tax Elective Contributions, including any pre-tax Catch-up Contributions), together with any increase or decrease thereon.
  - (c) **Roth Account** the Account maintained for each Participant to which are credited the Participant's Roth Contributions (including any Catch-up Contributions designated as Roth Contributions) pursuant to Plan Sections 2.4 and 3.2, together with any increase or decrease thereon. Distribution of a Participant's Roth Account shall be made in accordance with section 402A of the Code and the regulations issued thereunder.
  - (d) **Employer Matching Account** the Account maintained for each Participant to which is credited (i) the Participant's allocable share of the Employer contributions made pursuant to Section 3.3 and (ii) the Participant's interest, if any, in employer matching contributions transferred from any plan that was merged into the Plan.
  - (e) **Employer Profit Sharing Account** the Account maintained for each Participant to which is credited the Participant's allocable share of the Employer contributions made pursuant to Section 3.4 and the Participant's interest, if any, in profit sharing contributions transferred from any plan that was merged into the Plan, together with any increase or decrease thereon.
  - (f) **Pension Account** the Account maintained for each Participant to which is credited the Participant's interest, if any, transferred from the Entegris, Inc. Pension Plan, together with any increase or decrease thereon. A Participant's Pension Account will be distributed in accordance with Appendix E to the Plan.
  - (g) **ESOP Account** the Account maintained for each Participant to which is credited the Participant's interest, if any, transferred from the Entegris, Inc. Employee Stock Ownership Plan, together with any increase or decrease thereon. Distributions from a Participant's ESOP Account shall be made in accordance with Plan Section 7 and Appendix F to the Plan.
  - (h) **Rollover Account** the Account maintained for each Participant to which are credited the Participant's Rollover Contributions (other than designated Roth contributions as defined in section 402A of the Code) made pursuant to Plan Section 3.7, together with any increase or decrease thereon.

- (i) **Roth Rollover Account** the Account maintained for each Participant to which is credited the Participant's Rollover Contributions consisting of designated Roth contributions (as defined in section 402A of the Code) made pursuant to Plan Section 3.7, together with any increase or decrease thereon.
- (j) **After-Tax Account** the Account maintained for each Participant to which is credited the Participant's nondeductible after-tax contributions (other than Roth Contributions), together with any increase or decrease thereon.
- 1.1.2. **Affiliate** a business entity which is not an Employer but which is a part of a "controlled group" with the Employer or under "common control" with the Employer or which is a member of an "affiliated service group" that includes the Employer, as those terms are defined in section 414(b), (c) and (m) of the Code. A business entity which is a predecessor to the Employer shall be treated as an Affiliate if the Employer maintains a plan of such predecessor business entity or if, and to the extent that, such treatment is otherwise required by regulations under section 414(a) of the Code. A business entity shall also be treated as an Affiliate if, and to the extent that, such treatment is required by regulations under section 414(o) of the Code. In addition to said required treatment, the Principal Sponsor may, in its discretion, designate as an Affiliate any business entity which is not such a "controlled group," "common control," "affiliated service group" or "predecessor" business entity but which is otherwise affiliated with the Employer, subject to such limitations as the Principal Sponsor may impose.
- 1.1.3. **Alternate Payee** any spouse, former spouse, child or other dependent of a Participant who is recognized by a domestic relations order as having a right to receive all or a portion of the Account of a Participant under the Plan.
- 1.1.4. **Beneficiary** a person designated by a Participant (or automatically by operation of the Plan) pursuant to Section 7.4 of the Plan to receive all or a part of the Participant's Vested Total Account in the event of the Participant's death prior to full distribution thereof. A person so designated shall not be considered a Beneficiary until the death of the Participant.
- 1.1.5. **Catch-up Contribution** the additional Elective Contributions that a Participant may make pursuant to Section 2.4.2 of the Plan, beyond the dollar limitation set forth under Section 2.4.1 of the Plan and Appendices A and B to the Plan.
- 1.1.6. **Code** the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, including applicable regulations for the specified section of the Code. Any reference in the Plan to a section of the Code, including the applicable regulation, shall be considered also to mean and refer to any subsequent amendment or replacement of that section or regulation.
  - 1.1.7. **Committee** the committee established in accordance with the provisions of Section 11.2 of the Plan, known as the Administrative Committee.
- 1.1.8. **Disability** a medically determinable physical or mental impairment which: (a) renders the individual incapable of performing any substantial gainful employment, (b) can be expected to be of long-continued and indefinite duration or result in death, and (c) is evidenced by a certification to this effect by a doctor of medicine approved by the Committee. In lieu of such a certification, the Committee may accept, as proof of Disability, the official written determination that the individual will be eligible for disability benefits under the federal Social Security Act as now enacted or hereinafter amended (when any waiting period expires). Notwithstanding the foregoing, no Participant will be considered to have a Disability unless such doctor's determination or official Social Security determination is received by the Committee within twelve (12) months after the Participant's last day of active work with the Employer or an Affiliate. The Committee shall determine the date on which the Disability shall have occurred if such determination is necessary.

- 1.1.9. **Effective Date** January 1, 2012 the effective date of this restatement. The original effective date of the Plan is January 1, 2000.
- 1.1.10 **Elective Contributions** contributions made by the Employer in accordance with a Participant's Retirement Savings Election. "Elective Contributions" means Pre-Tax Elective Contributions and Roth Contributions, unless the context clearly indicates only one is meant.
- 1.1.11. **Eligibility Service** a measure of an employee's service with the Employer and all Affiliates (stated as a number of years) which is equal to the number of computation periods for which the employee is credited with one thousand (1,000) or more Hours of Service (as determined under Section 1.1.20); subject, however, to the following rules:
  - (a) **Computation Periods**. The computation periods for determining Eligibility Service shall be the twelve (12) consecutive month period beginning with the date the employee first performs an Hour of Service and all Plan Years beginning after such date (irrespective of any termination of employment and subsequent reemployment).
  - (b) **Completion**. A year of Eligibility Service shall be deemed completed only as of the last day of the computation period (irrespective of the date in such period that the employee completed one thousand Hours of Service). (Fractional years of Eligibility Service shall not be credited.)
  - (c) Pre-2000 Service. Eligibility Service shall be credited for Hours of Service earned and computation periods completed before January 1, 2000, as if the terms set forth herein were then in effect.
  - (d) **Breaks in Service**. If the employee has any break in service occurring before or after the Effective Date, the employee's service both before and after such break in service shall be taken into account in computing Eligibility Service for the purpose of determining the employee's entitlement to become a Participant in the Plan.
  - 1.1.12. Employer the Principal Sponsor, any business entity that adopts the Plan pursuant to Section 9.4, and any successor thereof that adopts the Plan.
- 1.1.13. **Employer Securities** common stock of Entegris Delaware or of any successor corporation by merger or otherwise or of any other corporation which is an affiliate and a member of a controlled group of corporation, including Entegris, within the meaning of section 407(d)(7) of ERISA, and which is readily tradable on an established securities market.
- 1.1.14. **Employment Commencement Date** the date upon which an employee first performs one (1) Hour of Service for the Employer or an Affiliate (without regard to whether such Hour of Service is performed in Recognized Employment or otherwise).
- 1.1.15. **Enrollment Date** (a) the first day of each calendar month of the Plan Year, and (b) such other dates as the Committee may by rule establish from time to time for the commencement of retirement savings under Section 2.3.
- 1.1.16. **ERISA** the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974, including applicable regulations for the specified section of ERISA. Any reference in the Plan to a section of ERISA, including the applicable regulation, shall be considered also to mean and refer to any subsequent amendment or replacement of that section or regulation.

- 1.1.17. **Event of Maturity** any of the occurrences described in Section 6 by reason of which a Participant or Beneficiary may become entitled to a distribution from the Plan.
- 1.1.18. **Fund** the assets of the Plan held by the Trustee from time to time, including all contributions and the investments and reinvestments, earnings and profits thereon.
- 1.1.19. **Highly Compensated Employee** any employee who (a) is a five percent (5%) owner (as defined in Appendix B) at any time during the current Plan Year or the preceding Plan Year, or (b) receives compensation from the Employer and all Affiliates during the preceding Plan Year in excess of \$110,000 (for 2011, which amount shall be adjusted for changes in the cost-of-living as provided in regulations issued by the Secretary of the Treasury). For this purpose, "compensation" means compensation as defined in section 415(c)(3) of the Code. Compensation for any employee who performed services for only part of a year is not annualized for this purpose.
- 1.1.20. **Hour of Service** for purposes of determining Eligibility Service under Section 1.1.11 and whether a Participant shall be an Eligible Participant for a Plan Year under Section 3.5, and for any other applicable purpose under the Plan, hours credited to the employee according to the following rules:
  - (a) **Paid Duty**. An Hour of Service shall be credited for each hour for which the employee is paid, or entitled to payment, for the performance of duties for the Employer or an Affiliate. These hours shall be credited to the employee for the computation period or periods in which the duties are performed.
  - (b) **Paid Nonduty**. An Hour of Service shall be credited for each hour for which the employee is paid, or entitled to payment, by the Employer or an Affiliate on account of a period of time during which no duties are performed (irrespective of whether the employment relationship has terminated) due to vacation, holiday, illness, incapacity (including disability), layoff, jury duty, military duty or leave of absence; provided, however, that:
    - (i) no more than five hundred one (501) Hours of Service shall be credited on account of a single continuous period during which the employee performs no duties (whether or not such period occurs in a single computation period),
    - (ii) no Hours of Service shall be credited on account of payments made under a plan maintained solely for the purpose of complying with applicable workers' compensation, unemployment compensation or disability insurance laws,
    - (iii) no Hours of Service shall be credited on account of payments which solely reimburse the employee for medical or medically related expenses incurred by the employee, and
    - (iv) payments shall be deemed made by or due from the Employer or an Affiliate whether made directly or indirectly from a trust fund or an insurer to which the Employer or an Affiliate contributes or pays premiums.

These hours shall be credited to the employee for the computation period for which payment is made or, if the payment is not computed by reference to units of time, the hours shall be credited to the first computation period in which the event, for which any part of the payment is made, occurred.

- (c) **Back Pay**. An Hour of Service shall be credited for each hour for which back pay, irrespective of mitigation of damages, has been either awarded or agreed to by the Employer or an Affiliate. The same Hours of Service credited under paragraph (a) or (b) shall not be credited under this paragraph (c). The crediting of Hours of Service under this paragraph (c) for periods and payments described in paragraph (b) shall be subject to all the limitations of that paragraph. These hours shall be credited to the employee for the computation period or periods to which the award or agreement pertains rather than the computation period in which the award, agreement or payment is made.
- (d) **Unpaid Absences. Leaves of Absence.** If (and to the extent that) the Committee so provides in rules, during each unpaid leave of absence authorized by the Employer or an Affiliate for Plan purposes under such rules, the employee shall be credited with the number of Hours of Service which otherwise would normally have been credited to such employee but for such absence; provided, however, that if the employee does not return to employment for any reason other than death, Disability or attainment of Normal Retirement Age at the expiration of the leave of absence, such Hours of Service shall not be credited.
- (e) Special Rules. For periods prior to January 1, 2000, Hours of Service may be determined using whatever records are reasonably accessible and by making whatever calculations are necessary to determine the approximate number of Hours of Service completed during such prior period. To the extent not inconsistent with other provisions hereof, Department of Labor regulations 29 C.F.R. § 2530.200b-2(b) and (c) are hereby incorporated by reference herein. To the extent required under section 414 of the Code, services of leased owners, leased managers, shared employees, shared leased employees and other similar classifications (excluding Leased Employees) for the Employer or an Affiliate shall be taken into account as if such services were performed as a common law employee of the Employer for the purposes of determining Eligibility Service. For purposes of the Plan, application of the leased employee rules under section 414(n) of the Code shall be subject to the following: (i) "contingent services" shall mean services performed by a person for the Employer or an Affiliate during the period the person has not performed the services on a substantially full time basis for a period of at least twelve (12) consecutive months, (ii) contingent services performed by a person who has become a Leased Employee (or who would have become a Leased Employee but for the service requirements set forth in Section 1.1.22(b) of the Plan) shall be taken into account for purposes of determining Eligibility Service, and (iii) all service performed as a Leased Employee (i.e., all service following the date an individual has satisfied all three requirements for becoming a Leased Employee) shall be taken into account for purposes of determining Eligibility Service.
- (f) **Equivalency for Exempt Employees**. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in the foregoing, the Hours of Service for any employee for whom the Employer or an Affiliate is not otherwise required by state or federal "wage and hour" or other law to count hours worked shall be credited on the basis that, without regard to the employee's actual hours, such employee shall be credited with one hundred ninety (190) Hours of Service for a calendar month if, under the provisions of this Section (other than this paragraph), such employee would be credited with at least one (1) Hour of Service during that calendar month.
- (g) Additional Service to be Credited. Hours of Service shall also be credited in accordance with Schedule I to the Plan with respect to the entities listed therein.

- 1.1.21. **Investment Manager** the person or persons, other than the Trustee, appointed pursuant to the Trust Agreement to manage all or a portion of the Fund or any Subfund.
- 1.1.22. **Leased Employee** any individual (other than an employee of the Employer or an Affiliate) who performs services for the Employer or an Affiliate if (a) services are performed under an agreement between the Employer or an Affiliate and an individual or company, (b) the individual performs services for the Employer or an Affiliate on a substantially full time basis for a period of at least twelve (12) consecutive months, and (c) the individual's services are performed under the primary direction or control of the Employer or an Affiliate. In determining whether an individual is a Leased Employee of the Employer or an Affiliate, all prior service with the Employer or an Affiliate (including employment as a common law employee) shall be used for purposes of satisfying (b) above. No individual shall be considered a Leased Employee unless and until all conditions have been satisfied.
  - 1.1.23. **Normal Retirement Age** the date a Participant attains age sixty-five (65) years.
- 1.1.24. **One-Year Break in Service** a Plan Year for which an employee is not credited with more than five hundred (500) Hours of Service. (A One-Year Break in Service shall be deemed to occur only on the last day of such Plan Year.)
- 1.1.25. **Participant** an employee of the Employer who becomes a Participant in the Plan in accordance with the provisions of Section 2. An employee who has become a Participant shall be considered to continue as a Participant in the Plan until the date of the Participant's death or, if earlier, the date when the Participant is no longer employed in Recognized Employment and upon which the Participant no longer has any Account under the Plan (that is, the Participant has both received a distribution of all of the Participant's Vested Total Account, if any, and the non-Vested portion of the Participant's Total Account, if any, has been forfeited and disposed of as provided in Section 6.2). An employee who has not become a Participant in the Plan in accordance with the provisions of Plan Section 3 shall be considered a Participant solely for the purpose of making the Rollover Contribution and receiving a distribution upon an Event of Maturity in accordance with the provisions of Plan Section 7.
- 1.1.26. **Period of Service** a measure of an employee's employment with the Employer and all Affiliates which is equal to the period commencing on the employee's Employment Commencement Date or Reemployment Commencement Date, whichever is applicable, and ending on the next following Severance from Service Date; provided, however:
  - (a) **Aggregation**. Unless some or all of an employee's service may be disregarded pursuant to other rules of the Plan, all discontinuous Periods of Service shall be aggregated in determining the total of an employee's Period of Service. A Period of Service shall be stated in years and days and when aggregating discontinuous periods of less than one (1) year, three hundred sixty-five (365) days shall equal one (1) year.
  - (b) **Service Spanning Rule No. 1**. If an employee quits, is discharged or retires from service with the Employer and all Affiliates and performs an Hour of Service within the twelve (12) months following the Severance from Service Date, that Period of Severance shall be deemed to be a Period of Service.
  - (c) **Service Spanning Rule No. 2**. If an employee severs from service by reason of a quit, a discharge or retirement during the first twelve (12) months of an absence from service for any reason other than a quit, a discharge, retirement or death, and then performs an Hour of Service within the twelve (12) months following the date on which the employee was first absent from service, the Period of Severance shall be deemed to be a Period of Service.

- (d) Special Rules. To the extent required under section 414 of the Code, services of leased owners, leased managers, shared employees, shared leased employees and other similar classifications (excluding Leased Employees) for the Employer or an Affiliate shall be taken into account as if such services were performed as a common law employee of the Employer for the purposes of determining Vesting Service. For purposes of the Plan, application of the leased employee rules under section 414(n) of the Code shall be subject to the following: (i) "contingent services" shall mean services performed by a person for the Employer or an Affiliate during the period the person has not performed the services on a substantially full time basis for a period of at least twelve (12) consecutive months, (ii) contingent services performed by a person who has become a Leased Employee (or who would have become a Leased Employee but for the service requirements set forth in Section 1.1.22(b) of the Plan) shall be taken into account for purposes of determining Vesting Service, and (iii) all service performed as a Leased Employee (i.e, all service following the date an individual has satisfied all three requirements for becoming a Leased Employee) shall be taken into account for purposes of determining Vesting Service.
- 1.1.27. **Period of Severance** the period of time commencing on an employee's Severance from Service Date and ending on the date on which that employee next again performs an Hour of Service for the Employer or for an Affiliate (without regard to whether such Hour of Service is performed in Recognized Employment or otherwise). A Period of Severance shall be stated in years and days.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, for the limited purpose of determining the length of a Period of Severance, the Severance from Service Date for an employee shall be advanced during any period of an absence from work (which began after December 31, 1984) due to the pregnancy of the employee, the birth of a child of the employee, the placement of a child with the employee in connection with the adoption of such child by the employee, or for the purpose of caring for such child for a period beginning immediately following such birth or placement. In no event, however, shall the Severance from Service Date be advanced under the foregoing sentence to a date that is later than the last day of the calendar month which is two (2) years after the first of such absence. This adjustment in the Severance from Service Date shall not be made until the employee furnishes timely information which may be reasonably required by the Committee to establish that the absence from work is for a reason for which this adjustment will be made.

- 1.1.28. Plan the Entegris, Inc. 401(k) Savings and Profit Sharing Plan, as set forth herein.
- 1.1.29. **Plan Year** the twelve (12) consecutive month period ending on any December 31.
- 1.1.30 **Pre-Tax Elective Contributions** a Participant's Elective Contributions that are not includible in the Participant's gross income at the time deferred.
  - 1.1.31. **Principal Sponsor** Entegris, Inc., a Delaware corporation.
- 1.1.32. **Recognized Compensation** wages within the meaning of section 3401(a) of the Code for purposes of federal income tax withholding at the source but determined without regard to any rules that limit the remuneration included in wages based on the nature or location of the employment or the services performed (such as the exception for agricultural labor in section 3401(a)(2) of the Code) and paid to the Participant by the Employer for the applicable period; subject, however, to the following:
  - (a) **Included Items**. In determining a Participant's Recognized Compensation there shall be included amounts contributed or deferred by the Employer on behalf of the Participant that are not includible in gross income under sections 125, 132(f)(4), 402(e)(3), 402(h), 403(b), 414(h)(2) and 457 of the Code including contributions authorized by the Participant under a Retirement Savings Election, a cafeteria plan or any other qualified cash or deferred arrangement under section 401(k) of the Code.

- (b) **Excluded Items**. In determining a Participant's Recognized Compensation there shall be excluded all of the following: (i) reimbursements or other expense allowances (including all living and other expenses paid on account of the Participant being on foreign assignment), (ii) welfare and fringe benefits (both cash and noncash) including third-party sick pay (*i.e.*, short-term and long-term disability insurance benefits), income imputed from insurance coverages and premiums, employee discounts and other similar amounts, payments for vacation or sick leave accrued but not taken, final payments on account of termination of employment (*i.e.*, severance payments), except that final payments on account of settlement for accrued but unused paid time off shall be taken into account in determining a Participant's Recognized Compensation, (iii) moving expenses, (iv) deferred compensation (both when deferred and when received), and (v) stock-based compensation of any kind, including, but not limited to, amounts realized from the exercise of a non-qualified stock option or restricted stock held by an employee that becomes freely transferable or is no longer subject to a substantial risk of forfeiture.
- (c) **Pre-Participation Employment**. Remuneration paid by the Employer attributable to periods prior to the date the Participant became a Participant in the Plan shall not be taken into account in determining the Participant's Recognized Compensation.
- (d) **Non-Recognized Employment**. Remuneration paid by the Employer for employment that is not Recognized Employment shall not be taken into account in determining a Participant's Recognized Compensation.
- (e) **Attribution to Periods**. A Participant's Recognized Compensation shall be considered attributable to the period in which it is actually paid and not when earned or accrued.
- (f) **Excluded Periods**. Amounts received after the Participant's termination of employment shall not be taken into account in determining a Participant's Recognized Compensation.
- (g) **Multiple Employers.** If a Participant is employed by more than one Employer in a Plan Year, a separate amount of Recognized Compensation shall be determined for each Employer.
- (h) **Annual Maximum**. A Participant's Recognized Compensation for a Plan Year shall not exceed the annual compensation limit in effect for that Plan Year under section 401(a)(17) of the Code (as adjusted under the Code for cost-of-living increases).
- 1.1.33. **Recognized Employment** all service with the Employer by persons classified by the Employer as common law employees, excluding, however, service classified by the Employer as:
  - (a) employment in a unit of employees whose terms and conditions of employment are subject to a collective bargaining agreement between the Employer and a union representing that unit of employees, unless (and to the extent) such collective bargaining agreement provides for the inclusion of those employees in the Plan,
  - (b) employment of a nonresident alien who is not receiving any earned income from the Employer which constitutes income from sources within the United States,

- (c) employment in a division or facility of the Employer which is not in existence on January 1, 2000 (that is, was acquired, established, founded or produced by the liquidation or similar discontinuation of a separate subsidiary after January 1, 2000) unless and until the Committee shall declare such employment to be Recognized Employment,
- (d) services of a person who is not a common law employee of the Employer including, without limiting the generality of the foregoing, services of a Leased Employee, leased owner, leased manager, shared employee, shared Leased Employee, temporary worker, independent contractor, contract worker, agency worker, freelance worker or other similar classification,
- (e) employment of a Highly Compensated Employee to the extent agreed to in writing by the employee, and
- (f) employment as a temporary employee.

Employment of a United States citizen or a United States resident alien outside the United States shall be classified as Recognized Employment. The Employer's classification of a person at the time of inclusion or exclusion in Recognized Employment shall be conclusive for the purpose of the foregoing rules. No reclassification of a person's status with the Employer, for any reason, without regard to whether it is initiated by a court, governmental agency or otherwise and without regard to whether or not the Employer agrees to such reclassification, shall result in the person being included in Recognized Employment, either retroactively or prospectively. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this provision, however, the Committee may declare that a reclassified person will be included in Recognized Employment, either retroactively or prospectively. Any uncertainty concerning a person's classification shall be resolved by excluding the person from Recognized Employment.

- 1.1.34. **Reemployment Commencement Date** the date upon which an Employee first performs an Hour of Service for the Employer or for an Affiliate following a Period of Severance that is not deemed to be a Period of Service (without regard to whether such Hour of Service is performed in Recognized Employment or otherwise).
  - 1.1.35. **Retirement Savings Election** the election made by a Participant as provided in Section 2.4.
- 1.1.36 **Rollover Contribution** any amount transferred to the Fund by a Participant (or an amount transferred to the Fund on behalf of a Participant in a trust-to-trust transfer from any plan meeting the requirements of section 401(a) of the Code), which is an eligible rollover distribution from (a) an eligible retirement plan that is a tax-qualified retirement plan under section 401(a) of the Code; (b) a plan described in sections 403(a) or 403(b) of the Code; (c) an eligible plan under section 457(b) of the Code which is maintained by a state, political subdivision of a state, or any agency or instrumentality of a state or political subdivision of a state; and (d) an individual retirement account or annuity described in sections 408(a) or 408(b) of the Code. Such Rollover Contributions may include designated Roth contributions (as defined in section 402A of the Code) made to another tax-qualified retirement plan.
- 1.1.37 **Roth Contributions** a Participant's Elective Contributions that are not excludible from the Participant's gross income at the time deferred and that have irrevocably been designated as Roth Contributions by the Participant in his Retirement Savings Election.
  - 1.1.38. **Severance from Service Date** the earlier of:
  - (a) the date upon which an employee quits, is discharged or retires from service with the Employer and all Affiliates, or dies; or

- (b) the date which is the first anniversary of the first day of a period in which an employee remains continuously absent from service (with or without pay) with the Employer and all Affiliates for any reason other than a quit, a discharge, retirement or death, such as vacation, holiday, sickness, disability, leave of absence (excluding any leave for services in the uniformed services).
- 1.1.39. **Subfund** a separate pool of assets of the Fund set aside for investment purposes under Plan Section 4.1.
- 1.1.40. **Trust Agreement** the separate document entitled "Trust Agreement between Entegris, Inc. and Fidelity Management Trust Company Entegris 401(k) Savings and Profit Sharing Plan" entered into by and between the Principal Sponsor and the Trustee effective as of January 2, 2008, as may be amended from time to time.
  - 1.1.41. Trustee the Trustee named in the Trust Agreement and its successor or successors in trust.
  - 1.1.42. Valuation Date the last day of the Plan Year and any date that the New York Stock Exchange is open and conducting business.
  - 1.1.43. **Vested** nonforfeitable.
- 1.1.44. **Vesting Service** a measure of an employee's employment with the Employer and all Affiliates which is equal to the employee's Period of Service; subject, however, to the following rules:
  - (a) **Period of Service**. Except as provided below, an employee's Vesting Service as of any date shall be equal to the employee's Period of Service determined as of that same date.
  - (b) **Vesting in Pre-Five Year Severance Accounts**. If an employee has a five (5) year (or longer) Period of Severance, the employee's Employer Profit Sharing Account or Pension Account shall be divided into the portion attributable to Employer contributions allocated with respect to employment before such Period of Severance and the portion attributable to Employer contributions allocated with respect to employment after such Period of Severance and employment after such five (5) year (or longer) Period of Severance shall not be taken into account in computing the Vested percentage in the employee's Employer Profit Sharing Account or Pension Account attributable to Employer contributions allocated with respect to employment before such five (5) year (or longer) Period of Severance.
  - (c) **Vesting in Post-Severance Accounts.** If an employee has a Period of Severance and returns thereafter to employment with the Employer or an Affiliate, both employment before and employment after such Period of Severance shall be taken into account in computing the Vested percentage in the employee's Employer Profit Sharing Account attributable to Employer contributions allocated with respect to employment after such Period of Severance.
- 1.2. Compliance With Uniformed Services Employment and Reemployment Rights Act of 1994 and Heroes Earnings Assistance and Relief Tax Act of 2008. Effective for veterans rehired on or after December 12, 1994, and notwithstanding any provision of the Plan to the contrary, contributions, benefits or service credits, if any, will be provided in accordance with section 414(u) of the Code. Further, notwithstanding any provision of the Plan to the contrary, (a) differential pay (as defined in section 3401(h)(2) of the Code) shall be included in compensation that is used to determine benefits, and (b) the death after 2006 of a Participant during qualified military service (as defined in section 414(u)(5) of the Code) will be treated as death while in the employment of the Employer and all

Affiliates for purposes of any benefits (other than benefit accruals related to the period of qualified military service) to which the Participant's survivors would have been entitled had the Participant resumed employment and then terminated employment on account of death.

- 1.3. **Transitional Rules of Interpretation**. An individual shall be considered to have attained a given age on the individual's birthday for that age (and not on the day before). The birthday of any individual born on a February 29 shall be deemed to be February 28 in any year that is not a leap year. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan or any election or designation made under the Plan, any individual who feloniously and intentionally kills a Participant or Beneficiary shall be deemed for all purposes of the Plan and all elections and designations made under the Plan to have died before such Participant or Beneficiary. A final judgment of conviction of felonious and intentional killing is conclusive for the purposes of this Section. In the absence of a conviction of felonious and intentional killing, the Committee shall determine whether the killing was felonious and intentional for the purposes of this Section. Whenever appropriate, words used herein in the singular may be read in the plural, or words used herein in the plural may be read in the singular; the masculine may include the feminine and the feminine may include the masculine; and the words "hereof," "herein" or "hereunder" or other similar compounds of the word "here" shall mean and refer to this entire Plan and not to any particular paragraph or Section of the Plan unless the context clearly indicates to the contrary. The titles given to the various Sections of the Plan are inserted for convenience of reference only and are not part of the Plan, and they shall not be considered in determining the purpose, meaning or intent of any provision hereof. Any reference in the Plan to a statute or regulation shall be considered also to mean and refer to any subsequent amendment or replacement of that State and shall, except to the extent that federal law is controlling, be construed and enforced in accordance with the laws of the State of Massachusetts.
- 1.4. **Special Rules for Merged Plans**. As of March 1, 2000, the assets of the Empak, Inc. Retirement Savings Plan (the "Empak Plan") and the Fluoroware, Inc. 401(k) Savings Plan became part of the assets of this Plan. In addition, effective August 6, 2005, the assets of the Mykrolis Corporation Savings and Investment Plan became part of this assets of this Plan. Any optional form of distribution or other "section 411(d)(6) protected benefit" (as defined by Treasury Regulations §1.411(d)-4) available as to all or a portion of the transferred assets that is not available under this Plan shall continue to be available but only with respect to the portion of transferred assets to which such protected benefit applies.

# **SECTION 2**

## **ELIGIBILITY AND PARTICIPATION**

- 2.1. **General Eligibility Rule**. Each employee shall become a Participant on the first day of the calendar month coincident with or next following the date the employee is employed in Recognized Employment. A Participant whose employment with the Employer terminates and who subsequently is reemployed by the Employer shall reenter the Plan as a Participant on the first day of the calendar month coincident with or next following the date of the Participant's return to Recognized Employment.
- 2.2. **Special Eligibility Rule for Profit Sharing Contributions**. Notwithstanding the general eligibility rule in Section 2.1, with respect to discretionary profit sharing contributions made pursuant to Section 3.4 of the Plan, each employee shall become a Participant on the first day of the calendar month coincident with or next following the date the employee has completed one (1) year of Eligibility Service if the employee is then employed in Recognized Employment. If the employee is not then employed in Recognized Employment, the employee shall become a Participant on the first day of the calendar month coincident with or next following the date the employee enters Recognized Employment. A Participant whose employment with the Employer terminates and who subsequently is reemployed by the Employer shall reenter the Plan as a Participant on the first day of the calendar month coincident with or next following the date of the Participant's return to Recognized Employment.

2.3. **Enrollment**. Each employee who is or will become a Participant as provided in Section 2.1 may enroll for Elective Contributions by providing a Retirement Savings Election to the Committee prior to the Enrollment Date as of which the employee desires to make it effective. If an employee does not enroll when first eligible to do so, the employee may enroll as of any subsequent business day by providing a Retirement Savings Election to the Committee prior to that Enrollment Date.

The Committee shall have the authority to adopt rules that modify and waive the enrollment procedures set forth in this Section 2, to ensure that orderly enrollments might be completed. This authority to modify and waive the enrollment procedures does not authorize the Committee to modify the job classification requirements for participation in the Plan.

### 2.4. Retirement Savings Election.

- 2.4.1 **Amount.** Subject to the following rules, the Retirement Savings Election of each Participant shall provide for Elective Contributions through a reduction equal to not less than one percent (1%) nor more than seventy percent (70%) of the amount of Recognized Compensation which otherwise would be paid to the Participant by the Employer each payday. Except to the extent permitted under Section 2.4.2 of the Plan, no Participant shall be permitted to have Elective Contributions under this Plan and any other qualified plan of the Employer and Affiliates during any taxable year in excess of \$17,000 (for 2012, which amount shall be adjusted for changes in the cost-of-living as provided by the Secretary of the Treasury). The Committee may, from time to time, change the minimum and maximum allowable Elective Contributions. A Participant's Retirement Savings Election shall remain in effect until modified by the Participant in the manner specified by the Committee.
- 2.4.2 **Catch-Up Contributions**. All Participants who are eligible to make Elective Contributions under this Plan and who have attained age fifty (50) before the close of the Plan Year shall be eligible to make Catch-up Contributions in accordance with this Section 2.4.2.
  - (a) A Participant's Catch-up Contributions shall not exceed the lesser of (i) \$5,500 (for 2012), which amount shall be adjusted pursuant to Section 414(v)(20(B) and (C) of the Code, or (ii) the excess (if any) of the Participant's Recognized Compensation over any other Elective Contributions made for the year which are made without regard to this Section 2.4.
  - (b) Catch-up Contributions shall not be taken into account for purposes of the dollar limitation set forth under Section 2.4.1 of the Plan and shall not be taken into account for purposes of applying the limitation set forth under Appendix D.
  - (c) The Plan shall not be treated as failing to satisfy the provisions of the Plan implementing Section 415 of the code and Appendix A to the Plan, or of Appendix B to the Plan by the reason of the making of (or the right to make) Catch-up Contributions.
  - (d) Catch-up Contributions shall be eligible for Employer matching contributions
- 2.4.3 **Pre-Tax and After-Tax Roth Election.** Each Participant may elect to designate all or a portion of his Elective Contributions (including any Catch-up Contributions) for the taxable year as Roth Contributions. Any Elective Contributions that are not designated as Roth Contributions shall be deemed to be Pre-Tax Elective Contributions. Elective Contributions contributed to the Plan as one type, either Roth Contributions or Pre-Tax Elective Contributions, may not later be reclassified as the other type.
- 2.5. **Modifications of Retirement Savings Election**. A Participant may revoke or modify his Retirement Savings Election to decrease or increase the rate of future Elective Contributions effective as of the first day of the first payroll period coinciding with or next following the processing of the revocation or modification pursuant to normal administrative procedures. Once a Retirement Savings Election has been revoked or modified, any

subsequent Retirement Savings Election shall be effective as of the first day of the first payroll period coinciding with or next following the processing of the election pursuant to normal administrative procedures, provided that the Participant is employed in Recognized Employment. If a Participant ceases to be employed in Recognized Employment, his Retirement Savings Election shall be terminated automatically as of the date he ceases to be employed in Recognized Employment. If such Participant returns to Recognized Employment, he may provide a new Retirement Savings Election effective as of the date he returns to Recognized Employment or as of the first payday on or after any subsequent Enrollment Date.

### **SECTION 3**

## CONTRIBUTIONS AND ALLOCATION THEREOF

## 3.1. Employer Contributions.

- 3.1.1. **Source of Employer Contributions**. All Employer contributions to the Plan may be made without regard to profits. The Principal Sponsor shall have the sole power and authority to determine Employer contributions except that if the Principal Sponsor so consents, each adopting business entity under Section 9.4 shall be treated as an "Employer" under this Section and, as such, may separately determine the amount of all Employer contributions, and such contributions (and any forfeitures related thereto) shall be allocated only to the accounts of Participants who are employed by that particular Employer.
- 3.1.2. **Limitation**. The contribution of the Employer to the Plan for any year, when considered in light of its contribution for that year to all other tax-qualified plans it maintains, shall, in no event, exceed the maximum amount deductible by it for federal income tax purposes as a contribution to a tax-qualified profit sharing plan under section 404 of the Code. Each such contribution to the Plan is conditioned upon its deductibility for such purpose.
- 3.1.3. **Form of Payment**. The appropriate contribution of the Employer to the Plan, determined as herein provided, shall be paid to the Trustee and may be paid either in cash or in other assets of any character of a value equal to the amount of the contribution or in any combination of the foregoing ways.

### 3.2. Elective Contributions.

- 3.2.1 **Amount**. Within the time required by regulations of the United States Department of Labor, the Employer shall contribute to the Trustee for deposit in the Fund the contributions made on behalf of each Participant under Plan Section 2.4 as elected by each Participant pursuant to a Retirement Savings Election.
- 3.2.2. **Allocation**. The portion of the contribution made with respect to each Participant that consists of Pre-Tax Elective Contributions (including Catch-up Contributions specified as Pre-Tax Elective Contributions) shall be allocated to the Participant's Retirement Savings Account for the Plan Year with respect to which it is made, and the portion of the contribution made with respect to each Participant that consists of Roth Contributions (as specified by the Participant and including any Catch-up Contributions specified as Roth Contributions) shall be allocated to the Participant's Roth Account. For the purposes of Section 4, all contributions shall be credited as soon as practicable after received by the Trustee.

## 3.3. Employer Matching Contributions.

3.3.1. **Amount and Eligibility**. The Employer shall contribute to the Trustee for deposit in the Fund and for crediting to the Participant's Employer Matching Account an amount which will equal one hundred percent (100%) of the amount of the first three percent (3%) and fifty percent (50%) of the amount of the next two percent (2%) of the Participant's Elective Contributions each pay period. Such Employer matching contributions shall be delivered to the Trustee for deposit in the Fund not later than the time prescribed by federal law (including extensions) for filing the federal income tax return of the Employer for the taxable year in which the Plan Year ends.

- 3.3.2. **Matching Contributions Determined on an Annual Basis.** If the matching contributions made with respect to any Participant for the Plan Year are less than one hundred percent (100%) of the first three percent (3%) and fifty percent (50%) of the amount of the next two percent (2%) of a Participant's Elective Contributions for such Plan Year, then the Employer shall make an additional matching contribution to the Plan so that the total matching contributions with respect to such Participant for such Plan Year will equal one hundred percent (100%) of the amount of the first three percent (3%) and fifty percent (50%) of the amount of the next two percent (2%) of the Participant's Elective Contributions for such Plan Year.
- 3.3.3. **Allocation**. The Employer matching contribution which is made with respect to a Participant shall be allocated to that Participant's Employer Matching Account for the Plan Year with respect to which it is made and, for the purposes of Plan Section 4, shall be credited as soon as practicable after it is received by the Trustee.

## 3.4. Discretionary Contributions.

- 3.4.1. **Amount**. The Employer may (but shall not be required to) make discretionary contributions from year to year during the continuance of the Plan in such amounts as the Employer shall from time to time determine. Such contributions shall be delivered to the Trustee for deposit in the Fund not later than the time prescribed by federal law (including extensions) for filing the federal income tax return of the Employer for the taxable year in which the Plan Year ends.
- 3.4.2. **Allocation**. The Employer discretionary contribution for a Plan Year shall be allocated to the Employer Profit Sharing Accounts of eligible Participants under Section 3.5. The contribution shall be allocated to the Employer Profit Sharing Accounts of eligible Participants in the ratio which the Recognized Compensation of each such eligible Participant for the Plan Year bears to the Recognized Compensation for such Plan Year of all such eligible Participants. The amount so allocated to an eligible Participant shall be allocated to such Participant's Employer Profit Sharing Account for the Plan Year with respect to which it is made and, for the purposes of Plan Section 4, shall be credited as soon as practicable after it is received by the Trustee.
- 3.5. **Eligible Participants**. For purposes of Section 3.4, a Participant shall be an eligible Participant for a Plan Year only if such Participant satisfies all of the following requirements in either (a) or (b) below:
  - (a) the Participant:
    - (i) is credited with at least one thousand (1,000) Hours of Service for such Plan Year, and
    - (ii) is on the last day of such Plan Year, an employee of the Employer (including for this purpose any Participant who then is on temporary layoff or authorized leave of absence or who, during such Plan Year, was inducted into the Armed Forces of the United States from employment with the Employer); or
    - (b) the Participant terminates employment with the Employer within the Plan Year by reason of death, retirement at or after the Participant's Normal Retirement Age or Disability.

No other Participant shall be an eligible Participant.

## 3.6. Adjustments.

- 3.6.1. **Make-Up Contributions for Omitted Participants**. If, after the Employer's contribution for a Plan Year has been made and allocated, it should appear that, through oversight or a mistake of fact or law, a Participant (or an employee who should have been considered a Participant) who should have been entitled to share in such contribution received no allocation or received an allocation which was less than the Participant should have received, the Committee may, at its election, and in lieu of reallocating such contribution, direct the Employer to make a special make-up contribution (or direct that forfeitures be used) for the Account of such Participant in an amount adequate to provide the same addition to the Participant's Account for such Plan Year as the Participant should have received.
- 3.6.2. **Mistaken Contributions**. If, after the Employer's contribution for a Plan Year has been made and allocated, it should appear that, through oversight or a mistake of fact or law, a Participant (or an individual who was not a Participant) received an allocation which was more than the Participant should have received, the Committee may direct that the mistaken contribution, adjusted for its pro rata share of any net loss or net gain in the value of the Fund which accrued while such mistaken contribution was held therein, shall be withdrawn from the Account of such individual and retained in the Fund and used to reduce the amount of the next succeeding contribution of the Employer to the Fund due after the determination that such mistaken contribution had occurred.

## 3.7. Rollover Contributions.

- 3.7.1. **Eligible Contributions**. Each employee in Recognized Employment may contribute a Rollover Contribution to the Plan, in the form and manner as may be prescribed by the Committee and in accordance with those provisions of federal law relating to rollover contributions. The Committee may establish rules and conditions regarding the acceptance of direct rollovers under section 401(a)(31) of the Code from trustees or custodians of other qualified pension, profit sharing or stock bonus plans.
- 3.7.2. **Allocation**. A Rollover Contribution shall be allocated to the Participant's Rollover Account; provided that to the extent that such Rollover Contribution includes designated Roth contributions (as defined in section 402A of the Code) made to another tax-qualified retirement plan, those amounts shall be allocated to the Participant's Roth Rollover Account. For the purposes of Plan Section 4, contributions allocated to the Participant's Rollover Account and Roth Rollover Account shall be credited as soon as practicable after it is received by the Trustee.
- 3.8. **Limitation on Annual Additions**. In no event shall amounts be allocated to the Account of any Participant if, or to the extent, such amounts would exceed the limitations set forth in Appendix A to the Plan.
- 3.9. Effect of Disallowance of Deduction or Mistake of Fact. All Employer contributions to the Plan are conditioned on their qualification for deduction for federal income tax purposes under section 404 of the Code. If any such deduction should be disallowed, in whole or in part, for any Employer contribution to the Plan for any year, or if any Employer contribution to the Plan is made by reason of a mistake of fact, then there shall be calculated the excess of the amount contributed over the amount that would have been contributed had there not occurred a mistake in determining the deduction or a mistake of fact. The Principal Sponsor shall direct the Trustee to return such excess, adjusted for its pro rata share of any net loss (but not any net gain) in the value of the Fund which accrued while such excess was held therein, to the Employer within one (1) year of the disallowance of the deduction or the mistaken payment of the contribution, as the case may be. If the return of such amount would cause the balance of any Account of any Participant to be reduced to less than the balance which would have been in such Account had the mistaken amount not been contributed, however, the amount to be returned to the Employer shall be limited so as to avoid such reduction.

### **SECTION 4**

# INVESTMENT AND ADJUSTMENT OF ACCOUNTS

### 4.1. Establishment of Subfunds.

- 4.1.1. **Establishing Commingled Subfunds**. At the direction of the Committee, the Fund may be divided into two (2) or more Subfunds, which shall serve as vehicles for the investment of Participants' Accounts. The Committee shall determine the general investment characteristics and objectives of each Subfund and, with respect to each Subfund, shall either (a) designate that an Investment Manager or the Committee has investment discretion over such Subfund, or (b) designate one or more selected pooled investment vehicles (such as collective funds, group trusts, mutual funds, group annuity contracts and separate accounts under insurance contracts) to constitute such Subfund. The Investment Manager or the Committee, as the case may be, shall have complete investment discretion over each Subfund to which it has been assigned investment discretion, subject only to the general investment characteristics and objectives established for the particular Subfund.
- 4.1.2. **Individual Subfunds**. The Committee also may (but is not required to) establish additional Subfunds that consist solely of all or a part of the assets of a single Participant's Total Account, which assets the Participant controls by investment directives to the Trustee and which may not be commingled with the assets of any other Participant's Accounts (e.g., a self-directed brokerage account). In no event, however, shall the Participant be allowed to direct the investment of assets in such individual Subfund in any work of art, rug or antique, metal or gem, stamp or coin, alcoholic beverage or other similar tangible personal property if the investment in such property shall have been prohibited by the Secretary of the Treasury. Each Participant, each Beneficiary and each Alternate Payee for whom an individually directed Subfund is maintained shall be responsible for the exercise of any voting or similar rights which exist with respect to assets in such individually directed Subfund. Any Beneficiary of a deceased Participant with an individually directed Subfund shall have the responsibility to direct investments for such Subfund until the Beneficiary changes such direction in accordance with applicable Plan procedures.
- 4.1.3. **Operational Rules**. The Committee shall adopt rules specifying the circumstances under which a particular Subfund may be elected, or shall be automatically utilized, the minimum or maximum amount or percentage of an Account which may be invested in a particular Subfund, the procedures for making or changing investment elections, the extent (if any) to which Beneficiaries of deceased Participants may make investment elections and the effect of a Participant's or Beneficiary's failure to make an effective election with respect to all or any portion of an Account.
- 4.1.4. **Revising Subfunds**. The Committee shall have the power, from time to time, to dissolve Subfunds, to consolidate separate Subfunds, to direct that additional Subfunds be established and, under rules, to withdraw or limit participation in a particular Subfund.
- 4.1.5. **ERISA Section 404(c) Compliance**. The Committee may establish investment Subfunds and operational rules which allow Participants, Beneficiaries and Alternate Payees to manage the investment of all or any portion of those assets attributable to his Total Account. To the extent the Committee establishes such rules:
  - (a) the Plan is intended to comply with section 404(c) of ERISA and no Plan fiduciary shall be liable for any loss or for any breach resulting from a Participant's Beneficiary's or Alternate Payee's direction of the investment of any part of his Account; and
  - (b) the Committee shall ensure that Participants, Beneficiaries, and Alternate Payees

- (i) have the opportunity to choose from at least three investment alternatives, each of which is diversified, each of which presents materially different risk and return characteristics, and which, in the aggregate, enable Participants, Beneficiaries and Alternate Payees to achieve a portfolio with appropriate risk and return characteristics consistent with minimizing risk through diversification;
- (ii) have the opportunity, at least once in any three (3) month period, to give investment instructions as to the investment of contributions made on their behalf among the available investment alternatives (and to receive written confirmation of such instructions); and
- (iii) are provided or have the opportunity to obtain sufficient information to make informed investment decisions with regard to investment alternatives available under the Plan.
- (c) With respect to any Subfund consisting of Employer securities and intended to satisfy the requirements of section 404(c) of ERISA, (i) Participants, Beneficiaries and Alternate Payees shall be entitled to all voting, tender and other rights appurtenant to the ownership of such securities, (ii) procedures shall be established to ensure the confidential exercise of such rights, except to the extent necessary to comply with federal and state laws not preempted by ERISA, and (iii) the Committee or other fiduciary designated by the Committee shall ensure the sufficiency of and compliance with such confidentiality procedures.

Any investment instruction given by a Participant, Beneficiary, or Alternate Payee pursuant to this section 4.1.5 of the Plan shall be made in accordance with the provisions set forth in the Trust.

## 4.2. Valuation and Adjustment of Accounts.

- 4.2.1. **Valuation of Fund**. The Trustee shall value the Fund pursuant to the terms of the Trust Agreement.
- 4.2.2. **Adjustment of Accounts**. The Principal Sponsor shall cause the value of each Account or portion of an Account invested in a particular Subfund (including undistributed Total Accounts) to be increased (or decreased) from time to time for distributions, contributions, investment gains (or losses) and expenses charged to the Account.
- 4.2.3. **Rules**. The Committee shall establish additional rules for the adjustment of Accounts, including the times when contributions shall be credited under Section 3 for the purposes of allocating gains or losses under this Section 4.

# 4.3. Investment in Employer Securities.

4.3.1. **Entegris Stock Subfund**. In addition to the Subfunds created pursuant to Section 4.1, the Trustee shall also maintain at least one Subfund which shall be invested in Employer Securities and which shall be known as the Entegris Stock Subfund. The initial balance of the Entegris Stock Subfund shall consist of Employer Securities (and such cash, if any) transferred from the Employee Stock Ownership Plan sponsored by Entegris (as a Minnesota corporation, now a Delaware corporation) to an ESOP Account under this Plan on or about August 1, 2005. No portion of a Participant's or Beneficiary's Account other than the ESOP Account may be invested in the Entegris Stock Subfund. The primary purpose of the Entegris Stock Subfund is to benefit Participants and Beneficiaries by retaining for them, individually and collectively, a position of equity ownership in the Principal Sponsor and not by producing retirement income or investment gains. The Trustee shall not be permitted to borrow or use the proceeds of any exempt loan (as defined in section 54.4975-7 of the Treasury Regulations) for the purpose of acquiring Employer Securities to be held in the Entegris Stock Subfund.

- 4.3.2. **Dividends**. Cash dividends, if any, paid on Employer Securities in the Entegris Stock Subfund shall be paid to Participants in proportion to their Entegris Stock Subfund balances on the applicable record date. Cash dividends paid on Employer Securities may not be reinvested in Employer Securities. Distributions of dividend payments shall not be considered distributions under Section 7 or Appendix F.
- 4.3.3. **Diversification Election**. Each Participant and Beneficiary will be permitted to sell shares of the Entegris Stock Subfund at any time, in accordance with operational rules established by the Committee (which shall comply with Section 4.1.5(c)) and reinvest all or a portion of the ESOP Account in the other Subfunds established under Section 4.1. That portion of a Participant's ESOP Account which is transferred from the Entegris Stock Subfund to another Subfund cannot be reinvested in the Entegris Stock Subfund. All diversification elections authorized pursuant to this Section 4.3.3 shall be made in accordance with such rules established by the Committee regarding the form of such election, the manner of filing such election (including telephonic, electronic or similar methods) and the information required to be furnished in connection with such election. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in no event shall this Section 4.3.3 be applied to prevent a Participant who has attained age 55 and has, cumulatively, at least 10 years of participation in the Plan and the Entegris, Inc. Employee Stock Ownership Plan, from directing the Plan to transfer investment in the Entegris Stock Subfund into any of at least three (3) investment Subfunds offered by the Plan in accordance with section 401(a)(28)(B) of the Code.
- 4.3.4. **Voting of Employer Securities; Tender Offers for Employer Securities**. All voting and tender rights with respect to Employer Securities shall be governed by the Trust Agreement.

# **SECTION 5**

### VESTING

# 5.1. Employer Profit Sharing Account and Pension Account.

5.1.1. **Graduated Vesting**. Except as hereinafter provided, the Vested portion of each Participant's Employer Profit Sharing Account and Pension Account shall be determined in accordance with the following schedule:

When the Participant Has Completed the Following Years of Vesting Service:	The Vested Portion of the Participant's Employer Profit Sharing Account and Pension Account Will Be:
Less than 2 years	0%
2 years but less than 3 years	25%
3 years but less than 4 years	50%
4 years but less than 5 years	75%
5 years or more	100%

- 5.1.2. **Full Vesting.** Notwithstanding any of the foregoing provisions for vesting of Employer Profit Sharing Accounts and Pension Accounts, the entire Employer Profit Sharing Account and Pension Account of each Participant shall become fully (100%) vested upon the earliest occurrence of any of the following events while in the employment of the Employer or an Affiliate:
  - (a) the Participant's death,
  - (b) the Participant's attainment of Normal Retirement Age,
  - (c) the Participant's Disability,
  - $\begin{tabular}{ll} (d) & a partial termination of the Plan which is effective as to the Participant, or $(d)$ and $(d)$ are partial termination of the Plan which is effective as to the Participant, or $(d)$ are partial termination of the Plan which is effective as to the Participant, or $(d)$ are partial termination of the Plan which is effective as to the Participant, or $(d)$ are partial termination of the Plan which is effective as to the Participant, or $(d)$ are partial termination of the Plan which is effective as to the Participant, or $(d)$ are partial termination of the Plan which is effective as the Participant of the Plan which is effective as the Participant of the Plan which is effective as the Participant of the Plan which is effective as the Participant of the Plan which is effective as the Participant of the Plan which is effective as the Participant of the Plan which is effective as the Participant of the Plan which is effective as the Participant of the Plan which is effective as the Participant of the Plan which is effective as the Participant of the Plan which is effective as the Participant of the Plan which is effective as the Participant of the Plan which is effective as the Participant of the Plan which is effective as the Participant of the Plan which is effective as the Participant of the Plan which is effective as the Participant of the Plan which is effective as the Participant of the Plan which is effective as the Plan which is effe$
  - (e) a complete termination of the Plan or a complete discontinuance of Employer contributions hereto.

- 5.1.3. **Full Vesting Upon Plan Termination Before Forfeiture Event**. If a Participant is not in the employment of the Employer or an Affiliate upon a complete termination of the Plan or a complete discontinuance of Employer contributions hereto, then the Participant's Employer Profit Sharing Account and Pension Account shall become fully (100%) vested if, on the date of such termination or discontinuance, such Participant has not had a "forfeiture event" as described in Section 6.2.1 of the Plan.
- 5.1.4. **Special Rule for Partial Distributions**. If a distribution is made of less than the entire Employer Profit Sharing Account or Pension Account of a Participant who is not then fully (100%) vested, then until the Participant's Employer Profit Sharing Account or Pension Account becomes fully (100%) vested or until the Participant incurs five (5) or more consecutive One-Year Breaks in Service, whichever first occurs, (i) a separate account shall be established for the portion of the Employer Profit Sharing Account or Pension Account not so distributed and (ii) the Participant's Vested interest in such account at any relevant time shall not be less than an amount ("X") determined by the formula:  $X = P(B + (R \times D)) (R \times D)$ . For the purpose of applying the formula, "P" is the Vested percentage at the relevant time (determined pursuant to Section 5); "B" is the separate account balance at the relevant time; "D" is the amount of the distribution; and "R" is the ratio of the separate account balance at the relevant time to the Employer Profit Sharing Account or Pension Account balance immediately after distribution.
- 5.1.5. **Effect of Break on Vesting**. If a Participant who is not fully (100%) vested incurs a Period of Severance of five (5) years, returns to Recognized Employment and is thereafter eligible for any additional allocation of Employer contributions, the Participant's undistributed Employer Profit Sharing Account or Pension Account, if any, attributable to Employer contributions allocated as of a date before such Period of Severance of five (5) years and the Participant's new Employer Profit Sharing Account attributable to Employer contributions allocated as of a date after such Period of Severance of five (5) years shall be separately maintained for vesting purposes until the Participant is fully (100%) Vested.
- 5.2. **Other Accounts**. Each Participant's Retirement Savings Account, Roth Account, Employer Matching Account, ESOP Account, Rollover Account, Roth Rollover Account and After-Tax Account shall be fully (100%) vested at all times.

# **SECTION 6**

### **MATURITY**

- 6.1. **Events of Maturity**. A Participant's Vested Total Account shall mature and shall become distributable in accordance with Section 7 upon the earliest occurrence of any of the following events while in the employment of the Employer or an Affiliate:
  - (a) the Participant's death,
  - (b) the Participant's severance from employment, whether voluntary or involuntary,
  - (c) the attainment of age seventy and one-half (70-1/2) years by a Participant who is a five percent (5%) owner (as defined in Appendix B) at any time during the year in which the Participant attained age seventy and one-half (70-1/2) years and the crediting of any amounts to such a Participant's Account after such time, or
  - (d) the Participant's Disability;

provided, however, that a transfer from Recognized Employment to employment with the Employer that is other than Recognized Employment or a transfer from the employment of one Employer participating in the Plan to another such Employer or to any Affiliate shall not constitute an Event of Maturity.

## 6.2. Forfeitures.

- 6.2.1. **Forfeiture of Nonvested Portion of Accounts**. Following the occurrence of a Participant's Event of Maturity, the non-Vested portion of the Participant's Employer Profit Sharing Account or Pension Account, if any, shall be forfeited as soon as administratively practicable on or after the Participant's forfeiture event. A forfeiture event shall occur with respect to a Participant upon the earliest of:
  - (a) a Period of Severance of five (5) years,
  - (b) the distribution after an Event of Maturity to (or with respect to) a Participant of the entire Vested portion of the Total Account of the Participant,
  - (c) the death of the Participant at a time and under circumstances which do not entitle the Participant to be fully (100%) Vested in the Participant's Total Account, or
  - (d) the Event of Maturity of a Participant who has no Vested interest in the Participant's Total Account.
- 6.2.2. **Restoration Upon Rehire After Forfeiture**. If the Participant returns to Recognized Employment with the Employer or an Affiliate after the non-Vested portion of the Participant's Employer Profit Sharing Account or Pension Account has been forfeited and before the Participant has incurred a Period of Severance of five (5) years, the amount so forfeited shall be restored to the Participant's Employer Profit Sharing Account or Pension Account as of the Valuation Date coincident with or next following the date the Participant returns (without adjustment for gains or losses after such forfeiture).
- 6.2.3. **Use of Forfeitures**. Forfeitures shall be used to reduce Employer contributions and, to the extent remaining, to pay Plan expenses. Forfeitures shall not be used to increase benefits; provided, that any forfeitures remaining at the termination of the Plan shall be considered to be a discretionary contribution and shall be allocated pursuant to Section 3.4.
- 6.2.4. **Source of Restoration**. The amount necessary to make the restoration required under Section 6.2.2 shall come first from the forfeitures of Participants. If such forfeitures are not adequate for this purpose, the rehiring Employer shall make a contribution adequate to make the restoration (in addition to any contributions made under Section 3).

### **SECTION 7**

# DISTRIBUTIONS AND LOANS

# 7.1. Distributions to Participants Upon Event of Maturity.

7.1.1. **Application For Distribution Required**. No distribution shall be made from the Plan until the Committee has received an application for distribution from the Participant entitled to receive distribution. The Committee may prescribe rules regarding the form of such application, the method of filing such application (including telephonic, electronic or similar methods) and the information required to be furnished in connection with such application.

- (a) Exception for Small Amounts. If a Participant whose Vested Total Account does not exceed One Thousand Dollars (\$1,000) incurs an Event of Maturity, then such Vested Total Account shall be distributed automatically in a single lump sum as soon as administratively practicable following such Event of Maturity without an application for distribution. A Participant who has no Vested interest in the Participant's Total Account as of the Participant's Event of Maturity shall be deemed to have received an immediate distribution of the Participant's entire interest in the Plan as of such Event of Maturity.
- (b) **Exception for Required Minimum Distributions**. Any Vested Total Account for which no application has been timely received on or before the required beginning date effective as to a Participant under Section 7.1.5 or Section 7.1.6, shall be distributed in accordance with Section 7.7 of the Plan without an application for distribution.
- 7.1.2. **Spousal Consent Not Required**. The consent of a Participant's spouse shall not be required to make distributions from the Plan (except for distributions from the Pension Account as set forth in Appendix E to the Plan).
- 7.1.3. **Form of Distribution**. The only form of distribution available under this Plan is a lump sum payment (except required minimum distributions made pursuant to Sections 7.1.1(b) and 7.7 of the Plan and distributions from the Pension Account as set forth in Appendix E to the Plan).
- 7.1.4. **Time of Distribution**. Upon the receipt of a proper application from the Participant requesting distribution after an Event of Maturity, and after the right of the Participant to receive a distribution has been established, the Committee shall cause the Trustee to determine the value of the Participant's Vested Total Account and to make distribution of such Vested Total Account in a single lump sum as soon as administratively practicable after the Participant requests a distribution. No distribution, however, shall be made as of a Valuation Date preceding the date the Participant's application is received by the Committee.
- 7.1.5. **Required Beginning Date for Non-Five Percent (5%) Owners**. Notwithstanding the foregoing, distribution to the Participant shall be made not later than the required beginning date, which is the later of (i) the April 1 following the calendar year in which the Participant attains age seventy and one-half (70 ½) years, or (ii) the April 1 following the calendar year in which the Participant terminates employment.
- 7.1.6. **Required Beginning Date for Five Percent (5%) Owners**. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan, if the Participant is a five percent (5%) owner (as defined in Appendix B) at any time during the Plan Year in which such Participant attains age seventy and one-half (70 ½) years, distribution shall not be made later than the required beginning date. The required beginning date for such Participant shall be the April 1 following the calendar year in which the Participant attains age seventy and one-half (70 ½) years.
- 7.1.7. **Effect of Reemployment**. If a Participant is reemployed by the Employer or an Affiliate before the Participant attains Normal Retirement Age and before distribution is completed, the Participant's Vested Total Account shall continue to be held in the Fund until the Participant incurs another Event of Maturity after the Participant's reemployment. It is the general intent of this Plan that no distributions shall be made before the Normal Retirement Age of a Participant while the Participant is employed by the Employer or an Affiliate.
- 7.1.8. **Death Prior to Distribution**. If a Participant dies after the Participant's Event of Maturity but before distribution of the Participant's Vested Total Account has been completed, the undistributed Vested Total Account shall be distributed to the Participant's Beneficiary as provided in Section 7.3 and Appendix E to the Plan.

## 7.2. In-Service Distributions and Hardship Distributions.

- 7.2.1. **Age 59** ½ **Distributions**. A Participant may receive a distribution while employed from the vested portion of the Accounts listed in (b) below if the Participant has attained age fifty-nine and one-half (59 ½) years. To receive such a distribution, the Participant must apply to the Committee. In the application, the Participant shall specify the dollar amount to be distributed. Such distribution shall be approved by the Committee and such distribution shall be made in a lump sum cash payment as soon as administratively practicable following the approval of the application by the Committee.
  - (a) Spousal Consent Not Required. Spousal consent shall not be required to make an age 59 1/2 distribution to a married Participant.
  - (b) **Accounting for Age 59** ½ **Distributions**. In the application, the Participant shall specify the extent to which the age 59 ½ distribution is to be made from his Roth Account. Except to the extent the Participant has specified that the age 59 ½ distribution is to be made from the Participant's Roth Account, any such distribution shall be taken pro rata from the following Accounts of the Participant:

Rollover Account Employer Matching Account Employer Profit Sharing Account Retirement Savings Account.

- (c) **Coordination with Section 4.1**. If a distribution is made from an Account which is invested in more than one (1) Subfund authorized and established under Section 4.1, the amount distributed shall be charged to each Subfund in the same proportions as the Account is invested in each Subfund.
- 7.2.2. **Hardship Distributions**. A Participant may receive a hardship distribution while employed from the Accounts listed in (e) below if the Committee determines that such hardship distribution is for one of the purposes described in (a) below and the conditions in (b) and (d) below have been fulfilled. To receive such a distribution, the Participant must apply to the Committee. In the application, the Participant shall specify the dollar amount to be distributed. Such hardship distribution shall be approved by the Committee and such hardship distribution shall be made in a lump sum cash payment as soon as administratively practicable following the application by the Committee.
  - (a) **Purposes**. Hardship distributions shall be allowed under Section 7.2.2 of the Plan only if the Participant establishes that the hardship distribution is to be made for one of the following purposes:
    - (i) expenses for (or necessary to obtain) medical care for the Participant, the Participant's spouse or any dependents of the Participant (as defined in section 152 of the Code and without regard to sections 152(b)(1), 152(b)(2) and 152(d)(1)(B) of the Code) that would be deductible under section 213(d) of the Code (determined without regard to whether the expenses exceed seven and one-half (7.5%) of adjusted gross income),
    - (ii) costs directly related to the purchase of a principal residence for the Participant (excluding mortgage payments),
    - (iii) payment of tuition, room and board and related educational fees for the next twelve (12) months of post-secondary education for the Participant, or the Participant's spouse, children or dependents (as defined in section 152 of the Code and without regard to sections 152(b) (1), 152(b)(2) and 152(d)(1)(B) of the Code),

- (iv) payments necessary to prevent the eviction of the Participant from the Participant's principal residence or foreclosure on the mortgage of that principal residence;
- (v) payments for burial or funeral expenses of the Participant's deceased parent, spouse, children or dependents (as defined in section 152 of the Code and without regard to section 152(d)(1)(B) of the Code), or
- (vi) expenses for the repair of damage to the Participant's principal residence that would qualify for the casualty deduction under section 165 of the Code (determined without regard to whether the loss exceeds ten percent (10%) of adjusted gross income).

Such purposes shall be considered to be an immediate and heavy financial need of the Participant.

- (b) **Limitations**. In no event shall the cumulative amount of hardship distributions withdrawn exceed the amount of contributions to a Participant's Retirement Savings Account or Roth Account made pursuant to Section 3.2 (*i.e.*, hardship distributions shall not include any earnings on such contributions or any qualified nonelective contributions (as defined under section 401(m)(4)(C)) or earnings on such qualified nonelective contributions). The amount of the hardship distribution shall not exceed the amount of the Participant's immediate and heavy financial need; provided, however, that the amount of the immediate and heavy financial need may include amounts necessary to pay any federal, state, or local income taxes or penalties reasonably anticipated to result from the distribution. In addition, a hardship distribution which includes a portion of the Participant's Retirement Savings Account or Roth Account shall not be allowed unless the Participant has obtained all distributions, including distribution of ESOP dividends under section 404(k) of the Code but not including other hardship distributions, and all nontaxable loans (at the time of the loan) currently available under all plans maintained by the Employer and Affiliates. Other funds are not currently available unless the funds are available prior to or coincidently with the date the hardship distribution is available.
- (c) Spousal Consent Not Required. Spousal consent shall not be required to make a hardship distribution to a married Participant.
- (d) **Coordination with Other Plans**. The Participant's Retirement Savings Election and elective contributions and employee contributions under all other plans maintained by the Employer and Affiliates shall be canceled for six (6) months after receipt of a hardship distribution. Following the completion of that six (6) month period the Participant's Retirement Savings Election shall be automatically reinstated, provided the Participant is in Recognized Employment on that date. For the purposes of this Section 7.2.2(d), all other plans maintained by the Employer and Affiliates shall mean all qualified and nonqualified plans of deferred compensation maintained by the Employer and Affiliates (including stock option, stock purchase or similar plans).
- (e) **Sequence of Accounts**. Each hardship distribution made pursuant to this Section 7.2.2 shall first be taken from and charged to the Participant's Accounts in the following sequence:

Retirement Savings Account Roth Account.

- (f) **Coordination with Section 4.1**. If the hardship distribution is made from a Retirement Savings Account or a Roth Account which is invested in more than one (1) Subfund authorized and established under Section 4.1, the amount withdrawn shall be charged to each Subfund in the same proportions as the Retirement Savings Account is invested in each Subfund.
- 7.2.3. **General In-Service Withdrawals**. A Participant who is an employee may receive an in-service withdrawal from time to time from the Accounts listed in Section 7.2.3(b) of the Plan. To receive such a distribution, the Participant must apply to the Committee. In the application, the Participant shall specify the dollar amount to be distributed. Such distribution shall be approved by the Committee and such distribution shall be made in a lump sum cash payment as soon as administratively practicable following the approval of the application by the Committee.
  - (a) **Limitations**. The following rules and limitations shall apply to in-service withdrawals. No in-service withdrawal shall be made from any portion of a Participant's Total Account that is invested in a self-managed brokerage Subfund authorized and established under Section 4.1 of the Plan. No inservice withdrawal shall be made from any portion of a Participant's Total Account that consists of the unpaid balance of any outstanding loans of the Participant under Section 7 of the Plan.
  - (b) **Accounting for In-Service Distributions**. In the application, the Participant shall specify the extent to which the in-service distribution is to be made from the Participant's After-Tax Account. Except to the extent the Participant has specified that the in-service distribution is to be made from the Participant's After-Tax Account, any such distribution shall first be taken from and charged to the Participant's Accounts in the following sequence:

# Rollover Account Roth Rollover Account.

Any general in-service distribution shall be deemed to have been taken from a combination of (i) the Participant's after-tax contributions to the After-Tax Account, to the extent of the aggregate amount thereof not previously withdrawn, and (ii) the earnings in the After-Tax Account and all contributions and all earnings in all other Accounts. The portion of each such in-service withdrawal that is deemed to be earnings will be in the same ratio as the earnings in the After-Tax Account and all contributions and all earnings in all other Accounts bear to the Total Account.

(c) **Investment in More Than One Subfund**. If an in-service withdrawal is made from an Account which is invested in more than one (1) Subfund, the amount withdrawn shall be charged to each Subfund in the same proportions as the Account (minus any portion of the Account invested in a self-managed brokerage Subfund) is invested in each Subfund.

## 7.3. Distributions to Beneficiary.

7.3.1. **Application For Distribution Required**. No distribution shall be made from the Plan until the Committee has received an application for distribution from the Beneficiary of a Participant entitled to receive distribution. The Committee may prescribe rules regarding the form of such application, the method of filing such application (including telephonic, electronic or similar methods) and the information required to be furnished in connection with such application.

- (a) **Exception for Small Amounts**. Upon the death of a Participant whose Vested Total Account does not exceed One Thousand Dollars (\$1,000), such Participant's Vested Total Account shall be distributed to the Beneficiary in a single lump sum as soon as administratively practicable following such Participant's death without an application for distribution.
- (b) **Exception for Required Minimum Distributions**. Any Vested Total Account for which no application has been timely received on or before the required beginning date effective as to a Beneficiary under Section 7.3.4, shall be distributed in accordance with Section 7.7 of the Plan without an application for distribution.
- 7.3.2. **Form of Distribution**. The only form of distribution available under this Plan is a lump sum payment (except for required minimum distributions made pursuant to Section 7.3.1(b) and Section 7.7 of the Plan).
- 7.3.3. **Time of Distribution**. Upon the receipt of a proper application for distribution from the Beneficiary after the Participant's death, and after the right of the Beneficiary to receive a distribution has been established, the Committee shall cause the Trustee to determine the value of the Participant's Vested Total Account and to make distribution of such Vested Total Account in a single lump sum as soon as administratively practicable after the Beneficiary requests a distribution. No distribution, however, shall be made as of a Valuation Date preceding the date the Beneficiary's application is received by the Committee.
- 7.3.4. **Required Beginning Date**. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan, distribution to the Beneficiary of a Participant shall be made in accordance with Section 7.7 of the Plan.

## 7.4. Designation of Beneficiaries.

- 7.4.1. **Right To Designate**. Each Participant may designate, upon forms to be furnished by and filed with the Committee, one or more primary Beneficiaries or alternative Beneficiaries to receive all or a specified part of the Participant's Vested Total Account in the event of the Participant's death. The Participant may change or revoke any such designation from time to time without notice to or consent from any Beneficiary or spouse. No such designation, change or revocation shall be effective unless executed by the Participant and received by the Committee during the Participant's lifetime.
- 7.4.2. **Spousal Consent**. Notwithstanding the foregoing, a designation will not be valid for the purpose of paying benefits from the Plan to anyone other than a surviving spouse of the Participant (if there is a surviving spouse) unless that surviving spouse consents in writing to the designation of another person as Beneficiary. To be valid, the consent of such spouse must be in writing, must acknowledge the effect of the designation of the Beneficiary and must be witnessed by a notary public. The consent of the spouse must be to the designation of a specific named Beneficiary which may not be changed without further spousal consent, or alternatively, the consent of the spouse must expressly permit the Participant to make and to change the designation of Beneficiaries without any requirement of further spousal consent. The consent of the spouse to a Beneficiary is a waiver of the spouse's rights to death benefits under the Plan. The consent of the surviving spouse need not be given at the time the designation is made. The consent of the surviving spouse need not be given before the death of the Participant. The consent of the surviving spouse will be required, however, before benefits can be paid to any person other than the surviving spouse. The consent of a spouse shall be irrevocable and shall be effective only with respect to that spouse.

# 7.4.3. **Failure of Designation**. If a Participant:

- (a) fails to designate a Beneficiary,
- (b) designates a Beneficiary and thereafter such designation is revoked without another Beneficiary being named, or
- (c) designates one or more Beneficiaries and all such Beneficiaries so designated fail to survive the Participant,

such Participant's Vested Total Account, or the part thereof as to which such Participant's designation fails, as the case may be, shall be payable to the first class of the following classes of automatic Beneficiaries with a member surviving the Participant and (except in the case of the Participant's surviving issue) in equal shares if there is more than one member in such class surviving the Participant:

Participant's surviving spouse
Participant's surviving issue per stirpes and not per capita
Participant's surviving parents
Participant's surviving brothers and sisters
Representative of Participant's estate.

7.4.4. Disclaimers by Beneficiaries. A Beneficiary entitled to a distribution of all or a portion of a deceased Participant's Vested Total Account may disclaim his or her interest therein subject to the following requirements. To be eligible to disclaim, a Beneficiary must be a natural person, must not have received a distribution of all or any portion of a Vested Total Account at the time such disclaimer is executed and delivered, and must have attained at least age twenty-one (21) years as of the date of the Participant's death. Any disclaimer must be in writing and must be executed personally by the Beneficiary before a notary public. A disclaimer shall state that the Beneficiary's entire interest in the undistributed Vested Total Account is disclaimed or shall specify what portion thereof is disclaimed. To be effective, duplicate original executed copies of the disclaimer must be both executed and actually delivered to both the Committee and to the Trustee after the date of the Participant's death but not later than nine (9) months after the date of the Participant's death. A disclaimer shall be irrevocable when delivered to both the Committee and the Trustee. A disclaimer shall be considered to be delivered to the Committee or the Trustee only when actually received by the Committee or the Trustee (and in the case of a corporate Trustee, shall be considered to be delivered only when actually received by a trust officer familiar with the affairs of the Plan). The Committee (and not the Trustee) shall be the sole judge of the content, interpretation and validity of a purported disclaimer. Upon the filing of a valid disclaimer, the Beneficiary shall be considered not to have survived the Participant as to the interest disclaimed. A disclaimer by a Beneficiary shall not be considered to be a transfer of an interest in violation of the provisions of Section 8 of the Plan and shall not be considered to be an assignment or alienation of benefits under this Plan. No other form of attempted disclaimer shall be reco

7.4.5. **Definitions**. When used herein and, unless the Participant has otherwise specified in the Participant's Beneficiary designation, when used in a Beneficiary designation, "issue" means all persons who are lineal descendants of the person whose issue are referred to, subject to the following:

- (a) a legally adopted child and the adopted child's lineal descendants always shall be lineal descendants of each adoptive parent (and of each adoptive parent's lineal ancestors);
- (b) a legally adopted child and the adopted child's lineal descendants never shall be lineal descendants of any former parent whose parental rights were terminated by the adoption (or of that former parent's lineal ancestors); except that if, after a child's parent has died, the child is legally adopted by a stepparent who is the spouse of the child's surviving parent, the child and the child's lineal descendants shall remain lineal descendants of the deceased parent (and the deceased parent's lineal ancestors);
- (c) if the person (or a lineal descendant of the person) whose issue are referred to is the parent of a child (or is treated as such under applicable law) but never received the child into that parent's home and never openly held out the child as that parent's child (unless doing so was precluded solely by death), then neither the child nor the child's lineal descendants shall be issue of the person.

"Child" means an issue of the first generation; "per stirpes" means in equal shares among living children of the person whose issue are referred to and the issue (taken collectively) of each deceased child of such person, with such issue taking by right of representation of such deceased child; and "survive" and "surviving" mean living after the death of the Participant.

- 7.4.6. **Special Rules**. Unless the Participant has otherwise specified in the Participant's Beneficiary designation, the following rules shall apply:
- (a) If there is not sufficient evidence that a Beneficiary was living at the time of the death of the Participant, it shall be deemed that the Beneficiary was not living at the time of the death of the Participant.
- (b) The automatic Beneficiaries specified in Section 7.4.3 and the Beneficiaries designated by the Participant shall become fixed at the time of the Participant's death so that, if a Beneficiary survives the Participant but dies before the receipt of all payments due such Beneficiary hereunder, such remaining payments shall be payable to the representative of such Beneficiary's estate.
- (c) If the Participant designates as a Beneficiary the person who is the Participant's spouse on the date of the designation, either by name or by relationship, or both, the dissolution, annulment or other legal termination of the marriage between the Participant and such person shall automatically revoke such designation. (The foregoing shall not prevent the Participant from designating a former spouse as a Beneficiary on a form executed by the Participant and received by the Committee after the date of the legal termination of the marriage between the Participant and such former spouse, and during the Participant's lifetime.)
- (d) Any designation of a nonspouse Beneficiary by name that is accompanied by a description of relationship to the Participant shall be given effect without regard to whether the relationship to the Participant exists either then or at the Participant's death.
- (e) Any designation of a Beneficiary only by statement of relationship to the Participant shall be effective only to designate the person or persons standing in such relationship to the Participant at the Participant's death.

A Beneficiary designation is permanently void if it either is executed or is filed by a Participant who, at the time of such execution or filing, is then a minor under the law of the state of the Participant's legal residence. The Committee (and not the Trustee) shall be the sole judge of the content, interpretation and validity of a purported Beneficiary designation.

### 7.5. General Distribution Rules.

7.5.1. **Notices**. The Committee will issue such notices as may be required under sections 402(f), 411(a)(11) and other sections of the Code in connection with distributions from the Plan. For all notices given in Plan Years beginning on or after January 1, 2007, such notification shall also include a description of the consequences of failing to defer receipt of a distribution. No distribution will be made unless it is consistent with such notice requirements. Generally, distributions may not commence as of a date that is more than ninety (90) days or less than thirty (30) days after such notices are given to the Participant. Distribution may commence less than thirty (30) days after the notice required under section 1.411(a)-11(c) of the income tax regulations or the notice required under section 1.402(f)-1 of the income tax regulations is given, provided however, that:

- (a) the Committee clearly informs the distributee that the distributee has a right to a period of at least thirty (30) days after receiving such notices to consider whether or not to elect distribution;
- (b) the distributee, after receiving the notice, affirmatively elects a distribution; and
- (c) the distributee may revoke an affirmative distribution election by notifying the Committee of such revocation prior to the date as of which such distribution is to be made.
- 7.5.2. **Direct Rollover**. A distributee who is eligible to elect a direct rollover may elect, at the time and in the manner prescribed by the Committee, to have all or any portion of an eligible rollover distribution paid directly to an eligible retirement plan specified by the distributee in a direct rollover. A distributee who is eligible to elect a direct rollover includes a Participant, a Beneficiary, and a Participant's spouse or former spouse who is the Alternate Payee under a qualified domestic relations order.
  - (a) **Eligible rollover distribution** means any distribution of all or any portion of a Vested Total Account to a distribute who is eligible to elect a direct rollover except (i) any distribution that is one of a series of substantially equal installments payable monthly, quarterly or annually over a period of time not extending beyond the remaining life expectancy of such distribute or pursuant to the applicable table under section 1.401(a)(9)-9 of the income tax regulations, and (ii) any distribution that is one of a series of substantially equal installments payable not less frequently than annually over a specified period of ten (10) years or more, and (iii) any distribution to the extent of such distribution is required under section 401(a)(9) of the Code, and (iv) any hardship distribution, and (v) the portion of any distribution that is not includible in gross income (determined without regard to the exclusion for net unrealized appreciation with respect to employer securities).
  - (b) **Eligible retirement plan** means (i) an individual retirement account described in section 408(a) of the Code, or (ii) an individual retirement annuity described in section 408(b) of the Code, or (iii) a plan described in section 403(a) or section 403(b) of the Code, or (iv) a qualified trust described in section 401(a) of the Code that accepts the eligible rollover distribution, or (v) eligible plan under section 457(b) of the Code which is maintained by a state, political subdivision of a state, or any agency or instrumentality of a state or political subdivision of a state and which agrees to separately account for amounts transferred into such plan from this Plan. The definition of eligible retirement plan shall also apply in the case of a distribution to a Beneficiary who is the surviving spouse of a Participant or to a spouse or former spouse who is an Alternate Payee.
  - (c) **Direct rollover** means the payment of an eligible rollover distribution by the Plan to the eligible retirement plan specified by the distributee who is eligible to elect a direct rollover.
  - (d) **After-Tax Contributions and Roth Contributions**. To the extent a distribution consists in part of after-tax employee contributions which are not includible in gross income, such portion may be transferred only to an individual retirement account or annuity described in section 408(a) or 408(b) of the Code, or to a qualified trust described in section 401(a) of the Code or to an annuity contract described in section 403(b) of the Code, if such trust or contract provides for separate accounting for the portion of such distribution which is not so includible. To the extent a distribution consists of Roth Contributions, such portion may be transferred only to a Roth IRA described in section 408A of the

Code, or to another designated Roth account described in section 402A of the Code that agrees to separately account for amounts so transferred, including separately accounting for the portion of such distribution which is includible in gross income and the portion of such distribution which is not so includible.

- (e) **Special Rule For Nonspouse Beneficiaries.** A distributee who is a Beneficiary and who is not the surviving spouse of a Participant or an alternate payee may elect, at the time and the manner prescribed by the Committee, to have all or any portion of such distributee's benefit paid directly in a trustee-to-trustee transfer to an individual retirement account or annuity described in sections 408(a) or (b) of the Code, which is treated as an inherited individual retirement account or annuity within the meaning of section 408(d)(3)(C) of the Code. Any distribution to a nonspouse Beneficiary which is payable prior to January 1, 2010, shall not be subject to the direct rollover requirements of section 401(a)(31) of the Code and the notice requirements of section 402(f) of the Code. Any distribution to a nonspouse Beneficiary which is payable on or after January 1, 2010, shall be subject to the direct rollover requirements of section 402(f) of the Code.
- (f) **Qualified Rollover Contribution to Roth IRA**. A distributee may elect to have all or a portion of an eligible rollover distribution rolled over to a Roth IRA described in section 408A of the Code.
- 7.5.3. **Distribution in Cash**. Except as provided in Appendix F, distribution of a Participant's Vested Total Account shall be made in cash. If, however, the Vested Total Account:
  - (a) consists in whole or in part of a Participant's unpaid promissory note and the distributee elects distribution in kind pursuant to a direct rollover to another tax-qualified plan; or
  - (b) is in whole or in part invested in investments for which the distributee elects distribution in kind pursuant to a direct rollover to another tax-qualified plan (to the extent that no administrative issues prevent such request from being accommodated), or
  - (c) is in whole or in part invested in an individual Subfund under Section 4.1.2 and the distributee elects distribution in kind (to the extent the investment provides for in-kind distributions),

the Trustee shall cause distribution of that portion of the Vested Total Account to be made in kind.

- 7.5.4. **Facility of Payment**. In case of the legal disability, including minority, of a Participant, Beneficiary or Alternate Payee entitled to receive any distribution under the Plan, payment shall be made, if the Committee shall be advised of the existence of such condition:
  - (a) to the duly appointed guardian, conservator or other legal representative of such Participant, Beneficiary or Alternate Payee, or
  - (b) to a person or institution entrusted with the care or maintenance of the incompetent or disabled Participant, Beneficiary or Alternate Payee, provided, however, such person or institution has satisfied the Committee that the payment will be used for the best interest and assist in the care of such Participant, Beneficiary or Alternate Payee, and provided further, that no prior claim for said payment has been made by a duly appointed guardian, conservator or other legal representative of such Participant, Beneficiary or Alternate Payee.

Any payment made in accordance with the foregoing provisions of this Section shall constitute a complete discharge of any liability or obligation of the Employer, the Committee, the Trustee and the Fund therefore.

- 7.6. Loans. The provisions of this Section shall be subject to the following rules, conditions and limitations:
- 7.6.1. **Availability**. Loans shall be made available to all Participants who are either actively employed by the Employer or an Affiliate or on an authorized leave of absence as determined by the Committee, subject to limitations and conditions established under this Section on a reasonably equivalent basis and shall not be made available to Highly Compensated Employees in an amount (expressed as a percentage of the Vested Total Account) greater than is made available to other employees.
  - 7.6.2. Spousal Consent Not Required. Spousal consent shall not be required to make a loan to a married Participant.
- 7.6.3. **Administration**. Loan requests shall be granted or denied solely on the basis of this Section. There shall be no discretion to grant or deny a loan request. Denials shall be processed under the claims procedure rules of the Plan. Loans shall be approved (or denied) by the Committee. The Committee shall be contacted for this purpose at the address shown in the summary plan description. A copy of these rules, loan application forms, specimen promissory notes and any other information that is available concerning loans shall be made available at that address upon request. Loans under this Plan and any other plan maintained by the Employer and all Affiliates will be considered separate loans. Therefore, separate loan applications and promissory notes will need to be completed for loans from this Plan or any other plan. A loan will be made upon completion of a loan application, the execution of a promissory note and the completing of such other forms and the furnishing of such other information as may be required to comply with this Section. The promissory note will be a negotiable instrument. The Trustee will not, however, sell any note. The Committee may prescribe rules regarding the form of such application, the method of filing such application (including telephonic, electronic or similar methods) and the information required to be furnished in connection with such application.
  - 7.6.4. Loan Terms. The total amount of such loans to any Participant shall not exceed the lesser of:
  - (a) Fifty percent (50%) of the Vested amount of that Participant's Total Account, or
  - (b) Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$50,000);

provided, however, that the Fifty Thousand Dollar (\$50,000) limitation shall be reduced by the excess (if any) of: (i) the highest outstanding balance of loans from the Plan (and all other plans of the Employer and all Affiliates) to such Participant during the one-year period ending on the day before the new loan is made, over (ii) the outstanding balance of all loans from the Plan (and all other plans of the Employer and all Affiliates) to such Participant on the day the new loan is made.

Except for any permitted suspension of payments during a leave of absence, any such loan must be repaid at least monthly in substantially level amounts, including principal and interest, over the term of the loan. Any such loan shall provide that it shall be repaid within a definite period of time to be specified by the Participant in the loan application and the promissory note. That period shall not exceed five (5) years unless such loan is to a Participant and is used to acquire a principal residence for the Participant and then it shall not exceed ten (10) years.

7.6.5. **Collateral**. Every loan made under these rules shall be secured by that portion of the Participant's Total Account which does not exceed fifty percent (50%) of the sum total of the Participant's Vested Total Account. This dollar amount shall be determined immediately after the origination of the loan (and shall be reduced by the amount of any unpaid principal and interest on any earlier loan which is similarly secured). This security interest shall exist without regard to whether it is or is not referenced in the loan documents. The Plan shall be permitted to realize on this collateral (as hereinafter provided) by any means including (but not limited to) offset. No other collateral shall be permitted or required.

- 7.6.6. **Loan Rules**. The Committee may adopt rules for the administration of loans that are not inconsistent with the Plan, including the following rules:
- (a) Loan Amount. Loans will not be made in a principal amount less than One Thousand Dollars (\$1,000).
- (b) **Interest Rate.** The interest rate on any loan shall be equal to the prime rate (the base rate on corporate loans at large United States money center commercial banks) as reported by Reuters or any comparable successor rate so reported on the first business day of the calendar month in which the loan is granted plus one percent (1%).
- (c) Accounting for Loan. For the purpose of determining the extent to which a Total Account is entitled to share in income, gains or losses of the Fund under Section 4, the same shall be deemed to be reduced by the unpaid balance of any outstanding loans to the Participant, and the interest payments on such loans shall be credited to the Participant's Total Account. If a loan is made to a person who has assets in more than one Account, such loan shall be deemed to have been made from the Accounts pro rata (excluding any portion of the Participant's Pension Account and ESOP Account). Repayments of principal on loans and payments of interest shall be apportioned among the Accounts from which the loan was made in proportion to the amounts by which the Accounts were initially reduced in order to make the loan. If a loan is made from an Account which is invested in more than one Subfund authorized and established under Section 4.1, the amount withdrawn in order to make the loan shall be charged to each Subfund in the same proportions as the Account is invested in each Subfund. All repayments of principal and interest shall be reinvested in the same manner as contributions under the Participant's investment elections in effect at the time the repayment is received.
- (d) **Payments**. All Participants who are actively employed by the Employer shall make payment of loans by monthly or more frequent payroll deduction. The making of the loan shall be considered an irrevocable authorization for payroll deduction. To the extent that the available payroll amount is not sufficient to satisfy the payment obligation, the Participant shall make monthly payment by personal check, cashier's check, certified check or money order delivered to the Trustee or to the Committee as agent for the Trustee (at the address shown in the Plan's summary plan description) by the due date for the payment. All payments by Participants who are not actively employed shall be made quarterly by personal check, cashier's check, certified check or money order delivered to the Trustee or to the Committee as agent for the Trustee at the address shown in the Plan's summary plan description by the due date for the payment.
- (e) **Prepayments**. The loan may be prepaid in whole (but not in part) at any time.
- (f) **Termination of Employment**. The entire outstanding principal and unpaid interest shall be due and payable on the date forty-five (45) days after the Participant's termination of employment with the Employer and all Affiliates.
- (g) **Death of the Participant**. The death of the Participant shall terminate the loan. The unpaid principal and interest due and owing on the date of the Participant's death shall be offset against the Participant's Total Account. No payments shall be permitted after the Participant's death. The tax consequences of the offset shall be reported to the Participant's estate and not to the Beneficiary.

- (h) **Event of Default**. Subject to subsection (i) below, nonpayment within thirty (30) days after a payment due date and the existence of a principal balance outstanding as of the term of the loan sixty (60) days after the due date shall be an event of default, unless the loan's promissory note is distributed in kind pursuant to Section 7.5.4. If a payment is not made by payroll deduction, then payment shall be considered made for this purpose only when the personal check, cashier's check, certified check or money order is received in fact by the Trustee or the Committee as agent for the Trustee. Upon the occurrence of an event of default, the Participant's Vested Accounts in the Plan given as security shall be offset by the amount of the then outstanding balance of the loan in default at the end of the calendar quarter following the calendar quarter in which loan payment was discontinued (including, to the extent required under the Code, interest on the amount in default from the time of the default until the time of the offset). In the case of a Participant who has not had an Event of Maturity, however, this offset shall be deferred until an Event of Maturity as to such Participant, but, in the interim, it shall not be possible to cure the default. Such offset shall be automatic. No notice shall be required prior to offset.
- (i) Suspension of Payments During Leave of Absence. If the Participant is on an authorized leave of absence as determined by the Committee, and the Participant's wages during the leave are less than the amount of the loan payment, then loan payments shall be suspended for a period of up to one (1) year; provided, however, that the Participant's death even while payments are suspended shall nevertheless terminate the loan as provided in subsection (g). Upon the Participant's return to active employment with the Employer or an Affiliate, the Participant's loan shall be reamortized so that the unpaid balance of the Participant's loan will continue to be paid in equal periodic installments each payroll period in amounts sufficient to retire the entire loan indebtedness (principal and interest) by the original maturity date of the loan. Notwithstanding the foregoing, special rules apply to Participants on leaves of absence covered by the Uniformed Services Employment and Reemployment Rights Act of 1994.
- (j) **Miscellaneous**. Loans will be made only as of a Valuation Date. No loan shall be made to any Participant who has any loan which is currently in default or any loan which was in default at any time during the preceding twelve (12) months. No Participant shall have more than two (2) loans outstanding.
- (k) **Fees.** The loan shall be subject to any origination fees charged by the Trustee and approved by the Committee. No loan application shall be approved unless it is accompanied by any required origination fee.
- (l) **Rollovers and Transfers of Loans.** Pursuant to Section 9.3, the Committee may agree to the transfer of outstanding participant loans under another tax-qualified plan to this Plan if the transfer is in connection with a corporate acquisition or merger by or with the Principal Sponsor or an Affiliate. The Committee may also authorize that any employee who was formerly employed by a business entity that was acquired by the Principal Sponsor or an Affiliate and who receives an eligible rollover distribution which includes one (1) or more outstanding participant loans shall be permitted to rollover such outstanding participant loans to this Plan. The transfer or direct rollover of an outstanding participant loan shall be permitted only if the participant loan is not in default and the Participant agrees to continue to make loan payments to the Trustee through payroll deductions. The transfer or direct rollover of an outstanding participant loan shall not be considered the issuance of a new loan or the renewal or rewriting of the original loan note. The terms of any outstanding participant loan that is transferred or rolled over to this Plan may differ from the loan provisions in this Section 7.6.

- 7.6.7. **Effect on Distributions**. If any distribution is to be made after an Event of Maturity when a loan is outstanding, the first asset distributed (after offset to satisfy any default) shall be the unpaid promissory note.
- 7.6.8. **Effect of Participant Bankruptcy**. To the extent required by bankruptcy laws, loans shall be subject to stay, discharge, reinstatement and other matters.
- 7.6.9. **ERISA Compliance Loans Available to Parties in Interest**. Loans shall be available to Participants and Beneficiaries who are parties in interest as defined in section 3(14) of ERISA. An Alternate Payee shall be considered a Beneficiary for this purpose only after the domestic relations order has been finally determined to be a qualified domestic relations order.
- 7.7 **Required Minimum Distributions**. Notwithstanding any other provisions of the Plan,
- 7.7.1 A Participant's Vested Total Account shall be distributed, or begin to be distributed, to the Participant not later than the Participant's required beginning date.
- 7.7.2 If the Participant dies before attaining his required beginning date, the Participant's Vested Total Account shall be distributed to his Beneficiary by the December 31 of the calendar year which contains the fifth (5th) anniversary of the Participant's death.
- 7.7.3 Unless the Participant's interest is distributed in the form of an annuity purchased from an insurance company or in a single sum on or before the required beginning date, as of the first distribution calendar year distributions will be made in accordance with Sections 7.7.4 and 7.7.5 of the Plan. If the Participant's interest is distributed in the form of an annuity purchased from an insurance company, distributions thereunder will be made in accordance with the requirements of Section 401(a)(9) of the Code and the Treasury Regulations.

# 7.7.4. Amount of Required Minimum Distribution During Participant's Lifetime.

- (a) During the Participant's lifetime, the minimum amount that shall be distributed for each distribution calendar year is the lesser of:
  - (i) the quotient obtained by dividing the Participant's account balance by the distribution period in the Uniform Lifetime Table set forth in Section 1.401(a)(9)-9 of the Treasury Regulations, using the Participant's age as of the Participant's birthday in the distribution calendar year; or
  - (ii) if the Participant's sole designated beneficiary for the distribution calendar year is the Participant's spouse, the quotient obtained by dividing the Participant's account balance by the number in the Joint and Last Survivor Table set forth in Section 1.401(a)(9)-9 of the Treasury Regulations, using the Participant's and spouse's attained ages as of the Participant's and spouse's birthday in the distribution calendar year.
- (b) Required minimum distributions shall be determined under this Section 7.7.4 beginning with the first distribution calendar year and up to and including the distribution calendar year that includes the Participant's date of death.

# 7.7.5. Participant Death On or After Attaining Required Beginning Date.

(a) If the Participant dies on or after attaining his required beginning date and there is a designated beneficiary, the minimum amount that shall be distributed for each distribution calendar year after the year of the Participant's death is the quotient obtained by dividing the Participant's account balance by the longer of the remaining life expectancy of the Participant or the remaining life expectancy of the Participant's designated beneficiary, determined as follows:

- (i) The Participant's remaining life expectancy is calculated using the age of the Participant in the year of death, reduced by one for each subsequent year.
- (ii) If the Participant's surviving spouse is the Participant's sole designated beneficiary, the remaining life expectancy of the surviving spouse is calculated for each distribution calendar year after the year of the Participant's death using the surviving spouse's age as of the spouse's birthday in that year. For distribution calendar years after the year of the surviving spouse's death, the remaining life expectancy of the surviving spouse is calculated using the age of the surviving spouse as of the spouse's birthday in the calendar year of the spouse's death, reduced by one for each subsequent calendar year.
- (iii) If the Participant's surviving spouse is not the Participant's sole designated beneficiary, the designated beneficiary's remaining life expectancy is calculated using the age of the designated beneficiary in the year following the year of the Participant's death, reduced by one for each subsequent year.
- (b) If the Participant dies on or after attaining his required beginning date and there is no designated beneficiary as of September 30 of the year after the year of the Participant's death, the minimum amount that shall be distributed for each calendar year after the year of the Participant's death is the quotient obtained by dividing the Participant's account balance by the Participant's remaining life expectancy calculated using the age of the Participant in the year of death, reduced by one for each subsequent year.
- 7.7.6 **Temporary Waiver of 2009 Required Minimum Distributions.** Notwithstanding anything in the Plan to the contrary, pursuant to Code Section 401(a)(9)(H), a temporary waiver of required minimum distributions shall apply for the Plan Year ending December 31, 2009 (the "2009 Plan Year"), and accordingly the requirements of the remainder of the subsections of this Section 7.7 shall not apply for 2009 Plan Year subject to the following:
  - (a) the required beginning date with respect to any individual shall be determined without regard to this Section 7.7 for Plan Years after 2009,
  - (b) the 5-year period described in Section 7.7.2 of the Plan shall be determined without regard to the 2009 Plan Year,
  - (c) a Participant or Beneficiary who would have been required to receive required minimum distributions for 2009 but for the enactment of Code Section 401(a)(9)(H) ("2009 RMDs"), and who would have satisfied that requirement by receiving distributions that are (A) equal to the 2009 RMDs or (B) one or more payments in a series of substantially equal distributions (that include 2009 RMDs) made at least annually and expected to last for the life (or the life expectancy) of the Member and the Member's Beneficiary, or for a period of at least ten years ("Extended 2009 RMDs"), will not receive those distributions unless the Participant chooses to receive such distributions by making a timely election (determined under the rules of the Plan Administrator).
  - (d) the payment of 2009 RMDs and Extended 2009 RMDs shall be treated as an eligible rollover distribution for purposes of Code Sections 401(a)(31) and 402(f) or Subsection (a) of Section 8.5 of the Plan, but only to the extent that those amounts are paid with an additional amount that is an eligible rollover distribution without regard to Code Section 401(a)(9)(H),

(e) this Section 7.7.6 shall not be construed as providing any waiver for a required minimum distribution for 2008 (even where the Participant or Beneficiary choose to delay receiving the required minimum distributions to April 1, 2009), or for 2010, but shall be construed as providing for a waiver of a required minimum distribution for 2009, even if the Participant or Beneficiary is eligible to postpone taking the required minimum distribution to April 1, 2010.

# 7.7.7 For purposes of this Section 7.7 of the Plan —

- (a) "designated beneficiary" means the individual who is designated as the beneficiary under Section 1.1.4 of the Plan and is the designated beneficiary under Section 401(a)(9) of the Code and Treas. Reg. Section 1.401(a)(9)-4;
- (b) "distribution calendar year" means a calendar year for which a minimum distribution is required. For distributions beginning before the Participant's death, the first distribution calendar year is the calendar year immediately preceding the calendar year which contains the Participant's required beginning date. For distributions beginning after the Participant's death, the first distribution calendar year is the calendar year in which distributions are required to begin under Section 7.7.2 of the Plan. The required minimum distribution for the Participant's first distribution calendar year shall be made on or before the Participant's required beginning date. The required minimum distribution for other distribution calendar years, including the required minimum distribution for the distribution calendar year in which the Participant's required beginning date occurs, shall be made on or before December 31 of that distribution calendar year;
- (c) "life expectancy" means life expectancy as computed by use of the Single Life Table in Treas. Reg. Section 1.401(a)(9)-9;
- (d) "Participant's account balance" means the account balance as of the last valuation date in the calendar year immediately preceding the distribution calendar year (valuation calendar year) increased by the amount of any contributions made and allocated or forfeitures allocated to the account balance as of dates in the valuation calendar year after the valuation date. The account balance for the valuation calendar year includes any amounts rolled over or transferred to the Plan either in the valuation calendar year or in the distribution calendar year if distributed or transferred in the valuation calendar year; and
- (e) "required beginning date" means the required beginning date as defined in Section 7.1.5 and 7.1.6 of the Plan.

## **SECTION 8**

## SPENDTHRIFT PROVISIONS

No Participant or Beneficiary shall have any transmissible interest in any Account nor shall any Participant or Beneficiary have any power to anticipate, alienate, dispose of, pledge or encumber the same while in the possession or control of the Trustee, nor shall any Account be subject to attachment, garnishment, execution following

judgment or other legal process while in the possession or control of the Trustee, nor shall the Trustee, the Employer or the Committee recognize any assignment thereof, either in whole or in part, except as is specifically permitted under section 401(a)(13) of the Code or the regulations thereunder.

The power to designate Beneficiaries to receive the Vested Total Account of a Participant in the event of death shall not permit or be construed to permit such power or right to be exercised by the Participant so as thereby to anticipate, pledge, mortgage or encumber the Participant's Account or any part thereof, and any attempt of a Participant so to exercise said power in violation of this provision shall be of no force and effect and shall be disregarded by the Employer, the Committee and the Trustee.

This Section shall not prevent the Employer or the Committee from exercising, in their discretion, any of the applicable powers and options granted to them upon the occurrence of an Event of Maturity, as such powers may be conferred upon them by any applicable provision hereof, nor prevent the Plan from offsetting a Participant's Vested Total Account by the amount of the then outstanding balance of the loan in default. This Section shall not prevent the Employer or the Committee from observing the terms of a qualified domestic relations order.

## **SECTION 9**

## AMENDMENT AND TERMINATION

- 9.1. Amendment. The Principal Sponsor reserves the power to amend the Plan in any respect and either prospectively or retroactively or both;
  - (a) in any respect by resolution of its Board of Directors; and
  - (b) in any respect that does not materially increase the cost of the Plan by action of the Committee;
  - provided that no amendment shall be effective to reduce or divest the Total Account of any Participant unless the same shall have been adopted with the consent of the Secretary of Labor pursuant to the provisions of ERISA, or in order to comply with the provisions of the Code and the regulations and rulings thereunder affecting the tax-qualified status of the Plan and the deductibility of Employer contributions thereto. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no amendment shall be effective to increase the duties of the Trustee without its consent. No oral or written statement shall be effective to amend the Plan unless it is duly authorized by the Board of Directors or the Committee. The power to amend the Plan may not be delegated. Notwithstanding anything in this Plan to the contrary, the Committee may adopt rules to facilitate compliance with the federal securities laws and all regulations and rules thereunder, including Section 16 of the Securities Exchange Act, which rules may limit rights under the Plan for certain Participants.
- 9.2. **Discontinuance of Contributions and Termination of Plan**. The Principal Sponsor reserves the right to reduce, suspend or discontinue its contributions to the Plan and to terminate the Plan herein embodied in its entirety. Notwithstanding anything in the Plan to the contrary, if the Principal Sponsor applies to the Internal Revenue Service for a ruling that the termination of the Plan does not adversely affect its qualified status, then all distributions (other than required distributions under Sections 7.1.1(b) and 7.3.1(b) of the Plan) and the making of new loans shall be suspended upon termination of the Plan pending the receipt of a favorable determination.

# 9.3. Merger or Spinoff of Plans.

9.3.1. **In General**. The Principal Sponsor may cause all or a part of this Plan to be merged with all or a part of any other plan and may cause all or a part of the assets and liabilities to be transferred from this Plan to another plan. In the case of merger or consolidation of this Plan with, or transfer of assets and liabilities of this

Plan to, any other plan, each Participant shall (if such other plan were then terminated) receive a benefit immediately after the merger, consolidation or transfer which is not less than the benefit the Participant would have been entitled to receive immediately before the merger, consolidation or transfer (if this Plan had then terminated). If the Principal Sponsor agrees to a transfer of assets and liabilities to or from another plan, the agreement under which such transfer is concluded (or an amendment of or appendix to the Plan) shall specify the Accounts to which the transferred amounts are to be credited.

- 9.3.2. **Limitations**. For any asset transfer to this Plan from a tax-qualified plan which is subject to the joint and survivor annuity and pre-retirement annuity rules of section 401(a)(11) of the Code, the optional form of benefit requirements of section 411(d)(6)(B)(ii) of the Code or the distribution rules of section 401(k) of the Code, the Committee shall adopt rules to comply with section 411(d)(6)(B)(ii) of the Code. In no event shall assets be transferred from any other plan to this Plan unless this Plan complies (or has been amended to comply) with the optional form of benefit requirements of section 411(d)(6)(B)(ii) of the Code (or, where applicable, the distribution rules of section 401(k) of the Code) with respect to such transferred assets. In no event shall assets be transferred from this Plan to any other plan unless such other plan complies (or has been amended to comply) with the optional form of benefit requirements of section 411(d)(6)(B)(ii) of the Internal Revenue Code and the distribution rules of section 401(k) of the Internal Revenue Code with respect to such transferred assets.
- 9.3.3. **Beneficiary Designations**. If assets and liabilities are transferred from another plan to this Plan, Beneficiary designations made under that plan shall become void with respect to deaths occurring on or after the date as of which such transfer is made and the Beneficiary designation rules of the Plan shall apply beginning on such date.

# 9.4. Adoption by Other Employers.

- 9.4.1. **Adoption by Consent**. The Principal Sponsor may consent to the adoption of the Plan by any business entity subject to such conditions as the Principal Sponsor may impose.
- 9.4.2. **Procedure for Adoption**. Any such adopting business entity shall initiate its adoption of the Plan by delivery of a certified copy of the resolutions of its board of directors (or other authorized body or individual) adopting the Plan to the Principal Sponsor. Upon the consent by the Principal Sponsor to the adoption by the adopting business entity, and the delivery to the Trustee of written evidence of the Principal Sponsor's consent, the adoption of the Plan by the adopting business entity shall be effective as of the date specified by the Principal Sponsor. If such adopting business entity is not a corporation, any reference in the Plan to its board of directors shall be deemed to refer to such entity's governing body or other authorized individual.
- 9.4.3. **Effect of Adoption**. Upon the adoption of the Plan by an adopting business entity as heretofore provided, the adopting business entity shall be an Employer hereunder in all respects. Each adopting business entity, as a condition of continued participation in the Plan, delegates to the Principal Sponsor the sole power and authority over all Plan matters except that the board of directors of each adopting business entity shall have the power to amend the Plan as applied to it by establishing a successor plan to which assets and liabilities may be transferred as provided in Section 9.3 and to terminate the Plan as applied to it. Each reference herein to the Employer shall include the Principal Sponsor and all adopting business entities unless the context clearly requires otherwise.

### **SECTION 10**

## **DETERMINATIONS — RULES AND REGULATIONS**

10.1. **Determinations**. The Committee shall make such determinations as may be required from time to time in the administration of the Plan. The Committee shall have the sole discretion, authority and responsibility to interpret and construe the Plan and to determine all factual and legal questions under the Plan, including but not

limited to the entitlement of employees, Participants and Beneficiaries and the amounts of their respective interests. The Trustee and other interested parties may act and rely upon all information reported to them hereunder and need not inquire into the accuracy thereof, nor be charged with any notice to the contrary.

10.2. Rules and Regulations. Any rule not in conflict or at variance with the provisions hereof may be adopted by the Committee.

### 10.3. Method of Executing Instruments.

- 10.3.1. **Employer or Committee**. Information to be supplied or written notices to be made or consents to be given by the Principal Sponsor, the Employer or the Committee pursuant to any provision of the Plan may be signed in the name of the Principal Sponsor or Employer by any officer or by any employee who has been authorized to make such certification or to give such notices or consents or by any Committee member.
- 10.3.2. **Trustee**. Any instrument or written notice required, necessary or advisable to be made or given by the Trustee may be signed by any Trustee, if all Trustees serving hereunder are individuals, or by any authorized officer or employee of the Trustee, if a corporate Trustee shall be acting hereunder as sole Trustee.
- 10.4. **Claims Procedure**. Until modified by the Committee, the claims procedure set forth in this Section 10.4 shall be the claims procedure for the resolution of disputes and disposition of claims arising under the Plan. An application for a distribution under Section 7 shall be considered as a claim for the purposes of this Section.
- 10.4.1. **Original Claim**. Any employee, former employee, or Beneficiary of such employee or former employee may, if the employee, former employee or Beneficiary so desires, file with the Committee a written claim for benefits under the Plan. Within ninety (90) days after the filing of such a claim, the Committee shall notify the claimant in writing whether the claim is upheld or denied in whole or in part or shall furnish the claimant a written notice describing specific special circumstances requiring a specified amount of additional time (but not more than one hundred eighty days from the date the claim was filed) to reach a decision on the claim. If the claim is denied in whole or in part, the Committee shall state in writing:
  - (a) the specific reasons for the denial,
  - (b) the specific references to the pertinent provisions of the Plan on which the denial is based,
  - (c) a description of any additional material or information necessary for the claimant to perfect the claim and an explanation of why such material or information is necessary, and
  - (d) an explanation of the claims review procedure set forth in this Section.
- 10.4.2. Claims Review Procedure. Within sixty (60) days after receipt of notice that the claim has been denied in whole or in part, the claimant may file with the Committee a written request for a review and may, in conjunction therewith, submit written issues and comments. Within sixty (60) days after the filing of such a request for review, the Committee shall notify the claimant in writing whether, upon review, the claim was upheld or denied in whole or in part or shall furnish the claimant a written notice describing specific special circumstances requiring a specified amount of additional time (but not more than one hundred twenty days from the date the request for review was filed) to reach a decision on the request for review.

### 10.4.3. General Rules.

- (a) No inquiry or question shall be deemed to be a claim or a request for a review of a denied claim unless made in accordance with the claims procedure. The Committee may require that any claim for benefits and any request for a review of a denied claim be filed on forms to be furnished by the Committee upon request.
- (b) All decisions on claims and on requests for a review of denied claims shall be made by the Committee unless delegated as provided in Section 11.2.
- (c) The Committee may, in its discretion, hold one or more hearings on a claim or a request for a review of a denied claim.
- (d) Claimants may be represented by a lawyer or other representative at their own expense, but the Committee reserves the right to require the claimant to furnish written authorization. A claimant's representative shall be entitled to copies of all notices given to the claimant.
- (e) The decision of the Committee on a claim and on a request for a review of a denied claim shall be served on the claimant in writing. If a decision or notice is not received by a claimant within the time specified, the claim or request for a review of a denied claim shall be deemed to have been denied.
- (f) Prior to filing a claim or a request for a review of a denied claim, the claimant or the claimant's representative shall have a reasonable opportunity to review a copy of the Plan and all other pertinent documents in the possession of the Employer, the Committee and the Trustee.
- 10.4.4. **Deadline to File Claim**. To be considered timely under the Plan's claim and review procedure, a claim must be filed with the Committee within one (1) year after the claimant knew or reasonably should have known of the principal facts upon which the claim is based. If or to the extent that the claim relates to a failure to effect a Participant's or Beneficiary's investment directions, the one (1) year period shall be thirty (30) days.
- 10.4.5. **Exhaustion of Administrative Remedies**. The exhaustion of the claims and review procedure is mandatory for resolving every claim and dispute arising under this Plan. As to such claims and disputes:
  - (a) no claimant shall be permitted to commence any legal action to recover Plan benefits or to enforce or clarify rights under the Plan under section 502 or section 510 of ERISA or under any other provision of law, whether or not statutory, until the claim and review procedure set forth herein have been exhausted in their entirety; and
  - (b) in any such legal action all explicit and all implicit determinations by the Committee (including, but not limited to, determinations as to whether the claim, or a request for a review of a denied claim, was timely filed) shall be afforded the maximum deference permitted by law.
- 10.4.6. **Deadline to File Legal Action**. No legal action to recover Plan benefits or to enforce or clarify rights under the Plan under section 502 or section 510 of ERISA or under any other provision of law, whether or not statutory, may be brought by any claimant on any matter pertaining to this Plan unless the legal action is commenced in the proper forum before the earlier of:

- (a) thirty (30) months after the claimant knew or reasonably should have known of the principal facts on which the claim is based, or
- (b) six (6) months after the claimant has exhausted the claim and review procedure.

If or to the extent that the claim relates to a failure to effect a Participant's or Beneficiary's investment directions or a Participant's election regarding contributions, the thirty (30) month period shall be nineteen (19) months.

- 10.4.7. **Knowledge of Fact by Participant Imputed to Beneficiary**. Knowledge of all facts that a Participant knew or reasonably should have known shall be imputed to every claimant who is or claims to be a Beneficiary of the Participant or otherwise claims to derive an entitlement by reference to the Participant for the purpose of applying the previously specified periods.
- 10.5. **Information Furnished by Participants**. Neither the Employer nor the Committee nor the Trustee shall be liable or responsible for any error in the computation of the Account of a Participant resulting from any misstatement of fact made by the Participant, directly or indirectly, to the Employer, the Committee or the Trustee and used by them in determining the Participant's Account. Neither the Employer nor the Committee nor the Trustee shall be obligated or required to increase the Account of such Participant which, on discovery of the misstatement, is found to be understated as a result of such misstatement of the Participant. However, the Account of any Participant which is overstated by reason of any such misstatement shall be reduced to the amount appropriate for the Participant in view of the truth. Any refund received upon reduction of an Account so made shall be used to reduce the next succeeding contribution of the Employer to the Plan.

### **SECTION 11**

# PLAN ADMINISTRATION

## 11.1. Principal Sponsor.

- 11.1.1. **Officers**. Except as hereinafter provided, functions generally assigned to the Principal Sponsor shall be discharged by its officers or delegated and allocated as provided herein.
- 11.1.2. **Chief Executive Officer**. Except as hereinafter provided, the Chief Executive Officer of the Principal Sponsor may delegate or redelegate and allocate or reallocate to one or more persons or to a committee of persons jointly or severally, and whether or not such persons are directors, officers or employees, such functions assigned to the Principal Sponsor hereunder as the Chief Executive Officer may from time to time deem advisable.
- 11.1.3. **Board of Directors**. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Board of Directors of the Principal Sponsor shall have the exclusive authority, which may not be delegated, to act for the Principal Sponsor:
  - (a) to terminate the Plan,
  - (b) to consent to the adoption of the Plan by other business entities; to establish conditions and limitations upon such adoption of the Plan by other business entities; to designate Affiliates, and
  - (c) to cause the Plan to be merged with another plan and to transfer assets and liabilities between the Plan and another.

## 11.2. Committee.

- 11.2.1. **Appointment and Removal**. The Committee shall consist of such members as may be determined and appointed from time to time by the Chief Executive Officer of the Principal Sponsor and they shall serve at the pleasure of such Chief Executive Officer. Members of the Committee shall serve without compensation, but their reasonable expenses shall be an expense of the administration of the Fund and shall be paid by the Trustee from and out of the Fund except to the extent the Employer, in its discretion, directly pays such expenses.
- 11.2.2. **Automatic Removal**. If any individual who is a member of the Committee is a director, officer or employee when appointed as a member of the Committee, then such individual shall be automatically removed as a member of the Committee at the earliest time such individual ceases to be a director, officer or employee. This removal shall occur automatically and without any requirement for action by the Chief Executive Officer of the Principal Sponsor or any notice to the individual so removed.
  - 11.2.3. Authority. The Committee may elect such officers as the Committee may decide upon. The Committee shall:
  - (a) establish rules for the functioning of the Committee, including the times and places for holding meetings, the notices to be given in respect of such meetings and the number of members who shall constitute a quorum for the transaction of business,
  - (b) organize and delegate to such of its members as it shall select authority to execute or authenticate rules, advisory opinions or instructions, and other instruments adopted or authorized by the Committee; adopt such bylaws or regulations as it deems desirable for the conduct of its affairs; appoint a secretary, who need not be a member of the Committee, to keep its records and otherwise assist the Committee in the performance of its duties; keep a record of all its proceedings and acts and keep all books of account, records and other data as may be necessary for the proper administration of the Plan; notify the Employer and the Trustee of any action taken by the Committee and, when required, notify any other interested person or persons,
  - (c) determine from the records of the Employer the compensation, service records, status and other facts regarding Participants and other employees,
  - (d) cause to be compiled at least annually, from the records of the Committee and the reports and accountings of the Trustee, a report or accounting of the status of the Plan and the Accounts of the Participants, and make it available to each Participant who shall have the right to examine that part of such report or accounting (or a true and correct copy of such part) which sets forth the Participant's benefits and ratable interest in the Fund,
  - (e) prescribe forms, procedures and methods (including telephonic, electronic or similar methods) to be used for applications for participation, benefits, notifications, etc., as may be required in the administration of the Plan,
  - (f) set up such rules as are deemed necessary to carry out the terms of the Plan,
  - (g) resolve all questions of administration of the Plan not specifically referred to in this Section,
  - (h) delegate or redelegate to one or more persons, jointly or severally, and whether or not such persons are members of the Committee or employees of the Employer, such functions assigned to the Committee hereunder as it may from time to time deem advisable, and

- (i) perform all other acts reasonably necessary for administering the Plan and carrying out the provisions of the Plan and performing the duties imposed on it.
- 11.2.4. **Majority Decisions**. If there shall at any time be three (3) or more members of the Committee serving hereunder who are qualified to perform a particular act, the same may be performed, on behalf of all, by a majority of those qualified, with or without the concurrence of the minority. No person who failed to join or concur in such act shall be held liable for the consequences thereof, except to the extent that liability is imposed under ERISA.

## 11.3. Limitation on Authority.

- 11.3.1. **Fiduciaries Generally**. No action taken by any fiduciary, if authority to take such action has been delegated or redelegated to it, shall be the responsibility of any other fiduciary except as may be required by the provisions of ERISA. Except to the extent imposed by ERISA, no fiduciary shall have the duty to question whether any other fiduciary is fulfilling all of the responsibility imposed upon such other fiduciary by the Plan or by ERISA.
  - 11.3.2. Trustee. The responsibilities and obligations of the Trustee shall be strictly limited to those set forth in the Trust Agreement.
- 11.4. **Conflict of Interest**. If any officer or employee of the Employer, any member of the board of directors of the Employer, any member of the Committee or any Trustee to whom authority has been delegated or redelegated hereunder shall also be a Participant, Beneficiary or Alternate Payee in the Plan, the individual shall have no authority as such officer, employee, member or Trustee with respect to any matter specially affecting his or her individual interest hereunder (as distinguished from the interests of all Participants, Beneficiaries or Alternate Payees or a broad class of Participants, Beneficiaries and Alternate Payees), all such authority being reserved exclusively to the other officers, employees, members or Trustees as the case may be, to the exclusion of such Participant, Beneficiary or Alternate Payee, and such Participant, Beneficiary or Alternate Payee shall act only in his or her individual capacity in connection with any such matter.
- 11.5. **Dual Capacity**. Individuals, firms, corporations or partnerships identified herein or delegated or allocated authority or responsibility hereunder may serve in more than one fiduciary capacity.
- 11.6. Administrator. The Principal Sponsor shall be the administrator for purposes of section 3(16)(A) of ERISA.
- 11.7. Named Fiduciaries. The Principal Sponsor shall be the named fiduciary for the purpose of section 402(a) of ERISA.
- 11.8. **Service of Process**. In the absence of any designation to the contrary by the Principal Sponsor, the general counsel of the Principal Sponsor is designated as the appropriate and exclusive agent for the receipt of service of process directed to the Plan in any legal proceeding, including arbitration, involving the Plan.
- 11.9. **Administrative Expenses**. The reasonable expenses of administering the Plan shall be payable out of the Fund except to the extent that the Employer, in its discretion, directly pays the expenses.
- 11.10. **Indemnity**. Each individual (as distinguished from corporate) trustee of the Plan or officer, director or employee of the Employer shall, except as prohibited by law, be indemnified and held harmless by the Employer from any and all liabilities, costs and expenses (including legal fees), to the extent not covered by liability insurance, arising out of any action taken by such individual with respect to the Plan, whether imposed under ERISA or otherwise. No such indemnification, however, shall be required or provided if such liability arises (i) from the individual's claim for his own benefit, or (ii) from the proven gross negligence or the bad faith of the individual, or

(iii) from the criminal misconduct of such individual if the individual had reason to believe the conduct was unlawful. This indemnification shall continue as to an individual who has ceased to be a trustee of the Plan or officer, director or employee of the Employer and shall inure to the benefit of the heirs, executors and administrators of such an individual.

11.11. **Plan Qualification**. This Plan is intended to qualify under section 401(a) of the Code as a defined contribution profit sharing plan; provided, however, that the Entegris Stock Subfund is intended to qualify as a stock bonus and employee stock ownership plan under sections 401(a) of the Code, 4975(e)(7) of the Code and 407(d)(6) of ERISA. Notwithstanding that the Entegris Stock Subfund of the Plan is intended to qualify as an employee stock ownership plan under section 4975(e)(7) of the Code, the Trustee shall not be permitted to borrow or use the proceeds of any exempt loan (as defined in section 54.4975-7 of the Treasury Regulations) for the purpose of acquiring Employer Securities.

#### **SECTION 12**

## IN GENERAL

## 12.1. Disclaimers.

- 12.1.1. **Effect on Employment**. Neither the terms of the Plan nor the benefits hereunder nor the continuance thereof shall be a term of the employment of any employee, and the Employer shall not be obligated to continue the Plan. The terms of the Plan shall not give any employee the right to be retained in the employment of the Employer.
- 12.1.2. **Sole Source of Benefits**. Neither the Employer nor any of its officers nor any member of its board of directors nor any member of the Committee nor the Trustee in any way guarantee the Fund against loss or depreciation, nor do they guarantee the payment of any benefit or amount which may become due and payable hereunder to any Participant, Beneficiary, Alternate Payee or other person. Each Participant, Beneficiary, Alternate Payee or other person entitled at any time to payments hereunder shall look solely to the assets of the Fund for such payments. If a Vested Total Account shall have been distributed to a former Participant, Beneficiary, Alternate Payee or any other person entitled jointly to the receipt thereof (or shall have been transferred to the trustee of another tax qualified deferred compensation plan), such former Participant, Beneficiary, Alternate Payee or other person, as the case may be, shall have no further right or interest in the other assets of the Fund.
- 12.1.3. **Co-Fiduciary Matters**. Neither the Employer nor any of its officers nor any member of its board of directors nor any member of the Committee shall be under any liability or responsibility (except to the extent that liability is imposed under ERISA) for failure to effect any of the objectives or purposes of the Plan by reason of loss or fluctuation in the value of the Fund or for the form, genuineness, validity, sufficiency or effect of any Fund asset at any time held hereunder, or for the failure of any person, firm or corporation indebted to the Fund to pay such indebtedness as and when the same shall become due or for any delay occasioned by reason of any applicable law, order or regulation or by reason of any restriction or provision contained in any security or other asset held by the Fund. Except as is otherwise provided in ERISA, the Employer and its officers, the members of its board of directors, the members of the Committee and other fiduciaries shall not be liable for an act or omission of another person with regard to a fiduciary responsibility that has been allocated to or delegated in whole or in part to such other person pursuant to the terms of this Plan or pursuant to procedures set forth in the Plan.
- 12.2. **Reversion of Fund Prohibited**. The Fund from time to time hereunder shall at all times be a trust fund separate and apart from the assets of the Employer, and no part thereof shall be or become available to the Employer or to creditors of the Employer under any circumstances other than those specified in Section 3.9 and Appendix A to the Plan. It shall be impossible for any part of the corpus or income of the Fund to be used for, or diverted to, purposes other than for the exclusive benefit of Participants and Beneficiaries (except as hereinbefore provided).

- 12.3. **Contingent Top Heavy Plan Rules**. The rules set forth in Appendix B to the Plan (concerning additional provisions that apply if the Plan becomes top heavy) are incorporated herein.
- 12.4. **Continuity**. The tenure and membership of any committee previously appointed, the rules of administration adopted and the Beneficiary designations in effect prior to the Effective Date shall, to the extent not inconsistent with the Plan, continue in full force and effect until altered as provided herein.

## **SCHEDULE I**

## CREDITING OF PRIOR SERVICE

As of August 11, 2008

All Hours of Service with the following entities and their predecessors prior to the time such entities became Affiliates of the Principal Sponsor shall be credited for Eligibility Service and Vesting Service purposes under this Plan in accordance with the rules under this Plan as if such Hours of Service had been credited with the Principal Sponsor.

- 1. Aeronex Incorporated
- 2. Extraction Systems, Inc.
- 3. Millipore Corporation
- 4. Mykrolis Corporation. Notwithstanding any provision in Section 2.2 to the contrary, each employee who was actively employed by Mykrolis Corporation as of August 6, 2005, shall have become a Participant as of the first payroll period coincident with or next following August 6, 2005, with respect to discretionary profit sharing contributions made pursuant to Section 3.4 if such employee was then in Recognized Employment.
- 5. Poco Graphite, Inc. Notwithstanding any provision in Section 2.2 to the contrary, for purposes of determining whether an employee has satisfied the requirement under Section 3.5 that the employee be credited with One Thousand (1,000) Hours of Service to receive a discretionary contribution, all service with Poco Graphite, Inc. earned from January 1, 2008 through August 11, 2008 shall be treated as service with the Principal Sponsor (for clarification purposes, compensation earned by employees of Poco Graphite, Inc. during the period from January 1, 2008 through August 11, 2008 will not be included in any discretionary contribution calculation).
- 6. Surmet Corporation. With respect to former employees of Surmet Corporation hired by the Principal Sponsor prior to January 1, 2012, all service with Surmet Corporation (and its predecessors) shall be credited for purposes of determining Hours of Service under this Plan as if such Hours of Service had been with the Principal Sponsor.

#### APPENDIX A

## LIMITATION ON ANNUAL ADDITIONS

Incorporating amendments of Code §415(c) regulation (T.D. 9313, April 5, 2007). Effective for limitation years beginning on or after July 1, 2007.

#### SECTION 1

# INTRODUCTION

Terms defined in the Plan shall have the same meanings when used in this Appendix. In addition, when used in this Appendix, the following terms shall have the following meanings:

- 1.1. **Annual Addition**. Annual addition means, with respect to any Participant for a limitation year, the sum of:
  - all employer contributions (including employer contributions of the Participant's earnings reductions under section 401(k), section 403(b) and section 408(k) of the Code) allocable as of a date during such limitation year to the Participant under all defined contribution plans;
  - (ii) all forfeitures allocable as of a date during such limitation year to the Participant under all defined contribution plans; and
  - (iii) all Participant contributions made as of a date during such limitation year to all defined contribution plans.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, if an employer contribution is made not later than thirty (30) days after the due date, including extensions, of the employer's federal income tax return for the taxable year that includes the last day of the limitation year, the employer contribution shall be considered an annual addition for the limitation year in which the contribution is made. However, if the employer contribution is made pursuant to a corrective amendment that complies with the requirements of Treasury Regulations Section 1.401(a)(4)-11(g) to correct a nondiscrimination violation (e.g., section 401(a)(4) or section 410(b) of the Code) that date is extended until the fifteenth (15th) day of the tenth (10th) month following the end of the limitation year. A contribution made to restore an erroneous forfeiture in a prior limitation year or on behalf of a participant who was erroneously omitted from a prior limitation year's allocation shall be considered an annual addition for the limitation year to which it relates. If, in a particular limitation year, an amount is contributed with respect to a prior limitation year and such contribution is required by reason of such employee's rights under chapter 43 of title 38, United States Code (USERRA), resulting from qualified military service, as specified in section 414(u) of the Code, then such contribution is not considered an annual addition with respect to the employee for that limitation year in which the contribution is made, but, in accordance with section 414(u)(1)(B) of the Code, is considered an annual addition for the limitation year to which the contribution relates.

1.1.1. **Specific Inclusions**. With regard to a plan which contains a qualified cash or deferred arrangement or matching contributions or employee contributions, excess contributions and excess aggregate contributions (whether or not distributed during or after the limitation year) shall be considered annual additions in the year contributed. Excess deferrals that are not distributed in accordance with the regulations under section 402(g) of the Code are annual additions.

- 1.1.2. **Specific Exclusions**. The annual addition shall not, however, include any portion of a Participant's rollover contributions or any additions to accounts attributable to a plan merger or a transfer of plan assets or liabilities or any other amounts excludable under law. Excess deferrals that are distributed in accordance with the regulations under section 402(g) of the Code are not annual additions. The annual addition shall not include (i) any payments made to restore losses to a plan resulting from action that creates a reasonable risk of liability for breach of fiduciary duty under Title I of ERISA (or, in the case of Defined Contribution Plans not subject to ERISA, any other applicable federal or state law), any "catch-up" contributions made pursuant to section 414(v) of the Code, (ii) any previously forfeited amounts restored to an account in accordance with the plan terms, and (iii) any repayments of loans.
- 1.1.3. **ESOP Rules**. In the case of an employee stock ownership plan within the meaning of section 4975(e)(7) of the Code, annual additions shall not include any dividends or gains on sale of employer securities held by the employee stock ownership plan (regardless of whether such dividends or gains are (i) on securities which are allocated to Participants' accounts or (ii) on securities which are not allocated to Participants' accounts which, in the case of dividends used to pay principal on an employee stock ownership plan loan, result in employer securities being allocated to Participants' accounts or, in the case of a sale, result in sale proceeds being allocated to Participants' accounts). In the case of an employee stock ownership plan within the meaning of section 4975(e)(7) of the Code under which no more than one-third (1/3rd) of the employer contributions for a limitation year which are deductible under section 404(a)(9) of the Code are allocated to highly compensated employees (as defined in section 414(q) of the Code), annual additions shall not include forfeitures of employer securities under the employee stock ownership plan if such securities were acquired with the proceeds of an exempt loan or, if the Employer is not an S corporation as defined in section 1361(a)(1) of the Code, employer contributions to the employee stock ownership plan which are deductible by the employer under section 404(a)(9)(B) of the Code and charged against the Participant's account (*i.e.*, interest payments). The Committee may elect, in its sole discretion, to calculate annual additions using the fair market value of the Qualifying Employer Securities released from the suspense account due to an exempt loan repayment and allocated to Participants' Accounts for the limitation year, if that amount is less than the amount determined in accordance with Section 1.1(i).
- 1.2. **Controlled Group Member**. Controlled group member means the Employer and each member of a controlled group of corporations (as defined in section 414(b) of the Code and as modified by section 415(h) of the Code), all commonly controlled trades or businesses (as defined in section 414(c) of the Code and as modified by section 415(h) of the Code), affiliated service groups (as defined in section 414(m) of the Code) of which the Employer is a part and other organizations required to be aggregated for this purpose under section 414(o) of the Code.
- 1.3. **Defined Contribution Plans**. Defined contribution plan shall have the meaning assigned to that term by section 415(k)(1) of the Code. Whenever reference is made to defined contribution plans in this Appendix, it shall include all such plans maintained by the Employer and all controlled group members including terminated plans, plans maintained by predecessor employers and plans that were formerly maintained by the employer or a related employer but shall not include any multiemployer plan (as defined in section 414(f) of the Code).
- 1.4. **Individual Medical Account**. Individual medical account means an account, as defined in section 415(1)(2) of the Code maintained by the Employer or a controlled group member which provides an annual addition.
- 1.5. **Limitation Year**. Limitation year means the Plan Year.
- 1.6. Maximum Permissible Addition.
- 1.6.1. **General Rule**. Maximum permissible addition (a term that is relevant only with respect to defined contribution plans) means, for any one (1) limitation year, the lesser of

- (a) \$50,000 (for 2012), as adjusted automatically for increases in the cost of living by the Secretary of the Treasury pursuant to section 415(d) of the Code, or
- (b) 100% of the Participant's § 415 compensation for such limitation year.

However, the dollar limit in (a) shall be prorated if all defined contribution plans are terminated before the end of the limitation year.

- 1.6.2. **Medical Benefits**. The dollar limitation in Section 1.6.1(a), but not the amount determined in Section 1.6.1(b), shall be reduced by the amount of employer contributions which are allocated to a separate account established for the purpose of providing medical benefits or life insurance benefits with respect to a key employee (as defined in section 416 of the Code) under a welfare benefit fund or an individual medical account.
- 1.7. **Section 415 Compensation**. Section 415 compensation (sometimes, "§ 415 compensation") shall mean, with respect to any limitation year, the amount determined as follows:
  - (a) **General Definition.** Subject to the following rules, §415 compensation means the total wages, salaries, fees for professional services and other amounts received for personal services actually rendered in the course of employment with the Employer and all controlled group members to the extent that such amounts are includible in gross income. This shall include any amount which would have been received and includible in gross income but for an election under section 125(a), section 132(f)(4), section 402(e)(3), section 402(h)(1)(B), section 402(k) or section 457 of the Code. These amounts include, but are not limited to, commissions paid to salespersons, compensation for services on the basis of a percentage of profits, commissions on insurance premiums, tips, bonuses, fringe benefits and reimbursement or other expense allowances under a nonaccountable plan as described in Treasury Regulations Section 1.62-2(c).
  - (b) **Foreign Source Income.** Amounts paid as compensation for services do not fail to be treated as §415 compensation merely because those amounts are not includible in gross income on account of the location of the services or merely because those amounts are paid by an employer with respect to which all compensation paid by such employer is excluded from gross income. Thus, for example, the determination of whether an amount is §415 compensation shall be made without regard to the exclusions from gross income under sections 872, 893, 894, 911, 931 and 933 of the Code.
  - (c) **Cash Basis.** Section 415 compensation shall be included in the limitation year in which paid or made available (or would have been paid but for an election under section 125, 132(f)(4), 401(k), 403(b), 408(k), 408(p)(2)(A)(i) or 457(b) of the Code). Amounts received pursuant to a nonqualified unfunded deferred compensation plan are §415 compensation in the year actually received to the extent includible in gross income.
  - (d) **Compensation Cap.** Section 415 compensation for a limitation year shall not exceed the applicable dollar limit under section 401(a)(17) of the Code for that limitation year (e.g., \$250,000 for a limitation year beginning in 2012).
  - (e) **Add-Backs**. Section 415 compensation shall also include any elective deferral as defined in section 402(g)(3) of the Code and any amount which would have been received and includible in gross income but for an election under 125, 132(f)(4), 402(e)(3), 402(h)(1)(B), section 402(k) or section 457 of the Code.
  - (f) **Constructively Received Income**. Amounts includible in federal taxable income under section 409A of the Code or section 457(f)(1)(A) of the Code and other amounts constructively received in income are §415 compensation at the time that they are so included in income.

Section 415 compensation shall also include amounts includible in gross income upon making the election described in section 83(b) of the Code.

- (g) **Miscellaneous**. Section 415 compensation shall also include, (i) in the case of an employee who is an employee within the meaning of section 401(c) (1) of the Code and regulations promulgated under section 401(c)(1) of the Code, the employee's earned income (as described in section 401(c)(2) of the Code and regulations promulgated under section 401(c)(2)) of the Code, plus amounts deferred at the election of the employee that would be includible in gross income but for the rules of section 402(e)(3), 402(h)(1)(B), 402(k), or 457(b) of the Code and (ii) amounts described in section 104(a)(3), 105(a), or 105(h) of the Code, but only to the extent that these amounts are includible in the gross income of the employee, and (iii) amounts paid or reimbursed by the employer for moving expenses incurred by an employee, but only to the extent that at the time of the payment it is reasonable to believe that these amounts are not deductible by the employee under section 217 of the Code, and (iv) the value of a nonstatutory option (which is an option other than a statutory option as defined in §1.421-1(b)) granted to an employee by the employer, but only to the extent that the value of the option is includible in the gross income of the employee for the taxable year in which it was granted.
- (h) **Exclusions**. Notwithstanding the foregoing, §415 compensation shall not include any of the following.
- (i) Contributions (other than elective deferrals) to a plan of deferred compensation to the extent the contributions are not includible in gross income for the year the contribution is added.
  - (ii) Amounts realized from the exercise of a nonstatutory option or when restricted stock or other property either becomes freely transferable or is no longer subject to a substantial risk of forfeiture.
  - (iii) Amounts realized from the sale, exchange or other disposition of stock acquired under a statutory stock option.
  - (iv) Other amounts receiving special tax benefits such as premiums for group-term life insurance (but only to the extent that the premiums are not includible in gross income and are not salary reduction amounts described in section 125 of the Code).
- (i) **Post-Severance Pay**. Notwithstanding the foregoing, §415 compensation shall not include any amounts received after an employee's severance from employment except as follows:
  - (i) **Regular Pay**. Regular pay (e.g., regular base pay, overtime, shift differential pay, commissions, bonuses and other similar compensation) shall be included if (A) it is paid not later than the end of the limitation year that includes the severance from employment date or, if later, two and one-half (2 ½) months after the severance from employment date, and (B) it would have been paid if there had been no severance from employment.
  - (ii) **Unused Leave**. Payments of unused accrued bona fide sick leave, vacation or other leave shall be included if it is paid not later than the end of the limitation year that includes the severance from employment date or, if later, two and one-half (2 ½) months after severance from employment.
  - (iii) **NQDC**. Payments of nonqualified unfunded deferred compensation plan shall be included if (A) it is received not later than the end of the limitation year that includes the severance from employment date or, if later, two and one-half (2 ½) months after the severance from employment date, and (B) it would have been paid if there had been no severance from employment.

- (iv) **Actual USERRA and Disability Pay**. Payments of compensation paid to employees performing qualified military service (e.g., "differential pay") and to employees who are totally and permanently disabled shall be included if the payments do not exceed the amounts the employee would have received if employment had continued.
- (v) **Imputed Disability Pay**. The compensation an employee would have received for the limitation year shall be included if the following conditions are satisfied: (A) the employee is totally and permanently disabled within the meaning of section 22(e)(3) of the Code, and (B) either (x) the employee is not a highly compensated employee immediately before becoming disabled or (y) the terms of the plan provide for the continuation of contributions on behalf of all participants who are permanently and totally disabled for a fixed or determinable period, and (C) the plan provides that such amounts are taken into account for the purpose of making contributions, and (D) all contributions made with respect to such imputed compensation are nonforfeitable when made.
- 1.8. **Welfare Benefit Fund**. Welfare benefit fund means a fund as defined in section 419(e) of the Code which provides post-retirement medical benefits allocated to separate accounts for key employees as defined in section 419A(d)(3).

## **SECTION 2**

## **DEFINED CONTRIBUTION LIMITATION**

Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained in the Plan, there shall not be allocated to the account of any Participant under a defined contribution plan for any limitation year an amount which would cause the annual addition for such Participant to exceed the maximum permissible addition. Subject to the provisions of this Appendix, the limitations of section 415(c) of the Code (and regulations issued pursuant thereto) are incorporated by reference in this Appendix.

#### **SECTION 3**

## SUSPENSION OF ANNUAL ADDITIONS

- 3.1. **Temporary Suspension**. If as of any date during a limitation year it is determined that a Participant's annual additions that would be made then under other provisions of the Plan would exceed the maximum permissible addition as of that date, the contributions and allocations to that Participant's accounts shall be made only to the extent that they can be made without causing any such excess to occur. Therefore, the contributions and allocations to be made shall be made in the following sequence to the extent permitted.
  - (a) Employer Contributions Not Matching.
    - (i) Employer contributions to defined contribution pension plans (e.g., money purchase pension plans including target benefit pension plans).

- (ii) Employer fixed (non-discretionary, non-matching) contributions to defined contribution profit sharing plans and stock bonus plans.
- (iii) Employer discretionary (non-matching) contributions to defined contribution profit sharing plans and stock bonus plans.

# (b) Employee Matched and Employer Matching Contributions.

- (i) Employee non-Roth matched elective deferrals (within the meaning of section 402(g)(3) of the Code) to defined contribution profit sharing plans and stock bonus plans.
- (ii) Employee Roth matched elective deferrals (within the meaning of section 402(g)(3) of the Code) to defined contribution profit sharing plans and stock bonus plans.
- (iii) Employee matched after-tax contributions to defined contribution profit sharing plans and stock bonus plans.
- (iv) Employer non-discretionary fixed matching contributions to defined contribution profit sharing and plans and stock bonus plans.
- (v) Employer discretionary matching contributions to defined contribution profit sharing plans and stock bonus plans.

## (c) Employee Contributions – Not Matched.

- (i) Employee non-Roth unmatched elective deferrals (within the meaning of section 402(g)(3) of the Code) to defined contribution profit sharing plans and stock bonus plans.
- (ii) Employee Roth unmatched elective deferrals (within the meaning of section 402(g)(3) of the Code) to defined contribution profit sharing plans and stock bonus plans.
- (iii) Employee unmatched after-tax contributions to defined contribution profit sharing plans and stock bonus plans.

## (d) Other.

- (i) All other contributions and allocations (but excluding forfeitures to be reallocated).
- (ii) Forfeitures to be reallocated.
- 3.2. **Tie Breaker**. If a contribution or allocation that would be in two (2) or more plans in the same priority cannot be made because of the foregoing rules, the contribution or allocation shall be made among the plans in chronological order as determined by the effective date of each plan (using the original effective date of the plan) beginning with the plan that was first established.

## APPENDIX B

## CONTINGENT TOP HEAVY PLAN RULES

Incorporating amendments of Code §416 enacted by §613 of the Economic Growth and Tax Relief Reconciliation Act of 2001 (EGTRRA; P.L. 107-16; June 4, 2001) effective for years beginning after December 31, 2001.

Notwithstanding any of the foregoing provisions of the Plan, if, after applying the special definitions set forth in Section 1 of this Appendix, this Plan is determined under Section 2 of this Appendix to be a top heavy plan for a Plan Year, then the special rules set forth in Section 3 of this Appendix shall apply. For so long as this Plan is not determined to be a top heavy plan, the special rules in Section 3 of this Appendix shall be inapplicable to this Plan.

## **SECTION 1**

## SPECIAL DEFINITIONS

Terms defined in the Plan shall have the same meanings when used in this Appendix. In addition, when used in this Appendix, the following terms shall have the following meanings:

- 1.1. **Aggregated Employers**. Aggregated employers means the Employer and each other corporation, partnership or proprietorship which is a "predecessor" to the Employer, or is under "common control" with the Employer, or is a member of an "affiliated service group" that includes the Employer, as those terms are defined in section 414(b), (c), (m) or (o) of the Code.
- 1.2. **Aggregation Group**. Aggregation group means a grouping of this Plan and:
  - (a) if any Participant in the Plan is a key employee, each other qualified pension, profit sharing or stock bonus plan of the aggregated employers in which a key employee is a Participant (and for this purpose, a key employee shall be considered a Participant only during periods when he is actually accruing benefits and not during periods when he has preserved accrued benefits attributable to periods of participation when he was not a key employee), and
  - (b) each other qualified pension, profit sharing or stock bonus plan of the aggregated employers which is required to be taken into account for this Plan or any plan described in paragraph (a) above to satisfy the qualification requirements under section 410 or section 401(a)(4) of the Code, and
  - (c) each other qualified pension, profit sharing or stock bonus plan of the aggregated employers which is not included in paragraph (a) or (b) above, but which the Employer elects to include in the aggregation group and which, when included, would not cause the aggregation group to fail to satisfy the qualification requirements under section 410 or section 401(a)(4) of the Code.
- 1.3. **Compensation**. Unless the context clearly requires otherwise, compensation means the wages, tips and other compensation paid to the Participant by the Employer and reportable in the box designated "wages, tips, other compensation" on Treasury Form W-2 (or any comparable successor box or form) for the applicable period but

determined without regard to any rules that limit the remuneration included in wages based on the nature or location of the employment or the services performed (such as the exception for agricultural labor in section 3401(a)(2) of the Code). Compensation for this purpose shall include amounts contributed or deferred by the Employer on behalf of the Participant that are not includible in gross income under sections 125, 132(f), 402(e)(3), 402(h), 403(b), 414(h)(2) and 457 of the Code including contributions authorized by the Participant under a cafeteria plan or any qualified cash or deferred arrangement under section 401(k) of the Code. For the purposes of this Appendix (excluding Section 1.6 of this Appendix), compensation for a Plan Year shall not exceed the annual compensation limit under section 401(a)(17) of the Code (which is \$250,000) for the Plan Year ending December 31, 2012, as adjusted under the Code for cost-of-living increases).

- 1.4. **Determination Date**. Determination date means, for the first (1st) Plan Year of a plan, the last day of such first (1st) Plan Year, and for each subsequent Plan Year, the last day of the immediately preceding Plan Year.
- 1.5. **Five Percent Owner**. Five percent owner means for each aggregated employer that is a corporation, any person who owns (or is considered to own within the meaning of the shareholder attribution rules) more than five percent (5%) of the value of the outstanding stock of the corporation or stock possessing more than five percent (5%) of the total combined voting power of the corporation, and, for each aggregated employer that is not a corporation, any person who owns more than five percent (5%) of the capital interest or the profits interest in such aggregated employer. For the purposes of determining ownership percentages, each corporation, partnership and proprietorship otherwise required to be aggregated shall be viewed as a separate entity.
- 1.6. **Key Employee**. Key employee means each Participant (whether or not then an employee) who at any time during the Plan Year is:
  - (a) an officer of any aggregated employer (excluding persons who have the title of an officer but not the authority and including persons who have the authority of an officer but not the title) having an annual compensation from all aggregated employers for such Plan Year in excess of one hundred sixty-five thousand dollars (\$165,000) for the Plan Year ending December 31, 2012, (adjusted as provided in section 416(i)(1)(A) of the Code), or
  - (b) a five percent owner, or
  - (c) a one percent owner having an annual compensation from the aggregated employers of more than One Hundred Fifty Thousand Dollars (\$150,000);

provided, however, that no more than fifty (50) employees (or, if lesser, the greater of three of all the aggregated employers' employees or ten percent of all the aggregated employers' employees) shall be treated as officers. For the purposes of determining ownership percentages, each corporation, partnership and proprietorship otherwise required to be aggregated shall be viewed as a separate entity. For the purpose of determining compensation, all compensation received from all aggregated employers shall be taken into account. The term "key employee" shall include the beneficiaries of a deceased key employee.

- 1.7. **One Percent Owner**. One percent owner means, for each aggregated employer that is a corporation, any person who owns (or is considered to own within the meaning of the shareholder attribution rules) more than one percent (1%) of the value of the outstanding stock of the corporation or stock possessing more than one percent (1%) of the total combined voting power of the corporation, and, for each aggregated employer that is not a corporation, any person who owns more than one percent (1%) of the capital or the profits interest in such aggregated employer. For the purposes of determining ownership percentages, each corporation, partnership and proprietorship otherwise required to be aggregated shall be viewed as a separate entity.
- 1.8. **Shareholder Attribution Rules**. Shareholder attribution rules means the rules of section 318 of the Code, (except that subparagraph (C) of section 318(a)(2) of the Code shall be applied by substituting "5 percent" for "50 percent") or, if the Employer is not a corporation, the rules determining ownership in such Employer which shall be set forth in regulations prescribed by the Secretary of the Treasury.

- 1.9. **Top Heavy Aggregation Group**. Top heavy aggregation group means any aggregation group for which, as of the determination date, the sum of:
  - the present value of the cumulative accrued benefits for key employees under all defined benefit plans included in such aggregation group,
     and
  - (ii) the aggregate of the accounts of key employees under all defined contribution plans included in such aggregation group,

exceed sixty percent (60%) of a similar sum determined for all employees. In applying the foregoing, the following rules shall be observed:

- (a) For the purpose of determining the present value of the cumulative accrued benefit for any employee under a defined benefit plan, or the amount of the account of any employee under a defined contribution plan, such present value or amount shall be increased by the aggregate distributions made with respect to such employee under the plan on account of separation from service, death or disability during the one (1) year period ending on the determination date and the aggregate distributions made with respect to such employee under the plan for any other reason during the five (5) year period ending on the determination date.
- (b) Any rollover contribution (or similar transfer) initiated by the employee, made from a plan maintained by one employer to a plan maintained by another employer and made after December 31, 1983, to a plan shall not be taken into account with respect to the transferee plan for the purpose of determining whether such transferee plan is a top heavy plan (or whether any aggregation group which includes such plan is a top heavy aggregation group). Any rollover contribution (or similar transfer) not described in the preceding sentence shall be taken into account with respect to the transferee plan for the purpose of determining whether such transferee plan is a top heavy plan (or whether any aggregation group which includes such plan is a top heavy aggregation group).
- (c) If any individual is not a key employee with respect to a plan for any Plan Year, but such individual was a key employee with respect to a plan for any prior Plan Year, the cumulative accrued benefit of such employee and the account of such employee shall not be taken into account.
- (d) The determination of whether a plan is a top heavy plan shall be made once for each Plan Year of the plan as of the determination date for that Plan Year.
- (e) In determining the present value of the cumulative accrued benefits of employees under a defined benefit plan, the determination shall be made as of the actuarial valuation date last occurring during the twelve (12) months preceding the determination date and shall be determined on the assumption that the employees terminated employment on the valuation date except as provided in section 416 of the Code and the regulations thereunder for the first and second Plan Years of a defined benefit plan. The accrued benefit of any employee (other than a key employee) shall be determined under the method which is used for accrual purposes for all plans of the employer or if there is no method which is used for accrual purposes under all plans of the employer, as if such benefit accrued not more rapidly than the slowest accrual rate permitted under section 411(b)(1)(C) of the Code. In determining this present value, the mortality and

- interest assumptions shall be those which would be used by the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation in valuing the defined benefit plan if it terminated on such valuation date. The accrued benefit to be valued shall be the benefit expressed as a single life annuity.
- (f) In determining the accounts of employees under a defined contribution plan, the account values determined as of the most recent asset valuation occurring within the twelve (12) month period ending on the determination date shall be used. In addition, amounts required to be contributed under either the minimum funding standards or the plan's contribution formula shall be included in determining the account. In the first year of the plan, contributions made or to be made as of the determination date shall be included even if such contributions are not required.
- (g) If any individual has not performed any services for any employer maintaining the plan at any time during the one (1) year period ending on the determination date, any accrued benefit of the individual under a defined benefit plan and the account of the individual under a defined contribution plan shall not be taken into account.
- (h) For this purpose, a terminated plan shall be treated like any other plan and must be aggregated with other plans of the employer if it was maintained within the last five (5) years ending on the determination date for the Plan Year in question and would, but for the fact that it terminated, be part of the aggregation group for such Plan Year.
- 1.10. **Top Heavy Plan**. Top heavy plan means a qualified plan under which (as of the determination date):
  - (i) if the plan is a defined benefit plan, the present value of the cumulative accrued benefits for key employees exceeds sixty percent (60%) of the present value of the cumulative accrued benefits for all employees, and
  - (ii) if the plan is a defined contribution plan, the aggregate of the accounts of key employees exceeds sixty percent (60%) of the aggregate of all of the accounts of all employees.

In applying the foregoing, the following rules shall be observed:

- (a) Each plan of an Employer required to be included in an aggregation group shall be a top heavy plan if such aggregation group is a top heavy aggregation group.
- (b) For the purpose of determining the present value of the cumulative accrued benefit for any employee under a defined benefit plan, or the amount of the account of any employee under a defined contribution plan, such present value or amount shall be increased by the aggregate distributions made with respect to such employee under the plan on account of severance from employment, death or disability during the one (1) year period ending on the determination date and the aggregate distributions made with respect to such employee under the plan for any other reason during the five (5) year period ending on the determination date.
- (c) Any rollover contribution (or similar transfer) initiated by the employee, made from a plan maintained by one employer to a plan maintained by another employer and made after December 31, 1983, to a plan shall not be taken into account with respect to the transferee plan for the purpose of determining whether such transferee plan is a top heavy plan (or whether any aggregation group which includes such plan is a top heavy aggregation group). Any rollover contribution (or similar transfer) not described in the preceding sentence shall be taken into account with respect to the transferee plan for the purpose of determining whether such transferee plan is a top heavy plan (or whether any aggregation group which includes such plan is a top heavy aggregation group).

- (d) If any individual is not a key employee with respect to a plan for any Plan Year, but such individual was a key employee with respect to the plan for any prior Plan Year, the cumulative accrued benefit of such employee and the account of such employee shall not be taken into account.
- (e) The determination of whether a plan is a top heavy plan shall be made once for each Plan Year of the plan as of the determination date for that Plan Year
- (f) In determining the present value of the cumulative accrued benefits of employees under a defined benefit plan, the determination shall be made as of the actuarial valuation date last occurring during the twelve (12) months preceding the determination date and shall be determined on the assumption that the employees terminated employment on the valuation date except as provided in section 416 of the Code and the regulations thereunder for the first and second Plan Years of a defined benefit plan. The accrued benefit of any employee (other than a key employee) shall be determined under the method which is used for accrual purposes for all plans of the employer, as if such benefit accrued not more rapidly than the slowest accrual rate permitted under section 411(b)(1)(C) of the Code. In determining this present value, the mortality and interest assumptions shall be those which would be used by the Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation in valuing the defined benefit plan if it terminated on such valuation date. The accrued benefit to be valued shall be the benefit expressed as a single life annuity.
- (g) In determining the accounts of employees under a defined contribution plan, the account values determined as of the most recent asset valuation occurring within the twelve (12) month period ending on the determination date shall be used. In addition, amounts required to be contributed under either the minimum funding standards or the plan's contribution formula shall be included in determining the account. In the first year of the plan, contributions made or to be made as of the determination date shall be included even if such contributions are not required.
- (h) If any individual has not performed any services for any employer maintaining the plan at any time during the one (1) year period ending on the determination date, any accrued benefit of the individual under a defined benefit plan and the account of the individual under a defined contribution plan shall not be taken into account.
- (i) For this purpose, a terminated plan shall be treated like any other plan and must be aggregated with other plans of the employer if it was maintained within the last five (5) years ending on the determination date for the Plan Year in question and would, but for the fact that it terminated, be part of the aggregation group for such Plan Year.
- (j) A plan shall not be a top heavy plan if it consists solely of (i) a cash or deferred arrangement which meets the requirements of section 401(k)(12) or section 401(k)(13) of the Code, and (ii) matching contributions which meet the requirements of section 401(m)(11) or section 401(m)(12) of the Code. If, but for the preceding sentence, a plan would be treated as a top heavy plan because it is a member of an aggregation group which is a top heavy group, contributions under the Plan may be taken into account in determining whether any other plan in the group meets the requirements of Section 3.3.

## **SECTION 2**

## **DETERMINATION OF TOP HEAVINESS**

Once each Plan Year, as of the determination date for that Plan Year, the administrator of this Plan shall determine if this Plan is a top heavy plan.

## **SECTION 3**

## CONTINGENT PROVISIONS

3.1. When Applicable. If this Plan is determined to be a top heavy plan for any Plan Year, the following provisions shall apply for that Plan Year (and, to the extent hereinafter specified, for subsequent Plan Years), notwithstanding any provisions to the contrary in the Plan.

### 3.2. Vesting Requirement.

3.2.1. **General Rule**. During any Plan Year that the Plan is determined to be a Top Heavy Plan, then all accounts of all Participants in a defined contribution plan that is a top heavy plan and the accrued benefits of all Participants in a defined benefit plan that is a top heavy plan shall be vested and nonforfeitable in accordance with the following schedule if, and to the extent, that it is more favorable than other provisions of the Plan:

	His
If the Participant Has	Vested
Completed the Following	Percentage
Years of Vesting Service:	Shall Be:
Less than 2 years	0%
2 years but less than 3 years	20%
3 years but less than 4 years	40%
4 years but less than 5 years	60%
5 years but less than 6 years	80%
6 years or more	100%

- 3.2.2. **Subsequent Year**. In each subsequent Plan Year that the Plan is determined not to be a top heavy plan, the other nonforfeitability provisions of the Plan (and not this section) shall apply in determining the vested and nonforfeitable rights of Participants who do not have five (5) or more years of Vesting Service (three or more years of Vesting Service for Participants who have one or more Hours of Service in any Plan Year beginning after December 31, 1988) as of the beginning of such subsequent Plan Year; provided, however, that they shall not be applied in a manner which would reduce the vested and nonforfeitable percentage of any Participant.
- 3.2.3. **Cancellation of Benefit Service**. If this Plan is a defined benefit plan and if the Participant's vested percentage is determined under this Appendix and if a Participant receives a lump sum distribution of the present value of the vested portion of his accrued benefit, the Plan shall:
  - (a) thereafter disregard the Participant's service with respect to which he received such distribution in determining his accrued benefit, and

- (b) permit the Participant who receives a distribution of less than the present value of his entire accrued benefit to restore this service by repaying (after returning to employment covered under the Plan) to the trustee the amount of such distribution together with interest at the interest rate of five percent (5%) per annum compounded annually (or such other interest rate as is provided by law for such repayment). If the distribution was on account of severance from employment such repayment must be made before the earlier of,
  - (i) five (5) years after the first date on which the Participant is subsequently reemployed by the employer, or
  - (ii) the close of the first period of five (5) consecutive one-year breaks in service commencing after the distribution.

If the distribution was on account of any other reason, such repayment must be made within five (5) years after the date of the distribution.

## 3.3. Defined Contribution Plan Minimum Benefit Requirement.

- 3.3.1. **General Rule**. If this Plan is a defined contribution plan, then for any Plan Year that this Plan is determined to be a top heavy plan, the Employer shall make a contribution for allocation to the account of each employee who is a Participant for that Plan Year and who is not a key employee in an amount (when combined with other Employer contributions and forfeited accounts allocated to his account, including matching contributions as defined in section 401(m) (4)(A) of the Code) which is at least equal to three percent (3%) of such Participant's compensation. (This minimum contribution amount shall be further reduced by all other Employer contributions to this Plan or any other defined contribution plans.) This contribution shall be made for each Participant who has not separated from service with the Employer at the end of the Plan Year (including for this purpose any Participant who is then on temporary layoff or authorized leave of absence or who, during such Plan Year, was inducted into the Armed Forces of the United States from employment with the Employer) including, for this purpose, each employee of the Employer who would have been a Participant if he had: (i) completed one thousand (1,000) Hours of Service (or the equivalent) during the Plan Year, and (ii) made any mandatory contributions to the Plan, and (iii) earned compensation in excess of the stated amount required for participation in the Plan.
- 3.3.2. **Special Rule**. Subject to the following rules, the percentage referred to in Section 3.3.1 of this Appendix shall not exceed the percentage at which contributions are made (or required to be made) under this Plan for the Plan Year for that key employee for whom that percentage is the highest for the Plan Year.
  - (a) The percentage referred to above shall be determined by dividing the Employer contributions for such key employee for such Plan Year by his compensation for such Plan Year.
  - (b) For the purposes of this Section 3.3, all defined contribution plans required to be included in an aggregation group shall be treated as one (1) plan.
  - (c) The exception contained in this Section 3.3.2 shall not apply to (be available to) this Plan if this Plan is required to be included in an aggregation group if including this Plan in an aggregation group enables a defined benefit plan to satisfy the qualification requirements of section 410 or section 401(a)(4) of the Code.

## 3.4. Defined Benefit Plan Minimum Benefit Requirement.

- 3.4.1. **General Rule**. If this Plan is a defined benefit plan, then for any Plan Year that the Plan is determined to be a top heavy plan, the accrued benefit for each Participant who is not a key employee shall not be less than one-twelfth (l/12th) of the applicable percentage of the Participant's average compensation for years in the testing period.
  - 3.4.2. **Special Rules and Definitions**. In applying the general rule of Section 3.4.1 of this Appendix, the following special rules and definitions shall apply:
  - (a) The term "applicable percentage" means the lesser of:
    - (i) two percent (2%) multiplied by the number of years of service with the Employer, or
    - (ii) twenty percent (20%).
  - (b) For the purpose of this Section 3.4, a Participant's years of service with the Employer shall be equal to the Participant's Vesting Service except that a year of Vesting Service shall not be taken into account if:
    - (i) the Plan was not a top heavy plan for any Plan Year ending during such year of Vesting Service, or
    - (ii) such year of Vesting Service was completed in a Plan Year beginning before January 1, 1984, or
    - (iii) the service occurs during a Plan Year when the Plan benefits (within the meaning of section 410(b) of the Code) no key employee or former key employee.
  - (c) A Participant's "testing period" shall be the period of five (5) consecutive years during which the Participant had the greatest compensation from the Employer; provided, however, that:
    - (i) the years taken into account shall be properly adjusted for years not included in a year of service, and
    - (ii) a year shall not be taken into account if such year ends in a Plan Year beginning before January 1, 1984, or such year begins after the close of the last year in which the Plan was a top heavy plan.
  - (d) An individual shall be considered a Participant for the purpose of accruing the minimum benefit only if such individual has at least one thousand (1,000) Hours of Service during a benefit accrual computation period (or equivalent service determined under Department of Labor regulations). Furthermore, such individual shall accrue a minimum benefit only for a benefit accrual computation period in which such individual has one thousand (1,000) Hours of Service (or equivalent service). An individual shall not fail to accrue the minimum benefit merely because the individual: (i) was not employed on a specified date, or (ii) was excluded from participation (or otherwise failed to accrue a benefit) because the individual's compensation was less than a stated amount, or (iii) because the individual failed to make any mandatory contributions.

- 3.4.3. **Accruals Preserved**. In years subsequent to the last Plan Year in which this Plan is a top heavy plan, the other benefit accrual rules of the Plan shall be applied to determine the accrued benefit of each Participant, except that the application of such other rules shall not serve to reduce a Participant's accrued benefit as determined under this Section 3.4.
- 3.5. **Priorities Among Plans**. In applying the minimum benefit provisions of this Appendix in any Plan Year that this Plan is determined to be a top heavy plan, the following rules shall apply:
  - (a) If an employee participates only in this Plan, the employee shall receive the minimum benefit applicable to this Plan.
  - (b) If an employee participates in both a defined benefit plan and a defined contribution plan and only one (1) of such plans is a top heavy plan for the Plan Year, the employee shall receive the minimum benefit applicable to the plan which is a top heavy plan.
  - (c) If an employee participates in both a defined contribution plan and a defined benefit plan and both are top heavy plans, then the employee, for that Plan Year, shall receive the defined benefit plan minimum benefit unless for that Plan Year the employee has received employer contributions and forfeitures allocated to his account in the defined contribution plan in an amount which is at least equal to five percent (5%) of his compensation.
  - (d) If an employee participates in two (2) or more defined contribution plans which are top heavy plans, then the employee, for that Plan Year, shall receive the defined contribution plan minimum benefit in that defined contribution plan which has the earliest original effective date.
- 3.6. **Bargaining Units**. The requirements of Section 3.2 through Section 3.5 of this Appendix shall not apply with respect to any employee included in a unit of employees covered by an agreement which the Secretary of Labor finds to be a collective bargaining agreement between employee representatives and one (1) or more employers if there is evidence that retirement benefits are the subject of good faith bargaining between such employee representatives and such employer or employers.

APPENDIX C

[RESERVED]

C-1

#### APPENDIX D

## 401(k), 401(m) & 402(g) COMPLIANCE

**Introduction**. This Appendix D contains rules for complying with the nondiscrimination provisions of sections 401(k) and 401(m) of the Code and the limitations imposed under section 402(g) of the Code.

**Priority**. Determinations under this Appendix shall be made in the following order:

- (1) Excess deferrals under Section 1,
- (2) Excess contributions under Section 2,
- (3) Excess aggregate contributions under Section 3.

The amount of excess contributions shall be reduced by excess deferrals previously distributed to such Participant for the Participant's taxable year ending with or within such Plan Year.

## **SECTION 1**

## **SECTION 402(g) COMPLIANCE**

#### 1.1. Excess Deferrals.

- 1.1.1. **In General**. A Participant may attribute to this Plan any excess deferrals made during a taxable year of the Participant by notifying the Committee in writing not later than the March 1 following such taxable year of the amount of the excess deferral to be assigned to the Plan. A Participant shall be deemed to have notified the Plan of excess deferrals to the extent the Participant has excess deferrals for the taxable year calculated by taking into account only the amount of Elective Contributions (both Pre-Tax Elective Contributions and Roth Contributions) allocated to the Participant's Retirement Savings Account and, if applicable, Roth Account, and to any other plan of the Employer and Affiliates. Notwithstanding any other provision of the Plan, a Participant's excess deferrals, plus any income and minus any loss allocable thereto, shall be distributed to the Participant no later than the first April 15 following the close of the Participant's taxable year. If a Participant is eligible to make Catch-up Contributions pursuant to Section 2 of the Plan but such Participant does not make Catch-up Contributions or does not make the maximum allowable Catch-up Contributions for such taxable year, then the Participant's excess deferrals shall first be recharacterized as Catch-up Contributions, to the extent permitted under section 414(v) of the Code, and any remaining excess deferrals, plus any income and minus any loss allocable thereto, shall be distributed to the Participant no later than the first April 15 following the close of the Participant's taxable year.
- 1.1.2. **Definitions**. For purposes of this Appendix, excess deferrals shall mean the amount of Elective Contributions (both Pre-Tax Elective Contributions and Roth Contributions) allocated to the Participant's Retirement Savings Account and, if applicable, Roth Account, for a Participant's taxable year and which the Participant or the Employer, where applicable, allocates to this Plan pursuant to the claim procedure described below.
- 1.1.3. **Claims**. The Participant's claim shall be in writing; shall be submitted to the Committee not later than March 1 with respect to the immediately preceding taxable year; shall specify the amount of the Participant's excess deferrals for the preceding taxable year; and shall be accompanied by the Participant's written

statement that if such amounts are not distributed, such excess deferrals, when added to amounts deferred under other plans or arrangements described in sections 401(k), 402A. 408(k), 408(p), 457, 501(c)(18) or 403(b) of the Code, will exceed the limit imposed on the Participant by section 402(g) of the Code for the taxable year in which the deferral occurred. If the Participant made any Roth Contributions during the preceding taxable year, the Participant's claim shall also specify the extent to which, if any, the excess deferrals are comprised of Roth Contributions. The Employer shall notify the Plan on behalf of the Participant where the excess deferrals occur in the Plan or the combined plans of the Employer and Affiliates. Such notification shall provide that distribution of the excess deferrals shall be made first from the Participant's Retirement Savings Account, to the extent Pre-Tax Elective Contributions were made for the taxable year, and then from the Participant's Roth Account to the extent Roth Contributions were made for the taxable year, unless the Participant elects otherwise.

- 1.1.4. **Determination of Income or Loss**. The excess deferrals shall be adjusted for income or loss for the taxable year (but not the gap period). Unless the Committee and the recordkeeper for the Plan agree otherwise in writing, the income or loss allocable to excess deferrals shall be determined by multiplying the income or loss allocable to the Participant's Elective Contributions for the Plan Year ending within such preceding taxable year by a fraction, the numerator of which is the excess deferrals on behalf of the Participant for such preceding taxable year and the denominator of which is the sum of the Participant's account balances attributable to Elective Contributions (both Pre-Tax Elective Contributions and Roth Contributions) on the Valuation Date coincident with or immediately before the last day of such preceding taxable year.
- 1.1.5. **Accounting for Excess Deferrals**. Excess deferrals shall be distributed from the Participant's Retirement Savings Account, and, if applicable, the Participant's Roth Account.
- 1.1.6. **Orphaned Matching Contributions**. If excess deferrals are distributed pursuant to this Section 1.1, applicable matching contributions under Section 3.3 of the Plan shall be treated as forfeitures and reallocated as provided in Section 6.2 of the Plan.

#### **SECTION 2**

## **SECTION 401(k) COMPLIANCE**

This Plan satisfies the nondiscrimination requirements of section 401(k) of the Code using the alternative method set forth in section 401(k)(12) of the Code.

## **SECTION 3**

## **SECTION 401(m) COMPLIANCE**

This Plan satisfies the nondiscrimination requirements of section 401(m) of the Code using the alternative method set forth in section 401(m)(11) of the Code.

#### APPENDIX E

## DISTRIBUTION OF PENSION ACCOUNTS

#### SECTION 1

## INTRODUCTION

If a distribution is requested from a Participant's Pension Account, the distribution rules of Section 7 of the Plan shall apply, as modified by this Appendix E. Terms defined in the Plan shall have the same meaning when used in this Appendix. In addition, when used in this Appendix, the following terms shall have the following meanings:

- 1.1. **Life Annuity Contract**. A Life Annuity contract is an immediate annuity contract issued as an individual policy or under a group or master contract which provides for a monthly annuity payable to and for (i) the lifetime of an unmarried Participant beginning as of the date of distribution, or (ii) the lifetime of the surviving spouse of a Participant beginning as of the date of distribution. The contract shall be a Life Annuity contract only if it is issued on a premium basis which does not discriminate on the basis of the sex of the Participant or the surviving spouse.
- 1.2. **QJ&SA Contract**. A QJ&SA contract is an immediate annuity contract issued as an individual policy or under a master or group contract which provides for a monthly annuity payable to and for the lifetime of the Participant beginning as of the date as of which it is purchased with a survivor annuity payable monthly after the death of the Participant to and for the lifetime of the surviving spouse of the Participant (to whom the Participant was married on the date as of which the first payment is due) in an amount equal to fifty percent (50%) (unless the Participant elects an alternative seventy-five percent (75%)) of the amount payable during the joint lives of the Participant and the surviving spouse. The seventy-five percent (75%) QJ&SA contract shall be equal to the value of the fifty percent (50%) QJ&SA contract. The contract shall be a QJ&SA contract only if it is issued on a premium basis which does not discriminate on the basis of the sex of the Participant or the surviving spouse.

# **SECTION 2**

## DISTRIBUTIONS TO PARTICIPANTS

- 2.1. **Spousal Consent Required**. If a Participant's Vested Pension Account exceeds Five Thousand Dollars (\$5,000) at the time of distribution, the consent of such Participant's spouse shall be required to make distributions from the Plan in any form other than a QJ&SA Contract.
- 2.2. **Forms of Distribution**. At the direction of the Committee (subject to Section 2.3 of this Appendix E), the Trustee shall make distribution of the Participant's Vested Pension Account to the Participant in one of the following ways as the Participant shall designate:
  - (a) **Lump Sum**. Distribution of a Participant's Vested Total Account shall be made in a single lump sum.
  - (b) **Life Annuities**. Distribution of a Participant's Vested Total Account shall be made in a lump sum, and with respect to a Participant's Vested Pension Account, by purchasing and distributing a single premium, immediate (not deferred), fixed (not variable) annuity contract which shall be nontransferable to anyone but the issuer, and which shall provide for benefits which are hereinafter defined as a QJ&SA contract in the case of a married Participant, or a Life Annuity contract in the case of an unmarried Participant.

- 2.3. **Presumptive Form**. The selection of a form of distribution shall be subject, however, to the following rules:
  - (a) **Required Lump Sum.** If the value of the Participant's Vested Pension Account does not exceed Five Thousand Dollars (\$5,000), the only form of distribution available is a single lump sum. If the value of the Participant's Vested Total Account does not exceed One Thousand Dollars (\$1,000), the distribution shall be made in a single lump sum without an application for distribution as provided in Section 7.1.1(a).
  - (b) **Married Participant**. In the case of any distribution which is to be made:
    - (i) when paragraph (a) above is not applicable, and
    - (ii) to a Participant who is married on the date when such distribution is to be made, and
    - (iii) to a Participant who has not rejected distribution in the form of a QJ&SA contract,

distribution shall be effected for such Participant by applying the entire Vested Pension Account to purchase and distribute to such Participant a QJ&SA contract. A Participant may reject distribution in the form of a QJ&SA contract by filing with the Committee an affirmative written rejection of distribution in that form and an election of a lump sum form of distribution not more than ninety (90) days before the date of distribution. Such a rejection may be made or revoked at any time and any number of times until the date of distribution. A rejection shall not be effective unless the Participant's spouse consents. To be valid, the consent of the spouse must be in writing, must acknowledge the effect of the distribution, must be witnessed by a notary public, must be given during the ninety (90) day period before the date of distribution and must relate to that specific distribution. The consent of the spouse must be to a lump sum form of distribution. The Participant may elect to change the form of distribution to the QJ&SA contract without any requirement of further spousal consent. The consent of the spouse shall be irrevocable and shall be effective only with respect to that spouse. Distribution shall not commence more than ninety (90) days after nor, subject to Section 4.1 of this Appendix E, less than thirty (30) days after the date the Participant is furnished with a written explanation of the terms and conditions of the QJ&SA contract, the Participant's right to reject, and the effect of rejecting distribution in the form of the QJ&SA contract, the requirement for the consent of the Participant's spouse, the right to revoke a prior rejection of distribution in the form of a QJ&SA contract, and the right to make any number of further revocations or rejections until the date of distribution.

- (c) **Unmarried Participant**. In the case of any distribution which is to be made:
  - (i) when paragraph (a) above is not applicable, and
  - (ii) to a Participant who is not married on the date when such distribution is to be made, and
  - (iii) to a Participant who has not rejected distribution in the form of a Life Annuity contract,

distribution shall be effected for such Participant by applying the entire Vested Pension Account to purchase and distribute to such Participant a Life Annuity contract. A Participant may reject distribution in the form of a Life Annuity contract by filing with the Committee an affirmative written rejection of distribution in that form and an election of a lump sum form of distribution permitted not more than ninety (90) days before the date of distribution. Such a rejection may be made or revoked at any time and any number of times until the date of distribution. Distribution shall not commence more than ninety (90) days after nor, subject to Section 4.1 of this Appendix E, less than thirty (30) days after the date the Participant is furnished with a written explanation of the terms and conditions of the Life Annuity contract, the Participant's right to reject, and the effect of rejecting distribution in the form of the Life Annuity contract, the right to revoke a prior rejection of distribution in the form of a Life Annuity contract, and the right to make any number of further revocations or rejections until the date of distribution.

## **SECTION 3**

## DISTRIBUTIONS TO BENEFICIARIES

- 3.1. **Form of Distribution**. At the direction of the Committee (subject to Section 3.2 of this Appendix E), the Trustee shall make distribution of the Participant's Vested Pension Account to the Beneficiary in one the following ways as the Beneficiary shall designate:
  - (a) **Lump Sum.** Distribution of a Participant's Vested Total Account shall be made in a single lump sum payment.
  - (b) **Life Annuities for Surviving Spouse**. If the Beneficiary is the surviving spouse of a Participant, distribution of the Participant's Vested Total Account shall be made in a lump sum, and with respect to the Participant's Vested Pension Account, by purchasing and distributing a single premium, immediate (not deferred), fixed (not variable), annuity contract which shall be nontransferable to anyone but the issuer, and which shall provide for benefits which are hereinafter defined as a Life Annuity contract.
- 3.2. **Presumptive Form**. The selection of a form of distribution shall be subject, however, to the following rules:
  - (a) **Required Lump Sum.** If the value of the Participant's Vested Pension Account does not exceed Five Thousand Dollars (\$5,000), the only form of distribution available is a single lump sum. If the value of the Participant's Vested Total Account does not exceed One Thousand Dollars (\$1,000), the distribution shall be made in a single lump sum without an application for distribution as provided in Section 7.3.1(a) of the Plan.
  - (b) **Surviving Spouse Beneficiary**. In the case of a distribution which is made:
    - (i) when paragraph (a) above is not applicable, and
    - (ii) to the surviving spouse of a Participant, and
    - (iii) when such surviving spouse has not rejected distribution in the form of a Life Annuity contract,

distribution shall be effected for such surviving spouse by applying the entire Vested Pension Account to purchase and distribute to such surviving spouse a Life Annuity contract. A surviving spouse may reject distribution in the form of a Life Annuity contract by filing with the Committee an affirmative written rejection of distribution in that form and an election of a lump sum form of distribution not more than ninety (90) days before the date of distribution. Such a rejection may be made or revoked at any time and any number of times until the date of distribution. Distribution shall not commence more than ninety (90) days after nor, subject to Section 4.1 of this Appendix E, less than thirty (30) days after the date the surviving spouse is furnished a written explanation of the terms and conditions of the Life Annuity contract, the surviving spouse's right to reject, and the effect of a rejection of distribution in the form of the Life Annuity contract, the right to revoke a prior rejection of distribution in the form of a Life Annuity contract, and the right to make any number of further revocations or rejections until the date of distribution.

## **SECTION 4**

## NOTICE REQUIREMENTS

Section 7.5.1 of the Plan is modified to read as follows for all distributions made to a Participant or a Beneficiary from the Participant's Vested Pension Account:

- 4.1. **Notices**. The Committee will issue such notices as may be required under sections 402(f), 411(a)(11), 417(a)(3) and other sections of the Code in connection with distributions from the Plan, and no distribution will be made unless it is consistent with such notice requirements. For all notices given in Plan Years beginning on or after January 1, 2007, such notification shall also include a description of the consequences of failing to defer receipt of a distribution. Generally, distributions may not commence as of a date that is more than ninety (90) days or less than thirty (30) days after such notices are given to the Participant. Distribution may commence less than thirty (30) days after the notice required under section 1.411(a)-11(c) of the income tax regulations or the notice required under section 1.402(f)-1 of the income tax regulations is given, provided however, that:
  - (a) the Committee clearly informs the distributee that the distributee has a right to a period of at least thirty (30) days after receiving such notices to consider whether or not to elect distribution and, if applicable, to elect a particular distribution option; and
  - (b) the distributee, after receiving the notice, affirmatively elects a distribution; and
  - (c) the distributee may revoke an affirmative distribution election by notifying the Committee of such revocation prior to the date as of which such distribution is to be made; and
  - (d) the date of distribution is at least seven (7) days after the date the distributee received the notice required under section 417(a)(3) of the Code.

## **SECTION 5**

# BENEFICIARY DESIGNATION

5.1. **Right to Designate**. Each Participant may designate, upon forms to be furnished by and filed with the Committee, one or more primary Beneficiaries or alternative Beneficiaries to receive all or a specified part of the Participant's Vested Pension Account in the event of the Participant's death. The Participant may change or revoke any such designation from time to time without notice to or consent from any Beneficiary or spouse. No such designation, change or revocation shall be effective unless executed by the Participant and received by the Committee during the Participant's lifetime. If, however, such designation of a Beneficiary is made before the first day of the Plan Year in which the Participant attains age thirty-five (35) years and the Participant dies on or after that date while married, the Beneficiary designation with respect to the Vested Pension Account is void.

## APPENDIX F

## DISTRIBUTION OF ESOP ACCOUNTS

#### SECTION 1

## INTRODUCTION

If a distribution is requested from a Participant's ESOP Account, the distribution rules of Section 7 of the Plan shall apply, as modified by this Appendix F. Terms defined in the Plan shall have the same meaning when used in this Appendix.

## **SECTION 2**

## IN-SERVICE DISTRIBUTIONS

- 2.1. **In-Service Distributions**. Effective, October 15, 2005, a Participant may receive a distribution while employed from all or a portion of such Participant's Vested ESOP Account. To receive such a distribution, the Participant must apply to the Committee. In the application, the Participant shall specify the amount to be distributed. Such distribution shall be approved by the Committee and such distribution shall be made in a lump sum payment as soon as administratively practicable following the approval of the application by the Committee. The Committee may prescribe rules regarding the form of such application, the method of filing such application (including telephonic, electronic or similar methods) and the information required to be furnished in connection with such application.
- 2.2. Spousal Consent Not Required. Spousal consent shall not be required to make an in-service distribution to a married Participant.
- 2.3. **Coordination with Section 4.1**. If a distribution is made from an ESOP Account which is invested in more than one (1) Subfund authorized and established under Section 4.1, the amount distributed shall be charged to each Subfund in the same proportions as the ESOP Account is invested in each Subfund.

## **SECTION 3**

## DISTRIBUTIONS IN KIND OR IN CASH

The Participant (or Beneficiary) may elect distribution of the Participant's Vested ESOP Account in one of the following ways:

- (a) entirely in Employer Securities (and such cash as may be necessary to represent fractional shares of such stock),
- (b) Employer Securities solely for the portion of the Participant's Vested ESOP Account invested in the Entegris Stock Subfund and the remainder in cash (including cash as may be necessary to represent fractional shares), or
- (c) entirely in cash.

In the absence of an election to receive Employer Securities, the portion of the Participant's Vested ESOP Account invested in the Entegris Stock Subfund shall be distributed in Employer Securities solely for the portion of the Participant's Vested ESOP Account invested in the Entegris Stock Subfund and the remainder in cash (including cash as may be necessary to represent fractional shares). In the case of cash distributions in lieu of shares or fractional shares of Employer Securities, such shares or fractional shares shall be valued as of the Valuation Date as of which distribution is made.

## ENTEGRIS, INC.

#### 2012 RSU Unit Award Agreement

In consideration of services rendered to Entegris, Inc. (the "Company"), the Company periodically makes equity incentive awards consisting of restricted stock units with respect to the Company's Common Stock \$0.01 par value ("Stock") to certain key employees, non-employee directors, consultants or advisors of the Company under the Company's 2010 Stock Plan or a predecessor plan (the "Plan"). Any key employee, non-employee director, consultant or advisor (a "Participant") who receives a restricted stock unit award (the "Award") is notified either in writing or via email and the Award is credited to the Participant's account as reflected on the Participant's Account Summary page ("My Awards" section under the Restricted Stock Plan tab) for Entegris equity awards on the Morgan Stanley Smith Barney Benefit Access web page found at https://www.benefitaccess.com. By clicking on the "accept award" button on the My Awards tab on your Restricted Stock Plan page or by otherwise receiving the benefits of the Award, Participant: (i) acknowledges that Participant has received a copy of the Plan, of the related prospectus providing information concerning awards under the Plan and of the Company's most recent Annual Report on Form 10-K; and (ii) accepts the Award and agrees with the Company that the Award is subject to the terms of the Plan and to the following terms and conditions:

#### ARTICLE I - RSU AWARD

- **1.1.** <u>Effective Date</u>. This Agreement shall take effect as of the date specified with respect to the Award in the Award Summary provided to you online at <a href="https://www.benefitaccess.com">www.benefitaccess.com</a> (the "Award Date").
- **1.2.** <u>Restricted Stock Units Subject to Award</u>. The Award consists of that number of restricted stock units (the "RSU") with respect to the Stock that has been approved for the Award to Participant by the Plan Administrator. Each RSU is equivalent to one share of the Stock. The Participant's rights to the RSU are subject to the restrictions described in this Agreement and in the Plan (which is incorporated herein by reference with the same effect as if set forth herein in full) in addition to such other restrictions, if any, as may be imposed by law.
- **1.3.** <u>Meaning of Certain Terms</u>. The term "vest" as used herein with respect to any RSU means the lapsing of the restrictions described herein with respect to such RSU.
- **1.4.** *Nontransferability of RSUs*. The RSU acquired by the Participant pursuant to this Agreement shall not be sold, transferred, pledged, assigned or otherwise encumbered or disposed of except as provided below and in the Plan.
- **1.5.** <u>Forfeiture Risk</u>. If the Participant ceases to be employed or retained by the Company and/or its subsidiaries for any reason any then outstanding and unvested RSU acquired by the Participant hereunder shall be automatically and immediately forfeited. The Participant hereby appoints the Company as the attorney-in-fact of the Participant to take such actions as may be necessary or appropriate to effectuate the cancellation of a forfeited RSU.
- **1.6.** <u>Vesting of RSUs</u>. The RSU acquired hereunder shall vest in accordance with the provisions of this Article I, Section 1.6 and applicable provisions of the Plan, as follows:
  - 25% of the RSUs vest on and after February 19, 2013;
  - an additional 25% of the RSUs vest on and after February 19, 2014;
  - an additional 25% of the RSUs vest on and after February 19, 2015; and
  - the final 25% of the RSUs vest on and after February 19, 2016.

Notwithstanding the foregoing, no RSU shall vest on any vesting date specified above unless: **(A)** the Participant is then, and since the Effective Date has continuously been, employed or retained by the Company or its subsidiaries; and **(B)** the Participant has fulfilled the obligations specified in Section 1.9 below. Upon vesting each RSU shall entitle Participant to receive one share of Stock.

- **1.7.** <u>No Dividends, etc.</u>. The Participant shall <u>NOT</u> be entitled: (i) to receive any dividends or other distributions paid with respect to the Stock to which the RSU relates, or (ii) to vote any Stock with respect to which the RSU relates.
- **1.8.** Sale of Vested Shares. The Participant understands that Participant will be free to sell any Stock with respect to which the RSU relates once the RSU has vested, subject to (i) satisfaction of any applicable tax withholding requirements with respect to the vesting of such RSU; (ii) the completion of any administrative steps (for example, but without limitation, the transfer of certificates) that the Company may reasonably impose; and (iii) applicable requirements of federal and state securities laws.
- **1.9.** <u>Certain Tax Matters</u>. The Participant expressly acknowledges that the award or vesting of the RSU acquired hereunder, may give rise to "wages" subject to withholding. The Participant expressly acknowledges and agrees that Participant's rights hereunder are subject to Participant promptly paying to the Company in cash (or by such other means as may be acceptable to the Company in its discretion, including, if the Administrator so determines, by the delivery of previously acquired Stock or shares of Stock acquired hereunder in accordance with the Plan or by the withholding of amounts from any payment hereunder) all taxes required to be withheld in connection with such award, vesting or payment.

## ARTICLE II - GENERAL PROVISIONS

- **2.1.** <u>Definitions</u>. Except as otherwise expressly provided, all terms used herein shall have the same meaning as in the Plan. The term "Administrator" means the Management Development & Compensation Committee of the Company's Board of Directors.
- 2.2. <u>Mergers, etc.</u> In the event of any of (i) a consolidation or merger in which the Company is not the surviving corporation or which results in the acquisition of all or substantially all of the Company's then outstanding common stock by a single person or entity or by a group of persons and/or entities acting in concert, (ii) a sale or transfer of all or substantially all the Company's assets, or (iii) a dissolution or liquidation of the Company (a "Covered Transaction"), all outstanding Awards pursuant to Article I above shall vest and if relevant become exercisable and all deferrals, other than deferrals of amounts that are neither measured by reference to nor payable in shares of Stock, shall be accelerated, immediately prior to the Covered Transaction and upon consummation of such Covered Transaction all Awards then outstanding and requiring exercise shall be forfeited unless assumed by an acquiring or surviving entity or its affiliate as provided in the following sentence. In the event of a Covered Transaction, unless otherwise determined by the Administrator, all Awards that are payable in shares of Stock and that have not been exercised, exchanged or converted, as applicable, shall be converted into and represent the right to receive the consideration to be paid in such Covered Transaction for each share of Stock into which such Award is exercisable, exchangeable or convertible, less the applicable exercise price or purchase price for such Award. In connection with any Covered Transaction in which there is an acquiring or surviving entity, the Administrator may provide for substitute or replacement Awards from, or the assumption of Awards by, the acquiring or surviving entity or its affiliates, any such substitution, replacement or assumption to be on such terms as the Administrator determines, provided that no such replacement or substitution shall diminish in any way the acceleration of Awards provided for in this section.

- 2.3. <u>Retirement, etc.</u> If Participant is an employee of the Company and ceases to be an employee due to retirement with the consent of the Administrator, Participant will be entitled to immediate Vesting of all unvested RSUs awarded pursuant to this Agreement. As used herein the term "retirement with the consent of the Administrator" means that Participant's retirement must be with the consent of the Administrator, which consent may be granted or withheld in the discretion of the Administrator. In the event that Participant ceases to be an employee under circumstances that would otherwise qualify for retirement but the consent of the Administrator has not been granted, then Participant shall not be entitled to the benefits of this Section 2.3.
- **2.4.** <u>No Understandings as to Employment etc.</u> The Participant further expressly acknowledges that nothing in the Plan or any modification thereto, in the Award or in this Agreement shall constitute or be evidence of any understanding, express or implied, on the part of the Company to employ or retain the Participant for any period or with respect to the terms of the Participant's employment or to give rise to any right to remain in the service of the Company or of any subsidiary or affiliate of the Company, and the Participant shall remain subject to discharge to the same extent as if the Plan had never been adopted or the Award had never been made.
- 2.5. <u>Data Protection Waiver</u>. Participant understands and agrees that in order to process and administer the Award and the Plan, the Company and the Administrator may process personal data and/or sensitive personal information concerning the Participant. Such data and information includes, but is not limited to, the information provided in the Award grant package and any changes thereto, other appropriate personal and financial data about Participant, and information about Participant's participation in the Plan and transactions under the Plan from time to time. Participant hereby gives his or her explicit consent to the Company and the Administrator to process any such personal data and/or sensitive personal information. Participant also hereby gives his or her explicit consent to the Company and the Administrator to transfer any such personal data and/or sensitive personal data outside the country, in which Participant works or is employed, and to the United States. The legal persons granted access to such Participant personal data are intended to include the Company, the Administrator, the outside plan administrator as selected by the Company from time to time, and any other compensation consultant or person that the Company or the Administrator may deem appropriate for the administration of the Plan or the Award. Participant has been informed of his or her right of access and correction to Participant's personal data by contacting the Company. Participant also understands that the transfer of the information outlined herein is important to the administration of the Award and the Plan and failure to consent to the transmission of such information may limit or prohibit Participant's participation under the Plan and/or void the Award.
- **2.6.** <u>Savings Clause</u>. In the event that Participant is employed or provides services in a jurisdiction where the performance of any term or provision of this Agreement by the Company: (i) will result in a breach or violation of any statute, law, ordinance, regulation, rule, judgment, decree, order or statement of public policy of any court or governmental agency, board, bureau, body, department or authority, or (ii) will result in the creation or imposition of any penalty, charge, restriction, or material adverse effect upon the Company, then any such term or provision shall be null, void and of no effect.
- **2.7.** *Amendment*. This Agreement may be amended only by an instrument in writing executed and delivered by the Participant and the Company.

#### ENTEGRIS, INC.

## 2012 Stock Option Grant Agreement

In consideration of services rendered to Entegris, Inc. (the "Company"), the Company periodically makes equity incentive grants consisting of stock options with respect to the Company's Common Stock \$0.01 par value ("Stock") to certain key employees, non-employee directors, consultants or advisors of the Company under the Company's 2010 Stock Plan or a predecessor plan (the "Plan"). Any key employee, non-employee director, consultant or advisor (a "Participant") who receives a stock option grant (the "Grant") is notified in writing or via email and the Grant is credited to the Participant's account as reflected on the Participant's Accounts Summary page ("My Grants" section under the Stock Options Plan tab) for Entegris equity awards on the Morgan Stanley Smith Barney Benefit Access web page found at https://www.benefitaccess.com. By clicking on the "accept grant" button on the My Grants tab on your Stock Options Plan page or by otherwise receiving the benefits of the Grant, Participant: (i) acknowledges that Participant has received a copy of the Plan, of the related prospectus providing information concerning awards under the Plan and of the Company's most recent Annual Report on Form 10-K; and (ii) accepts the Grant and agrees with the Company that the Grant is subject to the terms of the Plan and to the following terms and conditions:

## ARTICLE I -STOCK OPTION GRANT

- **1.1.** Option Grant. Effective as of the date specified in the Grant Summary provided to you online (the "Grant Date"), the Company hereby grants Participant a non-qualified option to purchase that number of shares of Stock that has been approved for the Grant to the Participant by the Plan Administrator ("Option"). The shares of Stock granted are specified in the individual Award Summary provided to Participant online at <a href="https://www.benefitaccess.com">www.benefitaccess.com</a>. The Option is not intended to be an incentive stock option under Section 422 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended (the "Code") and will be interpreted accordingly.
- **1.2.** Option Exercise Price. The exercise (grant) price of the Option shall be 100% of the closing price of the Stock on the NASDAQ stock market on the Grant Date. The exercise price is provided to Participant online at <a href="https://www.benefitaccess.com">www.benefitaccess.com</a>.
- **1.3.** *Option Vesting Schedule*. This Option shall vest and become exercisable, except as hereinafter provided, in whole or in part, at any time and from time to time as follows:
  - 1/4 on and after February 19, 2013;
  - an additional 1/4 on and after February 19, 2014;
  - an additional 1/4 on and after February 19, 2015;
  - the final 1/4 on and after February 19, 2016.

In the event that any of the above vesting dates falls on a day that the Company is not open for business, then vesting of the applicable portion shall occur on the next succeeding day that the Company is open for business.

**1.4.** Expiration of Option. To the extent that the Option shall not have been exercised, this Option shall expire at 5:00 p.m. local time at the Company's headquarters on February 19, 2019 and no part of the Option may be exercised thereafter. If an expiration, termination or forfeiture date described herein falls on a weekday, Participant must exercise the Option before 5:00 p.m. local time at the Company's headquarters on that date. If an expiration, termination or forfeiture date described herein falls on a weekend or any other day on which the NASDAQ stock market is not open, Participant must exercise the Options before 5:00 p.m. local time at the Company's headquarters on the last NASDAQ business day prior to the expiration, termination or forfeiture date.

- **1.5.** Exercise of Option. When and as vested, this Option may be exercised up to the number of shares of Stock specified in Section 1.1 above only by serving written notice on the designated stock plan administrator. Payment of the Option exercise price specified in Section 1.2 above may be made by: **(a)** payment in cash; **(b)** arrangement with the Company's stock plan administrator which is acceptable to the Company where payment of the Option exercise price is made pursuant to an irrevocable direction to the broker to deliver all or part of the proceeds from the sale of the shares of the Stock issueable under the Option to the Company; **(c)** exchange of previously owned shares of Stock, valued at fair market value on the day of exercise as provided in the Plan; **(d)** delivery of any other lawful consideration approved in advance by the Administrator specified in the Plan or its delegate, or **(e)** any combination of the foregoing. Fractional shares may not be exercised. Participant will have the rights of a stockholder only after the shares of Stock have been issued to the Participant in accordance with this Agreement.
- 1.6. No Assignment of Option. This Option may not be assigned or transferred except as may otherwise be provided by the terms of this Agreement.
- **1.7.** <u>Basic Adjustments for Changes in Capital Structure</u>. The Administrator shall make adjustments from time to time in the number of shares of Stock covered by the Option in such reasonable manner as the Administrator may determine to reflect any increase or decrease in the number of issued shares of Stock of the Company resulting from a subdivision or consolidation of shares or any other capital adjustment, the payment of stock dividends or other increases or decreases in such Stock effected without receipt of consideration by the Company.
- **1.8.** *Termination of Employment or Service with the Company*. All exercisable Options granted herein must be exercised within ninety (90) days following the date on which the employment or services of Participant with the Company or one of its subsidiaries terminates (i.e., last day worked, excluding any severance period) ("Termination Date"), or be forfeited, except as provided in Section 2.3 below and as follows:
  - (a) In the event of Participant's death during employment/services, each Option granted hereunder will be exercisable, whether or not vested on the date of Participant's death, until the earlier of: (1) the first anniversary of Participant's date of death; or (2) the original expiration date of the option. In the event of Participant's death during a Special Exercise Period as specified in Section 2.3 below, each Option will continue to be exercisable in accordance with the provisions of that Section.
  - (b) In the event of the termination of employment/services of Participant due to Disablement, Participant may exercise the Option, to the extent not previously exercised and whether or not the option had vested on or prior to the date of employment or service termination, at any time prior to 365 days following the later of the date of Participant's separation from service due to Participant's Disablement or the date of determination of Participant's Disablement, *provided*, *however*, that while the claim of Disablement is pending, Options that were unvested at termination of services may not be exercised and Options that were vested at termination of services may be exercised only during the period set forth in the introductory clause to this Section 1.8. The Option shall terminate on the 365th day from the date of determination of Disablement, to the extent that it is unexercised. For these purposes "Disablement" shall be determined in accordance with the standards and procedures of the then-current Long Term Disability policies maintained by the Company, which is generally a physical condition arising from an illness or injury, which renders an individual incapable of performing work in any occupation, as determined by the Company.

- (c) If Participant's employment/services is terminated for "Cause", all granted but unexercised stock Options shall be forfeited on Participant's Termination Date.
- **1.9.** <u>Suspension of Option Exercises</u>. For administrative or other reasons, the Company may, from time to time, suspend the ability of Participants to exercise options for limited periods of time. Notwithstanding the above, the Company shall not be obligated to deliver any shares of Stock during any period when the Company determines that the exerciseability of the Option or the delivery of shares hereunder would violate any federal, state or other applicable laws.
- 1.10. Withholding of Income Taxes. Nonqualified stock options are taxable upon exercise. To the extent required by applicable federal, state or other law, Participant shall make arrangements satisfactory to the Company for the satisfaction of any withholding tax obligations that arise by reason of an Option exercise and, if applicable, any sale of shares of the Stock. The Company shall not be required to issue shares of the Stock or to recognize any purported transfer of shares of the Stock until such obligations are satisfied. The Administrator designated in the Plan may permit these obligations to be satisfied by having the Company withhold a portion of the shares of the Stock that otherwise would be issued to Participant upon exercise of the Option, or to the extent permitted by the Administrator, by tendering shares of the Stock previously acquired.

#### ARTICLE II - GENERAL PROVISIONS

- **2.1.** <u>Definitions</u>. Except as otherwise expressly provided, all terms used herein shall have the same meaning as in the Plan. The term "Administrator" means the Management Development & Compensation Committee of the Company's Board of Directors.
- **2.2.** <u>Mergers, etc.</u> In the event of any of (i) a consolidation or merger in which the Company is not the surviving corporation or which results in the acquisition of all or substantially all of the Company's then outstanding common stock by a single person or entity or by a group of persons and/or entities acting in concert, (ii) a sale or transfer of all or substantially all the Company's assets, or (iii) a dissolution or liquidation of the Company (a "Covered Transaction"), the vesting of all Options under each outstanding Grant pursuant to Article I above will be accelerated and such shares will become fully exercisable prior to the Covered Transaction on a basis that gives the Participant a reasonable opportunity, as determined by the Administrator, following delivery of the shares, to participate as a stockholder in the Covered Transaction. In connection with any Covered Transaction in which there is an acquiring or surviving entity, the Administrator may provide for substitute or replacement Grants from, or the assumption of Grants by, the acquiring or surviving entity or its affiliates, any such substitution, replacement or assumption to be on such terms as the Administrator determines, provided that no such replacement or substitution shall diminish in any way the acceleration of Options provided for in this section.
- **2.3.** Retirement, etc. If Participant is an employee of the Company and ceases to be an employee due to retirement with the consent of the Administrator, Participant will be entitled to a special exercise period with respect to the Option (the "Special Exercise Period") which will begin on Participant's Retirement Date and will end on the earlier of the 4th anniversary of Participant's Retirement Date or the expiration date specified in Section 1.4 above. During the Special Exercise Period, the Option will continue to vest in accordance with the schedule specified in Section 1.3 above and will be exercisable to the same extent that it would have been exercisable had Participant remained in service with the Company or one of its subsidiaries. As used herein the term "retirement with the consent of the Administrator" means that Participant's retirement must be with the consent of the Administrator, which consent may be granted or withheld in the discretion of the Administrator. In the event that Participant ceases to be an employee under circumstances that would otherwise qualify for retirement but the consent of the Administrator has not been granted, then Participant shall not be entitled to the benefits of this Section 2.3.

- 2.4. <u>No Understandings as to Employment, etc.</u> The Participant further expressly acknowledges that nothing in the Plan or any modification thereto, in the Grant or in this Agreement shall constitute or be evidence of any understanding, express or implied, on the part of the Company to continue the employment or services of the Participant for any period or to give rise to any right to remain in the service of the Company or of any subsidiary or affiliate of the Company, and the Participant shall remain subject to discharge to the same extent as if the Plan had never been adopted or the Grant had never been made.
- **2.5.** <u>Acts of Misconduct</u>. If Participant has allegedly committed an act of serious misconduct, including, but not limited to, embezzlement, fraud, dishonesty, unauthorized disclosure of trade secrets or confidential information, breach of fiduciary duty or nonpayment of an obligation owed to the Company, an Executive Officer of the Company may suspend Participant's rights under the Grant, including the vesting of Options and the exercise of vested Options, pending a decision by the Administrator or an Executive Officer of the Company to terminate the Grant. No rights under the Grant may be exercised during such suspension or after such termination.
- 2.6. <u>Data Protection Waiver.</u> Participant understands and agrees that in order to process and administer the Grant and the Plan, the Company and the Administrator may process personal data and/or sensitive personal information concerning the Participant. Such data and information includes, but is not limited to, the information provided in the Grant package and any changes thereto, other appropriate personal and financial data about Participant, and information about Participant's participation in the Plan and transactions under the Plan from time to time. Participant hereby gives his or her explicit consent to the Company and the Administrator to process any such personal data and/or sensitive personal information. Participant also hereby gives his or her explicit consent to the Company and the Administrator to transfer any such personal data and/or sensitive personal data outside the country, in which Participant works, is employed, or provides services, and to the United States. The legal persons granted access to such Participant personal data are intended to include the Company, the Administrator, the outside plan administrator as selected by the Company from time to time, and any other compensation consultant or person that the Company or the Administrator may deem appropriate for the administration of the Plan or the Grant. Participant has been informed of his or her right of access and correction to Participant's personal data by contacting the Company. Participant also understands that the transfer of the information outlined herein is important to the administration of the Grant and the Plan and failure to consent to the transmission of such information may limit or prohibit Participant's participation under the Plan and/or void the Grant.
- **2.7.** *Disputes.* The Administrator designated in the Plan or its delegate shall finally and conclusively determine any disagreement concerning the Grant.
- **2.8.** <u>Savings Clause</u>. In the event that Participant is employed or provides services, in a jurisdiction where the performance of any term or provision of this Agreement by the Company: (i) will result in a breach or violation of any statute, law, ordinance, regulation, rule, judgment, decree, order or statement of public policy of any court or governmental agency, board, bureau, body, department or authority, or (ii) will result in the creation or imposition of any penalty, charge, restriction, or material adverse effect upon the Company, then any such term or provision shall be null, void and of no effect.
- **2.9.** <u>Amendment</u>. This Agreement may be amended only by an instrument in writing executed and delivered by the Participant and the Company.

## CERTIFICATIONS

- I, Gideon Argov, certify that:
- 1. I have reviewed this Report on Form 10-Q of Entegris, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects, the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
  - (a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
  - (b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
  - (c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
  - (d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
  - (a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
  - (b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: April 27, 2012 /s/ Gideon Argov

Gideon Argov Chief Executive Officer (Principal Executive Officer)

## CERTIFICATIONS

- I, Gregory B. Graves, certify that:
- 1. I have reviewed this Report on Form 10-Q of Entegris, Inc.;
- 2. Based on my knowledge, this report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this report;
- 3. Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this report, fairly present in all material respects, the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this report;
- 4. The registrant's other certifying officer and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and have:
  - (a) Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this report is being prepared;
  - (b) Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;
  - (c) Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures, as of the end of the period covered by this report based on such evaluation; and
  - (d) Disclosed in this report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and
- 5. The registrant's other certifying officer and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent functions):
  - (a) All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and
  - (b) Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.

Date: April 27, 2012 /s/ Gregory B. Graves

Gregory B. Graves Chief Financial Officer (Principal Financial Officer)

## CERTIFICATION PURSUANT TO 18 U.S.C. SECTION 1350, AS ADOPTED PURSUANT TO SECTION 906 OF THE SARBANES-OXLEY ACT OF 2002

In connection with the Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q (the "Report") of Entegris, Inc, a Delaware corporation (the "Company"), for the period ended March 31, 2012 as filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission on the date hereof, Gideon Argov, President and Chief Executive Officer of the Company and Gregory B. Graves, Chief Financial Officer of the Company, each hereby certify pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 that:

- (1) The Report fully complies with the requirements of Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended; and
- (2) The information contained in the Report fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company.

Date: April 27, 2012

/s/ Gideon Argov Gideon Argov Chief Executive Officer

/s/ Gregory B. Graves

Gregory B. Graves Chief Financial Officer